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THE STREAM PROTECTION RULE: IMPACTS
ON THE ENVIRONMENT AND IMPLICATIONS
FOR ENDANGERED SPECIES ACT AND
CLEAN WATER ACT IMPLEMENTATION

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 2016

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENT AND PUBLIC WORKS,
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m. in room
406, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. James M. Inhofe (Chair-
man of the Committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Inhofe, Boxer, Barrasso, Capito, Boozman,
Fischer, Sullivan, Cardin, Gillibrand, and Markey.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JAMES M. INHOFE,
U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Senator INHOFE. The hearing will come to order.

We appreciate you and the witnesses on the second panel being
here. I think we are going to have a bigger turnout in a few min-
utes.

Let’s go ahead and get our opening statements out of the way,
if that is all right, Senator Boxer.

Today’s hearing is to examine the Department of Interior’s Office
of Surface Mining Stream Protection Rule and its nexus with impli-
cations to the Clean Water Act and the Endangered Species Act.
I would also like to discuss the NEPA process for developing this
rule. In particular OSM’s failure to allow States a meaningful op-
portunity to participate in the NEPA process, even though they
were cooperating agencies under NEPA.

This rule establishes the conditions a coal mining operation is
going to have to meet to receive a permit under the Surface Mining
Control and Reclamation Act, also known as SMCRA.

SMCRA includes provisions for protecting the environment. How-
ever, SMCRA also specifically says that it does not authorize dupli-
cative Federal environmental regulation. And under SMCRA, in 24
authorized States, the State agency—mnot the Federal Govern-
ment—makes coal mining permitting decisions.

Unfortunately, the rule that the Office of Surface Mining pro-
posed just last July would establish new onerous conditions that
duplicate or supersede existing Clean Water authorities of States
and the Corps of Engineers, which I contend is an illegal power
grab.
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Under the Clean Water Act, States establish water quality stand-
ards. The so-called Stream Protection Act would override that au-
thority and let OSM set new water quality standards for coal min-
ing operations. These new standards are set at the whim of OSM
without any of the notice and comment rulemaking required under
the Clean Water Act and can be used to override State water qual-
ity certifications and the State coal mining permitting authorities.
Again, it is a power grab.

Under the Clean Water Act, the Corps of Engineers issues per-
mits to fill in streams. The Stream Protection Rule would allow
OSM to override the Corps’ authority by adding conditions to
SMCRA permits over and above what the Corps requires in section
404 permits and by creating even more confusion over the reach of
the Federal authority under the Clean Water Act, the issue that is
being litigated as part of the WOTUS rule challenges. Again, a
power grab.

Under the Endangered Species Act, the Fish and Wildlife Service
lists threatened and endangered species. Under the Stream Protec-
tion Rule, States are required to meet new conditions that apply
not only to listed species, but also species that Fish and Wildlife
have proposed for listing, circumventing the notice and comment
rulemaking process required for listing new species under the ESA.
Now, even worse, the proposed rule would give Fish and Wildlife
unprecedented veto authority over State permits. So that is what
is all the way through this.

Under NEPA, cooperating agencies are supposed to be granted
access to information and an opportunity to provide comments
while an Environmental Impact Statement is being developed.
Eleven States became cooperating agencies for the Environmental
Impact Statement for this rule. However, OSM shut them out of
the process, failing to provide any information to States since early
2011. As a result, OSM developed a rule for a State administered
program without adequate State involvement.

The unauthorized provisions of this proposed rule will have a sig-
nificant adverse effect on mining States. It will add so many layers
of bureaucracy that mining permits will halt and even current per-
mits could be reopened, causing severe economic impacts.

Now, I know this is true. I spent last Friday out north of Poteau,
Oklahoma. That is a big mining area that we have historically. It
has been there for many, many years. People don’t think of Okla-
homa as being a coal mining State, but what we have is people
really hurting out there. It is a serious problem.

In comments Senator Capito filed on this proposed rule in Sep-
tember of last year, she noted that finalizing this rule would result
in an annual loss in coal production valued at $14 billion to $20
billion and losses in Federal and State revenues of $4 billion to $5
billion a year.

The coal industry has already lost tens of thousands of jobs in
the past few years. We have to be cautious to ensure we don’t regu-
late into extinction one of the most important energy sources for
this country, which I think is some people’s intention.

So, this is the situation created by this proposed “Stream Protec-
tion Rule”—State water quality standards under the Clean Water
Act will be superseded by new standards that OSM creates. The
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Corps of Engineers’ permits under section 404 of the Clean Water
Act will be superseded by new conditions imposed by OSM. A per-
mit that a State coal mining permitting authority wants to issue
can be vetoed by the Fish and Wildlife Service based on impact to
species that are not even listed under the Endangered Species Act.

All this Federal overreach is going to impose a hardship on coal
miners and the States they live in.

I want to thank our witnesses for being here. Unfortunately, one
of our witnesses, Director Todd Parfitt from Wyoming, he couldn’t
do it because of some weather issues they had up there, so I would
ask unanimous consent that his statement be placed in the record.
Thankfully, we have Mr. Larkin here with us today who was able
to step in at the last minute, and I look forward to hearing from
all of our witnesses.

Senator Boxer.

[The prepared statement of Senator Inhofe follows:]

STATEMENT OF HON. JAMES M. INHOFE,
U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Today’s hearing is to examine the Department of the Interior Office of Surface
Mining’s Stream Protection Rule and its nexus with implications to the Clean Water
Act and the Endangered Species Act. I would also like to discuss the NEPA process
for developing this rule—in particular, OSM’s failure to allow States a meaningful
opportunity to participate in the NEPA process, even though they were cooperating
agencies under NEPA.

This rule establishes the conditions a coal mining operation must meet to receive
aS pérngt under the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act—also known as

MCRA.

SMCRA includes provisions for protecting the environment. However, SMCRA
also specifically says that it does not authorize duplicative Federal environmental
regulation. And under SMCRA, in 24 authorized States, the State agency, not the
Federal Government, makes coal mining permitting decisions.

Unfortunately, the rule that the Office of Surface Mining proposed last July would
establish new onerous conditions that duplicate or supersede existing Clean Water
Act authorities of States and the Corps of Engineers.

Under the Clean Water Act, States establish water quality standards. The so-
called Stream Protection Rule would override that authority and let OSM set new
water quality standards for coal mining operations. These new standards are set at
the whim of OSM, without any of the notice and comment rulemaking required
under the Clean Water Act and can be used to override State water quality certifi-
cations and State coal mining permitting authorities.

Under the Clean Water Act the Corps of Engineers issues permits to fill in
streams. The so-called Stream Protection Rule would allow OSM to override the
Corps’ authority by adding conditions to SMCRA permits over and above what the
Corps requires in a section 404 permit and by creating even more confusion over
the reach of Federal authority under the Clean Water Act—the issue that is being
litigated as part of the WOTUS rule challenges.

Under the Endangered Species Act, the Fish and Wildlife Service lists threatened
and endangered species. Under the so-called Stream Protection Rule, States are re-
quired to meet new conditions that apply not only to listed species, but also species
that FWS has proposed for listing, circumventing the notice and comment rule-
making process required for listing new species under the ESA. Even worse, the
proposed rule would give FWS unprecedented veto authority over State permits.

Under NEPA, cooperating agencies are supposed to be granted access to informa-
tion and an opportunity to provide comments while an Environmental Impact State-
ment is being developed. Eleven States became cooperating agencies for the EIS for
this rule. However, OSM shut them out of the process, failing to provide any infor-
mation to States since early 2011. As a result, OSM developed a rule for a State
administered program without adequate State involvement.

The unauthorized provisions of this proposed rule will have a significant adverse
effect on mining States. It will add so many layers of bureaucracy that mining per-
mits will halt, and even current permits could be reopened, causing severe economic
impacts. In comments she filed on this proposed rule in September of last year, Sen-
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ator Capito noted that finalizing this rule would result in an annual loss in coal
production valued at $14 billion to $20 billion and losses in Federal and State reve-
nues of $4 billion to $5 billion a year.

The coal industry has already lost tens of thousands of jobs in the past few years.
We must be cautious to ensure we don’t regulate into extinction one of the most im-
portant energy sources for this country.

So, this is the situation created by this proposed “stream protection rule”:

State water quality standards under the Clean Water Act will be superseded by
new standards that OSM creates.

The Corps of Engineer’s permits under section 404 of the Clean Water Act will
be superseded by new conditions imposed by OSM.

A permit that a State coal mining permitting authority wants to issue can be ve-
toed by the Fish and Wildlife Service based on impact to species that are not even
listed under the Endangered Species Act.

All this Federal overreach is going to impose severe hardship on coal miners and
the States they live in.

I want to thank our witnesses for being here today. Unfortunately one of our wit-
nesses, Director Todd Parfitt, was unable to make it to today’s hearing due to
weather issues. I ask unanimous consent that his statement be placed in the record.
Thankfully, we have Mr. Larkin here with us today who was able to step in last
minute. I look forward to hearing all of your testimonies.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Parfitt follows:]
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WRITTEN TE ETODD PARF
WYOMI P ENT OF ENVIRNO L QUALITY

BEFOR
THE SENATE ENVIRONMENT AND PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE

OVERSIGHT HEARING ON:

THE STREAM PROTECT RULE: IM TS ON THE ENVIRON T AND
IMPLICATIONS FOR ANGERED SPECIES ACT A AN WATER ACT
IMPLEME ON

FEBRUARY 3, 2016

Good morning Chairman Inhofe, Ranking Member Boxer, and members of the Senate Environment
and Public Works Committee. My name is Todd Parfitt. | am the Director of the Wyoming
Department of Environmental Quality (WDEQ). I thank the committee for inviting the State of
Wyoming to share our perspective on the development of the Proposed Stream Protection Rule by
the Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement (OSM). In short, we are deeply
disappointed with the development of the Proposed Rule and the lack of engagement with the

states in that process.

Before I provide further detail on those concerns, I want to provide some perspective on why this
subject matter is important to Wyoming. Wyoming is home to Yellowstone National Park, Devil's
Tower and many more special places. Our natural resources help make Wyoming a truly special
destination. Qur citizens and visitors expect these places to have world class environmental
stewardship. Wyoming's abundant mineral resources provide its citizens and the State with the
jobs and tax revenue necessary to thrive. In Wyoming, we manage our natural resources
exceptionally well, providing for both environmental stewardship and energy production. As our
governor, Matt Mead, has stated, “It is a false question to ask: Do we want energy production or

environmental stewardship?” In Wyoming, we must and do have both.

Wyoming is the number one exporting state of British thermal units (BTU's) in the country,

contributing 12% of all BTU’s produced in the U.S.in 2013. Wyoming is also the number one
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producer of coal in the country, mining 40% of the nation’s production and delivering coal to over
30 states. Wyoming's energy leadership is matched by its leadership in establishing and enforcing
strong environmental regulation and enforcement programs to protect the environment that is so
important to each of us who call Wyoming home. Wyoming also coordinates on mine permitting
with all appropriate federal agencies, including the US Fish and Wildlife Service for endangered

species review and consultation.

Wyoming's dual interests in environmental stewardship and coal production is why the State has
closely followed the development of the Stream Protection Rule from its inception. Wyoming
supports reasonable, practicable and sensible efforts to improve stream protection. To that end,
Wyoming was pleased when OSM reached out to states in 2010 extending an offer for us to become
cooperating agencies in the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process associated with the
development of the Proposed Rule. In August 2010, the WDEQ entered into a Memorandum of
Understanding (MOU) with OSM to provide meaningful and timely comments on the draft
environmental impact statement (EIS) that OSM intended to prepare in support of the Stream

Protection Rule. Nine other states participated as cooperating agencies.

The cooperating agency process provided 0SM with an opportunity to take advantage of the wealtt
of knowledge that states have compiled over the past decades implementing robust surface mining
control and reclamation programs. That wealth of knowledge had the potential to shape the
development of a meaningful, appropriate and well-written EIS and Proposed Rule. Unfortunately,
because of the unwillingness of OSM to effectively engage with the states, despite the cooperating

agency MOU's, these opportunities were not realized.

Wyoming is not opposed to changes being made to the Stream Protection Rule. Wyoming supports
regulations that protect our environment but only those that are reasonable, practicable, and
sensible. What Wyoming is critical of is a Proposed Rule and process that is seriously flawed. OSM
excluded states from the process, failed to recognize the regional differences that affect mining and
reclamation, and is attempting to impose one-size-fits-all regulations on Wyoming based upon

science related to Appalachia.

Wyoming is very familiar with the cooperating agency process. We have served as a cooperating

agency on numerous activities with the Bureau of Land Management, This includes assisting in the
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development of resource management plans and the development of environmental impact
statements on large-scale projects. Wyoming has also served as a cooperating agency with the U.S.
Forest Service and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service on several planning initiatives (most recently
in partnership on sage grouse management), and also for the development of environmental
impacts statements for large scale projects. We know and understand the process and are fully
aware of the staff and resource commitment that must be made to be an effective contributing
cooperating agency. Our past experiences have proven that federal agencies which actively
participate in cooperating agency efforts end up with well-informed decision documents for federal,

state and local government partners.

This is the type of relationship Wyoming expected when we entered into the cooperating agency
MOU with OSM on August 24, 2010. Unfortunately, the OSM’s cooperating agency process failed to
meet the principles established in the MOU, in stark contrast to the processes Wyoming enjoyed

with other federal agencies over the past few decades.

Initially, the process seemed to follow the spirit and intent of the MOU. OSM provided Wyoming the
opportunity to review three draft chapters of the EIS, two in late 2010 and one in early 2011. OSM,
however, provided minimal time to review those documents. Even though the review period was
exceedingly short, Wyoming DEQ committed the necessary resources to review the documents and
provided comments back to OSM, while still adhering to our other mandatory regulatory duties.
Unfortunately, the initial review of those early chapters was the last involvement OSM allowed or

provided to Wyoming.

Now, nearly five years later, OSM has issued a Proposed Rule, draft EIS and Regulatory Impact
Statement (RIA} spanning over 2,200 pages that in their own words is substantially different than
the pre-drafts the states reviewed nearly five years ago. Included are five new alternatives not seen
or reviewed by the cooperating states. OSM did not engage states or share how or if it considered
the states’ comments and expertise. Wyoming has sent several letters to OSM, in addition to letters
signed by all of the cooperating states, requesting that OSM re-engage in the cooperating agency

process and reiterating our willingness to participate. OSM disregarded these repeated requests.

On April 26, 2015, 0SM met with the cooperating agency states to update them on the status of the

rule development. That meeting was simply a broad overview of the draft EIS and did not provide
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any opportunity for cooperating agencies to provide input. Those in attendance were informed that
the final draft EIS and Proposed Rule would look nothing like what states reviewed in 2010 and
2011. For example, OSM explained that it had a new contractor working on the documents and that
the agency had added additional alternatives for consideration. Essentially, the states were told
they would not recognize the draft EIS or Proposed Rule as published, but were assured that the

documents represent “much better work.”

Given OSM’s failure to effectively engage with the states throughout the development process, eight
of the ten cooperating states withdrew from the cooperating agency process in 2015. While
tempted, Wyoming did not withdraw from its cooperating agency status at that time. However,
Wyoming did send one last letter to OSM on May 22, 2015, expressing our serious disappointment
with the process and our concerns that the states’ views were being ignored. OSM finally replied to
that letter on October 8, 2015. In the letter, 0SM thanked Wyoming for our prior, valuable
contributions to the draft EiS. The letter also stated that OSM values our continued participation in
the process of developing a final EIS. Finally the letter extended an invitation to review draft
responses to public comments received on the draft EIS and the Proposed Rule specific to our state
and region. I find this to be a hollow gesture given the loss of trust experienced by Wyoming during
the pre-draft process, including OSM’s unwillingness to honor the MOU and engage with the states

during the past five years.

Wyoming decided not to withdraw from the cooperating agency because we remain optimistic that
0SM will realize the tremendous opportunity of honoring their commitment to cooperating states
and withdraw the draft EIS and Proposed Rule. OSM should reengage with the states to develop a
superior product than has been put forth. In addition, we were concerned that if all states pulled
out of the cooperating agency process, states would potentially lose standing in any legal challenges

that may arise out of the faulty NEPA process.

QOSM'’s failure to engage Wyoming and the other cooperating states in the drafting process clearly
violated the commitment by Secretary Salazar to the Western Governors’ Association on April 15,
2011 that “all cooperating agencies will have an additional opportunity to review and comment on
a Preliminary Draft EIS before it is published for public review and comment”, For the record, the
Draft EIS and the Proposed Rule were published by 0SM without ever providing Wyoming or other

state cooperating agencies the opportunity to review and comment on a Preliminary Draft EIS.
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The process failed to comply with one of the basic principles of the Surface Mining Control and
Reclamation Act of 1977. Public Law 95-87 (SMCRA) makes the following statement under TITLE 1
- STATEMENT OF FINDINGS AND POLICY, SEC. 101(F);

“(f) because of the diversity in terrain, climate, biologic, chemical, and other physical
conditions in areas subject to mining operations, the primary governmental responsibility
for developing, authorizing, issuing, and enforcing regulations for surface mining and

reclamation operations subject to this Act should rest with the States;” (emphasis added)

Turning to the comments Wyoming submitted on the proposed documents, we commend Assistant
Secretary Janice Schneider for recently reaching out to Wyoming. She has expressed interestin
making sure that she understands our comments on the Proposed Rule, and we have taken her up
on the offer to discuss them. Open dialogue and exchange of information is what should have been
occurring since the start of the process under the MOU. While we acknowledge the Assistant
Secretary’s efforts in this regard, it does not eliminate the need to withdraw the draft EIS and
Proposed Rule and fully engage the states in a meaningful way. The development of the draft EIS
and Proposed Rule occurred with no input from the states that have special expertise and
jurisdiction in these matters. The two recent meetings with OSM and the Department of Interior
have only been focused on specific areas and questions by OSM and the Department of Interior with
no detailed discussions about the Proposed Rule, draft EIS, RIA or the other questions and concerns
raised by Wyoming. Yes, Wyoming's comments are critical of the Proposed Rule, but they are

critical for good reason.

The Proposed Rule makes no distinction between mining in Appalachia and mining in Wyoming
even though the Proposed Rule would apply uniformly to all states. The Proposed Rule would
establish regulations that do not reflect the specific environment and ecology of the west, are
unnecessary, would greatly increase the cost to the Wyoming coal regulatory program, and in some
cases would be impossible to implement or comply with. Review of the documents cited in the
Proposed Rule, EIS and RIA also seems to demonstrate that the main sources of scientific
information used to develop the Proposed Rule were directly referencing Appalachia. The vast
majority of the cited documents directly related to Appalachia and only a very small number of

cited documents reference the West, much less Wyoming. Since the majority of coal production is
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in the West and mining in the West is vastly different from mining in Appalachia, it is concerning
that OSM used minimal science related to the West to develop the Proposed Rule. The resultis a
rule that applies Appalachian standards to Wyoming without a scientific basis for doing so. This
again is inconsistent with the language of SMCRA that recognized “the diversity of terrain, climate,

biologic, chemical and other physical conditions in areas subject to mining operations”,

OSM fails to recognize Wyoming’s primacy in implementing its federally-delegated programs, and
in fact seems committed to eroding Wyoming’s rights under those programs. The fact that OSM
failed to engage Wyoming as stipulated in the MOU or the development process can only be
interpreted as disregard for the fact that Wyoming is the delegated regulatory authority under
SMCRA. OSM’s failure to engage Wyoming or the other coal programs dismisses the expertise and
best practices developed by states. This failure to recognize Wyoming’s primacy is exemplified by
the language establishing water quality standards under the Proposed Rule for areas already
delegated to states. This represents a clear attempt to duplicate existing regulatory jurisdiction and
state authority under the Clean Water Act. The incorporation of the new Clean Water Rule - the
implementation of which has been stayed by two federal courts - into the Proposed Rule also
appears to be an effort to impose new restrictions on state programs under SMCRA, such as
protection of ephemeral streams. Authority for stream protection, including ali classes of streams,
already rests with Wyoming for Wyoming waters under state law, and is augmented by Wyoming's

additional Clean Water Act program authorities.

In our most recent conversation with the Assistant Secretary and her team we noted that the
Proposed Rule, EIS and RIA were so large that, even in the 90-day comment period, Wyoming was
not provided with sufficient time to go through much of the public documents. One area that we
were unable to review was the reference documents cited in the Proposed Rule, EIS and RIA. At our
last meeting with the Assistant Secretary we requested hyperlinks to, or digital copies of, all of the
documents so that we can review them. We were told that those documents were cited in the
proposed documents and could be accessed there. We then attempted to access the documents
using the citations in the documents. The results of this investigation were concerning. Many of the
scientific articles cited can only be accessed by subscribing to the journals that they were published
in. That clearly represents a cost and time implication for states and anyone else attempting to
review the documents during the short comment period. Numerous documents were cited with

URL links to access the material where those URL links are no longer valid. There were supportive
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citations for newspaper articles which are clearly not peer reviewed. In addition, other
questionable reports were also cited. OSM did not seek information from Wyoming even though we
are the delegated regulatory authority under SMCRA. As a result OSM ignored the experience,

scientific knowledge and best practices that directly relate to Wyoming and western coal mining.

One of the Proposed Rule sections establishes new standards for blasting. Blasting had never been
previously noted as an area to be addressed in the Stream Protection Rule so the inclusion was a
surprise. As a threshold matter, we understand that OSM is currently rewriting its stand-alone
blasting regulations under SMCRA, without input - at least at this stage - from the delegated state
regulatory programs. We sincerely hope that OSM is not repeating its prior failure to engage with
the states while reworking the blasting or any other regulations. Regarding the inclusion of the
blasting provisions in the Stream Protection Rule, we were recently informed by OSM that the
blasting rule language was a “printer error” in the Proposed Rule and should not have been
included. This item represents a significant procedural problem that does little to instill confidence
in the Proposed Rule. OSM was asked if they were aware of any additional “printer errors”. [was
surprised by the response which was that Wyoming should let 0SM know of any additional printer
errors. The obvious question is how would Wyoming know since OSM is in charge of the document
preparation? Since OSM had not engaged Wyoming throughout the process we would have no
knowledge of O0SM's intent. The proposed blasting provisions, to our knowledge, have not been

removed from the Proposed Rule, as no public notification of the error has been provided by OSM,

To emphasize the long running frustration with the OSM process, I refer you to the testimony of the
prior WDEQ Director John Corra before the House Energy and Mineral Resources Subcommittee on
September 26, 2011. A copy of his testimony is attached for reference. Among the points he raised

were:

e “The OSM has used a court order and an agreement with other federal agencies that were
aimed at tackling a probiem in Appalachia as an excuse to impose unnecessary and costly

over regulation across all coal mining states.”

* “We are unaware of any objective data, scientific or otherwise, that supports this level of

change to SMCRA.”



12

These concerns, now more than four years old, are unchanged. Wyoming prepared extensive
comments on the Proposed Rule, EIS, and RiA, and simply cannot support the Proposed Rule as
written. Qur cover letter transmitting those comments to OSM is attached for your reference. I'll

highlight a few of our main concerns here:

* 0OSM has undertaken a comprehensive rewrite of the core regulations implementing

SMCRA, and has not limited itself to focusing on stream protection.

* The Proposed Rule is a one-size-fits-all regulation that imposes nationwide standards
without consideration for the fundamental regulatory, environmental, ecological or

economic differences amongst the states.

e The Proposed Rule fails to consider Wyoming's regulatory program and the best practices,
including award-winning reclamation techniques, which our regulatory experts have
developed over several decades of running the largest surface coal mining program in the

country.

s The Proposed Rule exceeds OSM's statutory authority and infringes on the authority and

ability of states to implement SMCRA.

e The RIA grossly underestimates the financial impact of implementing the new standards.
The RIA estimates that the total impact on regulatory agencies in the Rocky Mountain
Region (CO, WY, MT, ND), for example, to be $29,000 per year. For Wyoming alone, we

estimate the increased cost to be closer to $550,000 per year.

® The RIA grossly underestimates the impact of the Proposed Rule on Wyoming and federal

tax revenue, understating that impact by over $1.3 million.

s The Proposed Rule imposes extensive monitoring and reclamation requirements without

sound scientific justification.

Wyoming has recently written to Assistant Secretary Schneider following our last discussions to

once again express our frustrations and concerns regarding the Proposed Rule and the process that
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brought us to this point. In summary, the failure to engage cooperating agencies throughout this
process is reflected in the poor quality of the Proposed Rule and inaccuracies in the draft EIS and
RIA. Wyoming does not believe that the Proposed Rule, draft EIS or RIA can be modified, amended,
or changed to overcome their many problems through the public comment process. The only
reasonable and logical decision is to withdraw the rule and work with the states, regulated industry

and other members of the public to put forth a more appropriate proposal.

Wyoming remains willing to commit staff time and resources to fully engage in a meaningful
cooperative agency process. If the new direction articulated by the Assistant Secretary to establish
open, meaningful exchanges of information with the states, allowing OSM to benefit from the strong
experience and best practices of states like Wyoming, is serious, OSM should pull back the Proposed
Rule and work directly with the states to develop a reasonable, practicable and sensible rule. This
would move the process in the direction envisioned by SMCRA, collaborative partnership led by the
special expertise of the states. [ ask this committee for any help that it may provide in securing this

outcome.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide Wyoming's perspective on these important matters. I

would be happy to answer any questions that you may have,
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OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. BARBARA BOXER,
U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Senator BOXER. Thanks so much.

Mr. Chairman, could I have an additional minute, as you did?

Senator INHOFE. Sure.

Senator BOXER. So we have 6 minutes on the clock. Thanks. Be-
cause this is really important. Today the majority have decided to
hold a hearing on the Department of the Interior’s proposed
Stream Protection Rule. Now, the proposed rule is going to revise
30-year-old regulations based on significant scientific advances on
the impacts of surface coal mining on human health. That is impor-
tant, human health, and the environment.

Now, coal mining regulations under the Surface Mining Control
and Reclamation Act, that generally falls under another commit-
tee’s jurisdiction, but I appreciate the fact that my chairman, who
I respect and admire, feels there are implications in our jurisdic-
tion, so we are having this hearing. And I am glad, in a sense, that
we are because I have a lot to say about it.

There is a growing body of peer reviewed science that shows that
people living downstream from coal mines face a greater risk of
cancer, birth defects and premature death. Let me say it again. We
are not just talking about some problem far from Earth. A growing
body of peer reviewed science shows people living downstream from
coal mines face a greater risk of cancer, birth defects, and pre-
mature deaths. We have a witness who will testify to that.

So what does the majority want to do? It is clear. They want to
disrupt a rule that is going to protect the people of, particularly,
Appalachia. The Stream Protection Rule will place limits on the
dumping of mine waste in headwater streams and mountaintop re-
moval coal mines, one of the most destructive mining practices
used today.

This practice involves literally cutting the tops off of mountains
and dumping the excess rock and soil into headwater streams that
are critical for flood control, water quality, and the health of some
of the Nation’s most precious ecosystems. This isn’t made up, this
is factual. Mountaintop removal coal mining has already destroyed
more than 500 mountains, buried more than 2,000 miles of head-
water streams, and polluted thousands of miles of downstream sur-
face waters.

And the mining waste associated with these sites can include a
host of toxic chemicals. Let’s hear what these chemicals are. I am
sure you would love to drink a glass of water with these chemicals
in them: selenium, arsenic, lead. How about giving it out to my col-
leagues here? None of them would drink that, because these toxins
can leach into streams and rivers, severely degrading water qual-
ity.

For the first time, the proposed Stream Protection Rule coal min-
ing companies to collect baseline data on water quality and require
mining companies to monitor streams during mining and reclama-
tion to ensure that downstream waters are not harmed.

Having this information is critical for affected citizens to know
if their sources of drinking water are being polluted. We just faced
the Flint, Michigan, travesty, tragedy—whatever you want to call
it, either one of those words. Don’t you think the people here have
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the right to know what is in their water? You would if it was your
grandkid. I certainly would if it was mine. And I certainly feel it
is fair to the people there to know what toxins are in their drinking
water.

So what does this Environment Committee do on the heels of
Flint? First, we pass an amendment last time that says, oh, you
can take pesticides and spray them on water sources that are for
drinking water; sure, you don’t need a permit. They passed here.
They put it in the Sportsmen’s Act. In the base of the Sportsmen’s
Act it says fishing tackle that has lead can never be regulated
under TSCA. So they have done those two things. And today is an-
other wonderful thing this Environment Committee is doing. My
friend, he and I, I hope we can get back to infrastructure issues,
because on that we work so well.

Senator INHOFE. WRDA is coming up.

Senator BOXER. WRDA is coming up, and it makes me so happy.
But in the meantime, here we go. On the heels of Flint, yet another
move by this so-called Environment Committee to say that let’s dis-
rupt a rule.

Now, the Department of Interior is doing the right thing—re-
gardless of what I think we are going to hear—to modernize its
mining rules, and we are going to say the coal industry has to be
consistent with national standards of drinking water protection.
The poisoning, again, by lead of children in Flint has shaken the
Nation. We can laugh all we want. This is the time for us to protect
the waters that our kids drink, not to just say, oh, let’s just walk
away from this rule that is going to strengthen the power of the
community to know what they are drinking. So stopping the
Stream Protection Rule is not right.

Now, we are going to hear from the people of the community. I
am so glad we have that witness. And here is the deal. No rule is
perfect. I am sure this one isn’t perfect. I have heard from environ-
mental groups and health organizations that think this is a weak
sister of a rule; it is not good. And then we have the other side that
says forget about it, we don’t need any rule, this is just perfect. So
obviously there is room for us to work together.

We can craft something that is going to make sense. But to dis-
rupt this rule as we are looking at the poor people of Flint and
what this is costing them in brain damage, in money, and in fear,
to disrupt a rule that is protective of the people I think is the
wrong thing to do.

Thank you.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Senator Boxer.

Mr. Pizarchik, you are recognized for your opening statement.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH PIZARCHIK, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
SURFACE MINING RECLAMATION AND ENFORCEMENT, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Mr. PizarcHIK. Thank you, Chairman Inhofe, Ranking Member
Boxer, and other members of the Committee for the opportunity to
be here today. I am here to testify how the proposed Stream Pro-
tection Rule complements the Clean Water Act and Endangered
Species Act and fills the water protection gaps as required by the
Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act.
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The proposed Stream Protection Rule includes reasonable and
straightforward reforms to modernize 30-plus-year-old coal mining
rules. We recognize that coal mining and coal-fired electricity pro-
duction will continue to be a part of our energy mix for decades.
The proposed rule incorporates current science, technology, and
modern mining practices while also safeguarding communities and
protecting our streams from the long-term effects of pollution and
environmental degradation that endanger public health and under-
mine the future economic viability of coal country communities.

The proposed rule was available for public review and then com-
ment for over 3 months. We held six public hearings, extended the
public comment period, and received more than 94,000 comments,
adding to the more than 50,000 comments previously provided by
States and other stakeholders.

We have learned a great deal over the past three decades about
the impacts of coal mining and how to avoid or minimize those im-
pacts. The final rule will strike an appropriate balance between
protecting our water and the Nation’s need for coal. The rule will
provide greater regulatory certainty to the mining industry; it will
improve consistency with the Endangered Species Act and promote
coordination and cooperation with the agencies that implement the
Clean Water Act.

It is important to note that Congress clearly delegated protection
of the waters of the United States to the Environmental Protection
Agency and also provided the Army Corps of Engineers a role to
play when fill will be placed in a stream.

It is our expectation that the proposed rule, once finalized, will
fill regulatory gaps through a more complete implementation of our
legal obligations under SMCRA. Our rules to fulfill the legal re-
quirements of SMCRA will complement, and not conflict with, the
Clean Water Act requirements.

SMCRA specifically requires regulatory authorities to protect
water resources during coal mining, and these protections go be-
yond the protections that are provided by the Clean Water Act.
Most notably, the Surface Mining Act requires coal operators to
minimize disturbances to the prevailing hydrologic balance in the
permit area and to prevent material damage to the hydrologic bal-
ance outside the permit area.

It is also important to note that we are not changing our long-
standing rules that require mine operators to comply with all appli-
cable Clean Water Act requirements. The proposed rule seeks to
strike the right balance between fulfilling our statutory obligations
while providing the appropriate deference to Clean Water Act regu-
latory authorities to fulfill their duties. The final SPR will do so in
a complementary and effective manner.

With regard to the Endangered Species Act, the proposed rule
would codify the existing process contained in the 1996 biological
opinion where coal mining may adversely affect species listed or
threatened as endangered. These provisions will ensure that the in-
cidental take coverage provided by the 1996 bi-op is effective for
the %tate regulator and the mine operator when the permit is
issued.

Based on comments we received, the final rule will likely include
changes and modifications to further clarify and make it easier for
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people to understand there are no conflicts with the Clean Water
Act or the Endangered Species Act.

OSMRE’s analysis and outreach to stakeholders identified seven
key areas for improvement to fulfill the requirements of the law.
They include a better understanding of baseline environmental con-
ditions at mining sites; improved monitoring during mining and
reclamation; clarity on what constitutes material damage to the hy-
drologic balance outside the permit area; and enhanced material
handling and restoration requirements designed to take advantage
of the advances over the last 30 years, which will enable respon-
sible operators and regulators to better protect people and their
water from the adverse effects of coal mining; the proposed rule
would protect several thousand miles of stream.

The costs contained in the draft Regulatory Impact Analysis com-
pared to the industry total revenues are a fraction of those. The
proposed rule is what Americans expect from their Government, a
modern and balanced approach to energy development that pro-
tects their water. It provides coalfield communities an economic fu-
ture. The proposed Stream Protection Rule provides State regu-
lators the flexibility to tailor their protections to individual mines
or regions. The rule will reduce conflicts, reduce costs, enhance co-
ordination among regulators, and provide for a more effective im-
plementation of the Surface Mining Act, the Clean Water Act, and
the Endangered Species Act.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Pizarchik follows:]
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STATEMENT OF
JOSEPH G. PIZARCHIK, DIRECTOR
OFFICE OF SURFACE MINING RECLAMATION AND ENFORCEMENT
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

BEFORE THE

COMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENT AND PUBLIC WORKS
U.S. SENATE

ON THE
IMPLICATIONS OF THE PROPOSED STREAM PROTECTION RULE

FEBRUARY 3, 2016

Chairman Inhofe and members of the committee, thank you for the opportunity to testify
during this hearing today on the proposed Stream Protection Rule (SPR).

Coal mining operations continue to have adverse impacts on streams, fish, and wildlife
despite the enactment of SMCRA and the adoption of Federal regulations implementing
the law more than 30 years ago. Those impacts include loss of headwater streams, long-
term degradation of water quality in streams downstream of a mine, displacement of
pollution-sensitive species of fish and insects by pollution-tolerant species, fragmentation
of large blocks of mature hardwood forests, replacement of native species by highly
competitive non-native species that inhibit reestablishment of native plant communities,
and compaction and improper construction of postmining soils that result in a reduction
of site productivity and adverse impacts on watershed hydrology.

The stream protection rule would address these impacts by preserving the quality and
quantity of both surface water and groundwater for future generations when the coal is
gone. It would update the existing regulations to reflect increase in scientific knowledge
and advances in mining and reclamation techniques in the 30 years since the regulations
were last revised in a comprehensive fashion. New scientific knowledge includes the
impacts of conductivity and selenium on aquatic life. Advances in reclamation
techniques include the Forestry Reclamation Approach, which promotes postmining
reconstruction of soils in a manner that greatly increases the site’s ability to support trees
and its productivity for forestry purposes. The proposed rule would provide greater
regulatory certainty as to what constitutes material damage to the hydrologic balance
outside the permit area. The existing rules do not define this term, which is analogous to
posting “Do Not Speed” signs on highways without listing a speed limit.
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By lessening the impacts of mining, the proposed rule would better achieve the purposes
of SMCRA as set forth in section 102 of the Act. In particular, the proposed rule would
better protect society and the environment from the adverse effects of surface coal mining
operations, assure that surface coal mining operations are conducted in an
environmentally protective manner, and help assure that mining will not occur where
reclamation is not feasible. The proposed rule would strike the appropriate balance
between environmental protection, agricultural productivity and the Nation’s need for
coal as an essential source of energy, while providing greater regulatory certainty to the
mining industry.

The U.S. House of Representatives first passed a bill (H.R. 6482) to regulate surface coal
mining operations in 1972. Section 9(a) of that bill included a flat prohibition on mining
within 100 feet of any ‘‘body of water, stream, pond, or lake to which the public enjoys
use and access, or other private property.” That bill never became law and the provision
did not appear in either the House or Senate versions of the bills that ultimately became
SMCRA. However, sections 515(b)(24) and 516(b)(11) of SMCRA require that mining
operations minimize disturbances and adverse impacts on fish, wildlife, and related
environmental values to the extent possible using the best technology currently available.
We have consistently interpreted those and other provisions of SMCRA as meaning that
protection of perennial and intermittent streams, with their intrinsic value to fish and
wildlife, is an important element of the environmental protection regime that SMCRA
established. Since the enactment of SMCRA, we have adopted four sets of regulations,
which we discuss below, that included the concept of a buffer zone for streams.

In 1977, we published initial regulatory program regulations providing that no land
within 100 feet of an intermittent or perennial stream could be disturbed by surface coal
mining and reclamation operations unless the regulatory authority specifically authorizes
those operations. See 30 CFR 715.17(d)(3) and 717.17(d), as published at 42 FR 62639,
62686, 62697 (Dec. 13, 1977). We stated that we adopted that rule as a means ‘‘to
protect stream channels from abnormal erosion” from nearby upslope mining activities.
However, that rule, which applies only to the now-limited subset of surface coal mining
and reclamation operations subject to the initial regulatory program, does not specify the
conditions under which the regulatory authority may authorize surface coal mining
operations within the buffer zone.

In 1979, we published the original version of our permanent regulatory program
regulations. As codified at 30 CFR 816.57 and 817.57, those regulations provided that,
with the exception of stream diversions, the surface of land within 100 feet of a perennial
stream or a non-perennial stream with a biological community could not be disturbed by
surface mining activities or surface operations and facilities associated with an
underground mine unless the regulatory authority specifically authorized mining-related
activities closer to or through the stream. The regulatory authority could grant that
authorization only after making a finding that the original stream channel would be
restored and that, during and after mining, the water quantity and quality in the section of
the stream within 100 feet of the mining activities would not be adversely affected.
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Paragraph (c) of these rules provided that a biological community existed if, at any time,
the stream contained an assemblage of two or more species of arthropods or molluscan
animals that were adapted to flowing water for all or part of their life cycle, dependent
upon a flowing water habitat, reproducing or could reasonably be expected to reproduce
in the water body where they are found, and longer than two millimeters at some stage of
the part of their life cycle spent in the flowing water habitat. See 44 FR 14902, 15175
(Mar. 13, 1979). The preamble to the 1979 rules explains that the purpose of the revised
rules was to implement paragraphs (b)(10) and (b)(24) of section 515 of the Act. It states
that *[b]uffer zones are required to protect streams from the adverse effects of
sedimentation and from gross disturbance of stream channels,” but that "if operations can
be conducted within 100 feet of a stream in an environmentally acceptable manner, they
may be approved.” In addition, it states that “[t]he 100-foot limit is based on typical
distances that should be maintained to protect stream channels from sedimentation,” but
that, while the 100-foot standard provides a simple rule for enforcement purposes, “site-
specific variation should be made available when the regulatory authority has an
objective basis for either increasing or decreasing the width of the buffer zone.”

In 1983, we revised 30 CFR 816.57 and 817.57 by deleting the requirement to restore the
original stream channel. For ease of administration and to ensure that the rule would not
apply to ephemeral streams, we also replaced the biological community criterion for
determining which non-perennial streams are protected under the rule with a requirement
for protection of all perennial and intermittent streams. We redefined an intermittent
stream as a stream or reach of a stream that (a) drains a watershed of at least one square
mile or (b) is below the local water table for at least some part of the year and obtains its
flow from both surface runoff and groundwater discharge. Finally, we replaced the 1979
finding with a requirement that the regulatory authority find that the proposed mining
activities would not cause or contribute to a violation of applicable state or Federal water
quality standards and would not adversely affect the quantity or quality of the water in
the stream or the other environmental resources of the stream. See 48 FR 30312, 30327-
30328 (Jun. 30, 1983). In 1983, we also adopted revised performance standards for coal
preparation plants not located within the permit area of a mine. At that time, we decided
not to apply the stream buffer zone rule to those preparation plants. See 30 CFR 827.12
and the preamble to those rules at 48 FR 20399 (May 5, 1983). The preamble to the 1983
stream buffer zone rule reiterates the general rationale for adoption of a stream buffer
zone rule that we specified in the preamble to the 1979 rules.

On December 12, 2008, we adopted a final rule that revised the circumstances under
which mining activities may be conducted in or near perennial o intermittent streams and
that established new requirements for the creation and disposal of excess spoil and coal
mine waste. Among other things, the 2008 rule required that mining operations be
designed to minimize the creation of excess spoil and that permit applicants consider a
range of reasonable alternatives to the disposal of excess spoil and coal mine waste in
perennial or intermittent streams or their buffer zones and select the alternative with the
least overall adverse impact on fish, wildlife, and related environmental values.
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With respect to activities in the stream itself, the 2008 rule replaced the findings required
by the 1983 rule with a requirement for a finding that avoiding disturbance of the stream
is not reasonably possible. It also required a demonstration of compliance with the Clean
Water Act before the permittee initiates mining activities in a perennial or intermittent
stream if those activities require authorization or certification under the Clean Water Act.
With respect to activities confined to the stream buffer zone, the rule replaced the
findings required by the 1983 rule with a requirement for a finding that avoiding
disturbance of land within 100 feet of the stream either is not reasonably possible or is
not necessary to meet the fish and wildlife and hydrologic balance protection
requirements of the regulatory program. The 2008 rule took effect January 12, 2009.
Shortly thereafter, environmental organizations filed suit challenging the validity of the
rule and the adequacy of the environmental impact statement.

On February 20, 2014, the court vacated the 2008 rule because the Office of Surface
Mining Reclamation and Enforcement’s (OSMRE) “determination that the revisions to
the stream protection rule encompassed by the 2008 Rule would have no effect on
threatened and endangered species or critical habitat was not a rational conclusion” and
that therefore our failure to initiate consultation on the 2008 rule was a violation of
section 7(a)(2) of the Endangered Species Act (ESA). Nat'l Parks Conservation Ass’n v.
Jewell, No. 09-cv-115, 2014 U.S. Dist. LEXIS 152383, at *13-*14 (D.D.C. Feb. 20,
2014) (NPCA). Given the court’s ruling in NPCA, the district court determined that
“there is no further relief that the court can grant” in the earlier-filed challenge to the
2008 rule brought by Coal River Mountain Watch and dismissed that case. Coal River
Mountain Watch v. Jewell, No, 08-2212, Memorandum Decision and Order of Dismissal
(D.D.C. Feb. 20, 2014).

The court remanded the vacated rule to us for further proceedings consistent with the
decision. The court’s decision also stated that vacatur of the 2008 rule resulted in
reinstatement of the rule in effect before the vacated rule took effect. In response, we
published a notice of vacatur in the Federal Register. Therefore, the pre-2008 rules are
currently in effect and the SPR proposed on July 27, 2015, uses those rules as the
baseline.

The 1983 stream buffer zone rule now in effect has historically been applied in a manner
that allows mining through streams and the construction of excess spoil fills and coal
mine waste disposal facilities in perennial and intermittent streams. However, the
proposed SPR takes a more comprehensive approach because mining activities outside
the 100-foot stream buffer zone can adversely impact the quality and quantity of water in
streams by disturbing aquifers, by altering the physical and chemical nature of recharge
zones as well as surface-water runoff and infiitration rates and drainage patterns, and by
modifying the topography and vegetative composition of the watershed. Thus, there are
many components of our regulations that could be revised to improve implementation of
SMCRA with regard to protection of streams in particular and the hydrologic balance in
general. We have identified the following seven specific areas in which we propose to
revise our regulations to better protect streams and associated environmental values:
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First, we propose to define the term “material damage to the hydrologic balance outside
the permit area.” Perennial and intermittent streams derive their flow from both
groundwater discharges and surface runoff from precipitation events. Therefore, there is
a need to clearly define the point at which adverse mining-related impacts on both
groundwater and surface water reach an unacceptable level; that is, the point at which
adverse impacts from mining would cause material damage to the hydrologic balance
outside the permit area. Neither SMCRA nor the existing regulations define the term
“material damage to the hydrologic balance outside the permit area” or establish criteria
for determining what level of adverse impacts would constitute material damage.

Second, the proposed rule would require that each permit application contain adequate
premining data about the site of the proposed mining operation and adjacent areas to
establish a comprehensive baseline that will facilitate evaluation of the effects of mining.
The existing rules require data only for a limited number of water quality parameters
rather than the full suite needed to establish a complete baseline against which the
impacts of mining can be compared. The existing rules also fail to require that the
baseline data cover the complete hydrologic cycle, which limits the value of the collected
data. The existing rules also contain no requirement for determining the biological
condition of streams within the proposed permit and adjacent areas, so there is no
assurance that the permit application will include baselinc data on aquatic life.

Third, the proposed rule would require effective, comprehensive monitoring of
groundwater and surface water during and after both mining and reclamation and during
the revegetation responsibility period to document mining-related changes in the values
of the parameters being monitored.

Similarly, the proposed rule would require monitoring of the biological condition of
streams during and after mining and during reclamation to evaluate changes in aquatic
life. Proper monitoring will enable timely detection of any adverse trends and timely
implementation of any necessary corrective measures, thus minimizing remediation costs.
The existing rules require monitoring of only water quantity and a limited number of
water-quality parameters, not all parameters necessary to evaluate the impact of mining
and reclamation. The existing rules do not ensure that the number and location of
monitoring points will be adequate to determine the impact of mining and reclamation.
They also allow discontinuance or reduction of water monitoring too early to ascertain
the impacts of mining and reclamation on water quality with a reasonable degree of
confidencc, especially for groundwater.

The proposed rule would require that the regulatory authority review the monitoring data
periodically and order any permit revisions necessary to remedy any adverse trends that
could result in material damage to the hydrologic balance outside the permit area. The
proposed rule also would require that the regulatory authority evaluate the monitoring
data as part of the review of any application for bond release.

Fourth, the proposed rule would promote the protection or restoration of perennial and
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intermittent streams, including the headwater streams that are critical to sustaining the
ecological health and productivity of downstream waters. The proposed rule would
prohibit mining activities in perennial and intermittent streams, or on the surface of land
within 100 feet of those streams, unless the regulatory authority finds that the proposed
activity will not preclude any premining, designated, or reasonably foreseeable uses of
the stream. If a mine operator chooses to mine through a perennial or intermittent stream,
the proposed rule would require the company to restore both the hydrological form and
the ecological function of the affected stream segment. The proposed rule also would
require that the permittee establish a 100-foot-wide riparian corridor, using suitable
native species, on disturbed lands along each bank of perennial, intermittent, and
ephemeral streams, unless and until a conflicting postmining land use is implemented.
Forested riparian corridors along streams moderate the temperature of water in the stream
and provide food (in the form of fallen leaves and other plant parts) for the aquatic food
web. The roots of trees and other riparian vegetation stabilize stream banks, while the
vegetation and duff reduce surface runoff and filter sediment and nutrients in that runoff.

Furthermore, to minimize the length of stream buried by excess spoil fills, the proposed
rule would require that mining companies design their operations to minimize the
generation of excess spoil and to maximize the amount of spoil returned to the mined-out
area. The rule would require that excess spoil fills be designed and constructed to be no
larger than necessary to dispose of the excess spoil generated. The proposed rule would
prohibit the conversion of the final mining pit to a permanent impoundment if doing so
would result in the creation of excess spoil or would violate approximate original contour
restoration requirements. Fill construction techniques that involve end-dumping would
be prohibited to be consistent with SMCRA, which requires that excess spoil be
transported and placed in a controlled manner. The new criteria and standards should
ensure the stability and durability of underdrains in fills and protect downstream water
quality and the long-term stability of the fill. In addition, an operator choosing to
construct an excess spoil fill in a perennial or intermittent stream would be required to
implement fish and wildlife enhancement measures to offset the environmental harm
resulting from the fill.

Fifth, as previously discussed, the proposed rule is intended to ensure that permit
applicants, permittees, and regulatory authorities make use of advances in information,
technology, science, and methodologies related to surface and groundwater hydrology,
surface-runoff management, stream restoration, soils, and revegetation, all of which relate
directly or indirectly to protection of water resources. The proposed rule also includes
provisions intended to ensure thorough analysis of permit applications to avoid the
approval of mining operations that create long-term water treatment obligations.

Creating these long-term financial obligations compromises the economic vitality of mine
operators and poses dangers to the environment and public. However, science is not
perfect, so, when a discharge requiring long-term treatment nevertheless does develop,
the proposed rule also provides for more appropriate financial assurance mechanisms
(trusts and annuities that provide an income stream) in lieu of conventional bond
instruments to ensure the availability of funds to cover treatment costs.
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Sixth, the proposed rule contains provisions intended to better implement the statutory
requirements that mined areas be restored to a condition capable of supporting the uses
that they could support before any mining and that they be revegetated with native
species. Nonnative grasslands historically established on mined land throughout
Appalachia are not as productive as the native hardwood forests they replaced. These
existing reclamation practices reduce the region’s future economic opportunities in
contravention of the law.

The proposed rule would require that mine operators salvage and redistribute topsoil,
subsoil, and other soil materials to create a suitable growing medium with a root zone
adequate to fully support native vegetation or the crops to be grown after mining is
completed. The rule also would require that the operator salvage and use all organic
matter such as tree roots and branches to promote more rapid revegetation. In addition,
the proposed rule would require that the operator place soil materials in a manner that
minimizes compaction and minimizes grading of soil materials after placement. Trees
and other desirable vegetation struggle to survive on thin, compacted soils. These
practices would enable the operator to restore the premining vegetation and related
ecosystems. Soil characteristics and the degree and type of revegetation have a
significant impact on surface-water runoff quantity and quality as well as on aquatic life
and the terrestrial ecosystems dependent upon perennial and intermittent streams.

The proposed rule would require that operators use native species when replanting mine
sites unless the use of those speeies would conflict with an approved postmining land use,
such as intensive agriculture, that is implemented before the end of the revegetation
responsibility period. For areas to be revegetated with woody plants, the proposed rule
would require that a professional forester or ecologist develop the planting plan for the
areas in which trees and shrubs are to be planted.

Seventh, the proposed rule would improve procedures to protect threatened and
endangered species and designated critical habitat under the ESA. It would add
provisions and procedures for protection of species proposed for listing as threatened or
endangered under the ESA and expand provisions concerning enhancement of fish and
wildlife in general. The enhancement measures would be mandatory when an operation
causes long-term environmental harm; the enhancement measures must be commensurate
with the harm caused by the operation.

The draft Regulatory Impact Analysis (RIA) for the proposed rule predicts that, for the
21-year period from 2020 to 2040, the proposed rule would have the following benefits to
streams:

e 6,153 miles of stream downstream from mining operations would be in better
condition after mining under the proposed rule than they would be if mining
occurred under the existing regulations,

¢ 21 miles of stream would be preserved.

¢ 84 miles of stream would not be filled.

» 609 miles of streams would be mined through and restored.
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In addition, the draft RIA predicts that 59,010 acres would be reforested or reforested in
an improved manner under the proposed rule and that 420 acres of existing forest wouid
be preserved.

After proposing the rule and holding six public hearings and granting an extension for
public review, we received helpful feedback regarding the Clean Water Act (CWA) and
the ESA. It is important to emphasize that Congress clearly delegated protection of the
Nation’s water to the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), prior to the enactment of
SMCRA, and included protection of uses from both point and non-point sources as
embodied in the Clean Water Act. (CWA Section 101(d), 102(a), 101(a)(7)). Moreover,
Congress noted that, “the CWA is hardly silent regarding point and nonpoint sources of
water pollution; rather, the CWA includes broad and deliberate provisions affecting all
navigable waters, including those in mining areas.” We are confident that our proposed
rule would not improperly create conflicts or duplicate the requirements of the Clean
Water Act.

Our expectation is that our proposed rule, once finalized, will enable us to use our
regulatory authority to fill regulatory gaps in order to better accomplish our statutory
directives. These provisions legitimately fit within the context of SMCRA authority and
complement, and do not conflict with, CWA requirements. SMCRA, a later enacted
statute, specifically provides for regulatory authorities to regulate coal mining with regard
to water resources beyond that provided in the CWA. Most notably, SMCRA requires
coal operations to 1) minimize disturbances to the prevailing hydrologic balance within
the permit area and 2) prevent material damage to the hydrologic balance outside the
permit area-two critical components of the proposed rule.

Again, it is important to emphasize that we are not changing our longstanding position
that mining operations must comply with all applicable standards of the CWA, including
both effluent limits set by NPDES permits and water quality standards. The Bureau’s
experience demonstrates that it takes more than the standard SMCRA inspection, often in
narrative form, to identify a violation of water quality. The proposed rule seeks to strike
the right balance between upholding our regulatory obligations to ensure adequate water
quality while providing appropriate deference to regulatory authorities to conduct their
duties to ensure cost effective compliance.

On September 24, 1996, the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service (Service) issued a Biological
Opinion and Conference Report (referred to herein as the “1996 biological opinion™) to
OSMRE on the continuation and approval and conduct of surface coal mining and
reclamation operations under State and Federal regulatory programs adopted pursuant to
Title V of the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act of 1977 (SMCRA) where
such operations may adversely affect species listed as threatened or endangered or
designated critical habitat under the ESA. The Incidental Take Statement (ITS) in the
1996 biological opinion exempted OSMRE or a State Regulatory Authority from the
prohibitions of Section 9 of the ESA if it complied with the terms and conditions
included in the ITS.
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The proposed changes to the SPR are designed, in part, to improve the coordination
process between state regulatory authorities and the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service
(Service). OSMRE believes that these changes will ensure compliance with SMCRA and
achievement of OSMRE’s requirements under the ESA. Many of the changes are simply
codification of certain terms and conditions of the 1996 biological opinion. These
provisions are intended to ensure that the incidental take coverage provided by the 1996
biological opinion is effective for the state regulatory authority and mine operator when
the permit is issued. To this end, OSMRE is preparing a biological assessment for the
proposed SPR, which will be provided to the Service to initiate formal Section 7
consultation on the final rule. OSMRE and the Service anticipate that a new biological
opinion will be issued as a result of this consultation.

The feedback that we received and are still evaluating regarding the CWA and ESA is
instructive and will likely lead to us making appropriate modifications to the final rule in
order to further clarify and ensure that there are no conflicts with the CWA and ESA and
to improve coordination with CWA authorities, a process that is further enhanced through
the interagency regulatory review process that the proposed rule has undergone and that
the final rule will also undergo.

Coal production is expected to decline, even under the existing regulations. The draft
RIA predicts that market conditions such as the demand for coal and the availability and
price of natural gas and alternative sources of energy will result in a decline in annual
coal production of approximately 15 percent (162 million tons) over the 21-year
evaluation period without any changes to the existing regulations. The draft RIA
estimates that the proposed rule would reduce annual coal production by an additional 0.2
percent (1.9 million tons) over that period, including a decline in Appalachia of
approximately one million tons. The Northern Rocky Mountains and Great Plains region
would experience a slightly smaller decline. Most areas would not experience a decline
as a result of the proposed rule.

The draft RIA estimates that compliance costs associated with the proposed rule would
total approximately 52 million dollars each year, with the largest impacts in Appalachia
at 24 million dollars each year, and in the Illinois Basin at 14 million dollars each year.

The draft RIA predicts that the proposed rule would have minimal impacts on
employment, with an average annual reduction of 260 jobs related to coal production and
an annual average increase of 250 jobs related to compliance with the proposed rule.
This means production-related job losses would be largely offset by increases in
compliance-related jobs.

In response to our proposed SPR, Draft Environmental Impact Statement and Draft RIA,
we received over 94,000 comments. Many of the comments were detailed and thoughtful.
We anticipate that the final rule will benefit from changes made in response to these
comments while still meeting the overall goal of updating our 30-year-old regulations in
a reasonable and straightforward manner in order to avoid or minimize impacts on
surface water, groundwater, fish, wildlife, and other natural resources. Once finalized,
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our regulations will be updated so as to keep pace with current science, technology, and
modern mining practices, while also safeguarding communities from the long-term
effects of pollution and environmental degradation that endanger public health and
undermine future economic opportunities.

The SPR would accomplish what Americans expect from their government — a modem
and balanced approach to energy development that safeguards our environment, protects
water quality, supports the energy needs of the nation, and makes coalfield communities
more resilient for a diversified economic future. The proposed rule also provides greater
regulatory certainty to the coal mining industry.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before this committee today.
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Senator INHOFE. Mr. Pizarchik, section 702 of SMCRA says that
you have no authority to supersede—reading out of the statute
now—amend, or modify any other Federal law, including laws re-
lating to water quality. You just heard my opening statement. I
mentioned three specific areas how the Stream Protection Rule
would expand the Federal authority to do exactly what the law
says not to do. Three things: by superseding State authority of
water quality standards under section 303, by superseding the
Corps’ authority to issue permits to fill in streams under 404, and
by expanding the Fish and Wildlife authority under the Endan-
gered Species Act.

Now, I am going to ask you this for the record, because I used
the rest of my time by verbalizing it. So the question I am going
to ask you is, do you claim that your rule won’t have these effects,
and how would you claim that? That would be for the record.

Farrell Cooper, a mining company in Oklahoma, I was there last
Friday. I think quite often the regulators here who are usurping
more powers from State and from local government and from other
departments, if they just go out and see the people out there. Half
of Farrell Cooper right now, they are unemployed already as a re-
sult of what is anticipated from this. Despite the fact that the State
controls its own surface, nonetheless, that is happening.

Now, we talked about this issue before. You claim that they
haven’t appropriately done reclamation. But I can tell you that the
reclamation is good. The Oklahoma Department of Mines agrees
with me and Farrell Cooper, and your own Department of Interior
Office of Hearings and Appeals and the courts agree with me and
Farrell Cooper, and they disagree with your interpretation of the
law. The company spent millions of dollars fighting your accusa-
tions in multiple lawsuits, and in the process they have had to lay
off half of their work force, and these are good paying jobs.

Now you are trying to bypass the courts and win those lawsuits
with the regulations that we are talking about today, which would
overturn 35 years of legal precedence relating to how reclamation
is done.

I would like to ask you why don’t we just resolve this issue in
Federal court? Would you be willing—would you agree to just sup-
port moving the case to the Federal District Court so a fair trial
with a qualified judge could be heard? What do you think?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Senator, I appreciated when we visited the Rock
Island mine together summer before last to look at the reclamation
that the Arkansan Mining Company did and how it did not restore
the land to AOC, to the detriment of that farmer with those 45-
foot spoil piles and 100-foot deep water filled impoundments. And
you are right, there are three litigation cases out there. I can’t com-
ment on the—it is Department policy not to comment on litigation,
and we would certainly entertain what you are saying. I would
have to take that back to the Department, talk with our lawyers
and talk with the Department of Justice because you are right, two
of those cases where the court ruled in accordance with what you
said; the third case actually agrees with us, and that one is still
being briefed, and they are all under appeal, and we will have to
see where the courts go.
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Senator INHOFE. In terms of fulfilling this request, you would
consider doing this? You say take it to the appropriate people. Who
are they?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Senator, I can’t make that decision here; I will
need to talk to our lawyers and everybody else. I believe we ought
to allow the courts to continue to fulfill their duties in accordance
with the law; that is the way it is set up. There are three appeals
before them, and I think it is appropriate for them to go through
that process. As I understand the law, once that decision is made,
there would be opportunities for appeal to a higher level court. So
I think it would be premature to short circuit the current adminis-
trative and legal process.

Senator INHOFE. So your answer to that question is no, in terms
of doing it now?

Mr. PizArRCHIK. I think we should allow the process to continue
in the courts.

Senator INHOFE. All right. Now, let me ask you is there anything
ambiguous about this language in 702? Let me just read it from the
statute. It says “Nothing in this chapter shall be construed as su-
perseding, amending, modifying, or reopening the Mining and Min-
erals Policy Act of 1970, the National Environmental Policy Act of
1969, or any of the following Acts,” and then it lists all eight of the
acts that fall under this category. Is that ambiguous?

Mr. PiZzARCHIK. I do not find it ambiguous, no.

Senator INHOFE. OK. I want staff to take this over and give it
to Mr. Pizarchik. One of the problems we have is getting informa-
tion from the bureaucracies and making requests, even in those
that are in the jurisdiction of this committee. In this case, the doc-
uments that we have had, all documents, we are going to request
in writing that within 2 weeks you send to us—now, we have made
this request before, my junior Senator and I have both made the
request in June and September, and we haven’t heard back yet. So
the request is for all documents including, but not limited to, e-
mails, memoranda, legal analysis concerning communications be-
tween the OSM reclamation and enforcement, including yourself,
and the Office of Solicitor regarding the overturn of the decision in
November 2010 and the issuance of INE-35. No. 2, all documents
including, but not limited to, e-mails, memos, and legal analysis
concerning the communications to or from Director Pizarchik, your-
self, about the INE-26, including February 2015 and the decision
to rescind INE-26.

Now, will you commit to getting this information for us, for this
Committee?

Mr. PIZARCHIK. Senator, I am aware of those document requests,
and it is my understanding that the Department has already pro-
vided several thousand pages of documents to the Committee and
that we are working to continue to provide comments and to sup-
plement those responses, and I anticipate that we will be providing
supplemental responses, including additional responsive docu-
ments, very shortly. I would have to get back to you regarding any
specific details on that, but we are continuing to process the re-
quests.

Senator INHOFE. Well, the requests, though, are very specific.
What we have received is not specific, so we thought we would just
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be more specific. I am just asking for you to stay to us you will sup-
ply us this information within 2 weeks.

Mr. PIZARCHIK. Senator, I have not read these comments.

Senator INHOFE. I just read them to you.

Mr. PizarcHIK. Well, I would be happy to take them back to the
Department for evaluation so that we can provide an appropriate
response.

Senator INHOFE. Well, you have had the request from myself,
several others, including my junior Senator, for months now, so you
have had plenty of time to look over. In fact, the very wording that
you are looking at there you have seen before. So I ask you a third
time will you give us this information in 2 weeks?

Mr. PizArRCHIK. We will continue to process the document re-
quests and provide the appropriate response documents as soon as
we can. We have already provided several thousand pages and we
will continue to do so.

Senator INHOFE. Senator Boxer.

Senator BOXER. Thanks. Again I would ask that I have 2 min-
utes more.

Senator INHOFE. I was 1 minute over.

Senator BOXER. You were 2:43 over.

Senator INHOFE. You can have 2:44, how is that?

Senator BOXER. OK, 2:44.

Senator SULLIVAN. Do we all get 2 minutes more?

Senator BOXER. No. This is our thing.

Senator INHOFE. Well, no, no. In that unanimous consent, the
next two that will be heard will be Senator Markey and Senator
Sullivan. I ask unanimous consent that they also be given 7 min-
utes instead of 5 minutes.

Senator BOXER. Absolutely.

Senator INHOFE. OK. No objection. Then we go back to 5 min-
utes.

Senator BOXER. I want to hear from all of them at great length.

All right.

Senator SULLIVAN. We can do it in 5.

Senator BOXER. I can’t, because there is so much to talk about,
there really is.

Now, just in general I want to make a comment, that the major-
ity party here, with all due respect, this is their philosophy, they
demonize anybody in the Federal Government, my view, who is try-
ing to help protect the environment and public health. They de-
monize. And I will tell you why it is wrong. But I will wait until
they are finished.

[Pause.]

Senator INHOFE. Go ahead.

Senator BOXER. I waited.

OK, I am back.

Senator INHOFE. Oh, good.

Senator BOXER. You so don’t want to hear this.

The majority demonizes any Federal agency that tries to help; it
doesn’t matter if it is the EPA, they demonize. It doesn’t matter if
it is you, sir. Do not take what they throw at you personally. They
don’t mean it personally at all. They just don’t want any involve-
ment. And here is what is so odd.



31

I remember the BP oil spill. It went on and on. Senator Markey
and I, and I remember Senator Nelson, we were so frustrated,
along with the Senators from Louisiana, both Republican and Dem-
ocrat, because no one could seem to come up with the answer. You
know who did? The Secretary of the Interior, Steven Chu. Because
he got in there, he took charge because he was very smart and
knew. He happened to be from the Federal Government, and he
found out there was a technology that needed to be used to really
look at this spill in a better way. Once they figured it out, they
stopped it.

Now, we have a situation in California right now. I am so grate-
ful to my colleagues because we now set up a task force headed by
the DOE to come in and look. So why do we always have to demon-
ize somebody?

The fact is wisdom does not reside with the Federal Government,
with the State government, with the local government, with any-
body on this panel. All wisdom doesn’t reside. We all have some
good ideas. So when we get together and work together, it is fine.

Now, it is my understanding, sir, that you took a lot of input
from the public as you put this together. Is that correct? Could you
describe the process a bit?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Yes, Senator, we did. We started off with an ad-
vanced notice of proposed rulemaking, which was preceded by some
stakeholder outreach sessions. We met. I had 15 different meetings
with industry, environmental community, citizens. Now, we have
the advanced notice of proposed rulemaking with public comments
on that. We also did two public scoping sessions, one where we had
nine public meetings across the country. Those processes generated
well in excess of 50,000 comments. We shared drafts of the EIA
with the cooperating agencies and received many, many comments
from the States, numerous comments that were very helpful and
are reflected in the final rule. And we proposed the rule and we
received about 94,000 more comments in addition to what we have.

The process that we had done has been unprecedented for this
agency, and the amount of comments we have had is far in excess
of any rulemaking that we have done in the past.

Senator BOXER. And sir, isn’t it true that your rule has been
criticized by the left and the right? In other words, people who
want to see it be more stringent and those who say you are dupli-
cative and you are surpassing the ESA, as my chairman has said?
Isn’t it true that those are the comments you received?

Mr. P1iZARCHIK. Yes, Senator, they are.

Senator BOXER. I think that is an important point. You did some-
thing right. Everybody is mad at you. You know, you tried to find
some ground that you could defend and that you could truly say
is a compromise, and I thank you for that.

Now, in your job, you are the Director of the Office of Surface
Mining Reclamation and Enforcement. Isn’t it true that you are re-
quired under the law to protect the environment? Isn’t that actu-
ally in the law?

Mr. PizARCHIK. Yes, Senator. If you look at the Surface Mining
Act, there are numerous provisions in it that talk about the pur-
poses of the law and what I am supposed to do. It is protecting the
people and the environment from the adverse effects of coal min-
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ing, preventing the pollution from coal mining. And we have nu-
merous provisions. I also have to strike a balance with coal. But
the law is an environmental protection and public protection law.

Senator BOXER. Fine. This is important, because when you get
criticized by my friends here, they are my friends, I love them
dearly. When you get criticized by them, you have to understand
what they are asking you to do, in my opinion, is to walk away
from your responsibility. And isn’t it true, sir, if you did that,
wouldn’t you be the subject of lawsuits? Let’s say somebody living
in Appalachia got cancer, and it was a cluster, and it came from—
whether it was arsenic or lead, there were problems, you were
sued. Wouldn’t you have to mount a pretty good defense if you did
nothing, if you walked away from this challenge? We all know the
challenge exists. Have you not seen the health impacts?

Mr. PizaArRCHIK. There have been a lot of studies documenting
health impacts, and we have been working to try to get a review
of those by the National Academy of Sciences. And yes, I probably
would be sued. Actually, I get sued all the time for just about ev-
erything we did, so it would not be unusual. But it would also be
an abdication of my duty if I did not promulgate rules that carry
ou‘E:1 and fully implement the statute, and that is what I am trying
to do.

Senator BOXER. Well, thank you. And I compliment you from the
bottom of my heart, because we have seen in Flint, from the State
government there, and even the EPA that, yes, told Flint but didn’t
do enough, in my view. We have seen what happens when people
in positions such as yours get cold feet and back away, and it isn’t
a pretty story. And I am so pleased that you have done what you
have done and that you are standing up for what you have done,
and that you have listened to all the voices. And I know you look
at the economics of it as well. The fact is the economics that were
cited by my friend and that will be cited from my friend from West
Virginia, and I have seen those surveys, those studies, they have
been refuted, and I think our witness here is going to show that
those studies are not accurate.

The bottom line is people have to be kept safe.

Now, let me ask you a couple of other questions. When you make
this rule, you look at the health impacts, you look at the economic
impacts, you look at everything, is that right?

Mr. PizarcHIK. We look at, yes, mostly those. Primarily, under
this rule, it is about protecting the water for people so that water
is included, the critters aren’t poisoned.

Senator BOXER. Let’s go there. Your function in this rule is to
protect people from drinking water that could harm them, is that
correct?

Mr. PizARCHIK. That is one of the roles of it. Also protecting the
environment is another, yes.

Senator BOXER. Yes. Well, protecting the environment means
that‘) you have fish in there that aren’t contaminated, is that cor-
rect?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Yes.

Senator BOXER. Sir, I just want to say to you, regardless of what
you hear, you just stand up and you continue to do that. And when
people look at you and say, sir, you shouldn’t do this, just tell them



33

to look at those families in Flint. This is what happens when we
don’t do our job. And this committee, the Environment Committee,
should not be questioning this rule; we should be working to make
it workable.

Thank you.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Senator Boxer.

Senator Sullivan.

Senator SULLIVAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

And thank you, Director, for appearing today. I always feel the
need to start my comments off with a little prefatory remark. I
have the utmost respect for the Ranking Member here. We all want
clean water. We all want clean air. We all want healthy kids. And
I actually think that States are pretty good at this. I think my
State, for example, Alaska, has the cleanest water, cleanest air,
best managed fish and wildlife certainly in America; cleaner than
California, cleaner than Delaware, cleaner than New Jersey. And
it is State officials that do that. So we all want that.

But what is always surprising to me on this Committee is that
we also need agencies to follow the law. You have everybody from
Laurence Tribe saying burning the Constitution should not be part
of our energy and environmental responsibilities. And I have a lot
of experience with SMCRA and what we call ASMCRA in Alaska,
which is the State version of SMCRA, but this is classic Obama ad-
ministration action, and you guys are all part of it. You can’t pass
a law, so you break a law with a regulation. The States that are
impacted are almost 100 percent against it, which you will get sued
on this one, trust me. And then you say it is driven by science, and
I am going to get into that, because with regard to Alaska you
didn’t cite one scientific study that relates to my State, one of the
biggest coal reserves in the country, when it is really a power grab
and politics. Thousands of new pages of regs.

Then there is this claim that it is partisan.

Mr. Chairman, for the record, I would like to submit the State
of Alaska’s letter from our Governor, who is an Independent, our
lieutenant Governor, who is a Democrat, who are fully, fully op-
posed to this rule.

Senator INHOFE. Without objection.

[The referenced information follows:]
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550 Wes! Seventh Avenue, Suile 1700
Anchorage, AK 99501
Juneau, AK 9981 1-0001 907-269-7450
907-465-3500 fax 907-269-7461
fan: 907-465-3532 www. Gov.Maska. Gov

Governor Bill Walker Governor@Alaska Gov
STATE OF ALASKA

STATE CAPITOL
PO. Box 110001

October 23, 2015

The Honotable Joseph G. Pizarchik

Director

Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
1941 Constitution Avernue N/

Washington, DC 20240

Re: Alaska Department of Natural Resources Comments on the Proposed Stream Protection
Rule, Draft Environmental Impact Statement, and Draft Regulatory Impact Analysis
Docket ID: OSM-2010-0018, OSM~2010-0021, and OSM-2015-0002

Dear Director Pizarchik:

Enclosed are the comments from the Alaska Department of Naturat Resources (AKDNR) on behalf
of the State of Alaska regarding the Proposed Rule on strcam protection published by the Office of
Surface Mining, Reclamation and Enforcement (OSMRE) in the Federal Register on July 27, 2015,
at 80 Fed, Reg, 44436.

After five years of development, OSMRE provided 60 days for review and comments on the rule —
265 pages in the federal register notice ~ and on the 1,267 page Draft Environmental Impact
Statement (DEIS) and the 608 page Draft Regulatory Impact Analysis (DRIA). When the State and
other parties requested substantial extensions to this limited petiod, only a 30 day extension was
granted. This extension runs until October 26, 2015, and the State has expended significant
resources and effort to expedite review under this tight timeline to ensure the enclosed comments
can be imely submitted.

In Alaska, AKDNR tegulates coal mining in Alaska under the state coal tegulatory program,
approved by the Secretary of the Interior in 1983 pursuant to Sutface Mining Control and
Reclamation Act (SMCRA). The State of Alaska has vast coal resoutces that span from Arctic tundra
to coastal forests. Across this geography, thete are countless streams and waterbodies that the
program must consider and protect. Because of the potential impact of these regulations to the
State’s approved program, AKDNR has been following this rule-malking for the past five years and
patticipated in early scoping meetings held by OSMRE. ADNR also provided information to
OSMRE about the extent of Alaska coal tesources, locations of current permits, and locations of
proposed mining areas. This information was provided so that the proposed tule would fully
consider the impact it will have to the State of Alaska,

However, the proposed stream protection rule that was publicized is a significant departute from the
current regulatory framework that deals with the protection of streams. It has expanded to include
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The Honorable Joseph Pizarchik

Comments on Proposed Stream Protection Rule
October 23, 2015

Page 2

how states process petmits, how reclamation requirements for tevegetation and invasive species
management are implemented, and how operadons are bonded. Based on AKDNR’s review, these
rule changes tepresent 2 major rulemaking of proportions not seen since the promulgation of the
permanent program regulations in 1979.

The documents also involve a significant rewrite of many portions of OSMRE’s current rules in a
number of critical areas that impact the implementation of SMCRA in states such as Alaska with
primacy regulatory authotity. The proposed rule changes do not take into account the “diversity in
terrain, climate, biologic, chemical, and other physical conditions in areas subject to mining
operations” which prompted Congtess to state, in Section 101(f) of SMCRA, that “the primary
governmental responsthility for developing, authorizing, issuing, and enforcing regulations for
sutface mining and reclamation operations subject to this chapter should rest with the States.” The
proposed changes particularly do not account for the significantly diverse ecological, physical, and
climatic conditions that are encountered when coal mining within Alaska. Instead of providing for
flexibility in administration of SMCRA within each primacy state, these proposed changes are “one
size fits all” contrary to the purposes of SMCRA.

Enclosed are specific comments from AIKDNR. In addition, the State of Alaska fully endotses,
joins, and adopts by reference the comments submitted by Interstate Mining Compact Commission.

Sincerely,

Governor
Enclosure

cc The Honorable Lisa Murkowski, United States Senate
The Honorable Dan Sullivan, United States Senate
The Honorable Don Young, United States House of Represencatives
‘The Honorable Mark Myers, Commissioner, Alaska Department of Natural Resources
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Senator SULLIVAN. So it is not partisan. The concern is fed-
eralism and the law. It is not the environment. We all want a clean
environment.

Again, my State has cleaner water and cleaner air than any
State in the country. And it is not because you are helping; it is
because State officials do it.

So there is no demonizing here. The problem is when a Federal
agency doesn’t follow the law, it is our responsibility to make sure
that doesn’t happen. And what I am always amazed about is how
often my colleagues on the other side of the aisle say, fine, go
ahead, violate a Federal law, violate the Constitution. But Ameri-
cans are starting to get really, really tired of it.

So let me go into a couple things on process. You talked about
the process.

Alaska is one of the largest coal reserves in the country. Did you
go to Alaska in terms of public hearings for this rule?

Mr. PiZARCHIK. No, sir, we did not.

Senator SULLIVAN. OK. Why? Did you go to any State west of the
Mississippi?

Mr. PIZARCHIK. Yes.

Senator SULLIVAN. How many times? Once.

Mr. PizARCHIK. I believe it was twice. There was a hearing in St.
Louis——

Senator SULLIVAN. I believe it was once.

Mr. PIZARCHIK [continuing]. And also in Denver.

Senator BOXER. Let me him answer the question.

Senator INHOFE. Come on, Barbara, don’t do that.

Senator BOXER. You don’t want people to have——

Senator SULLIVAN. Did you have any studies citing Alaska in
your entire proposed rule?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Senator, if you look at what we are proposing

Senator SULLIVAN. Just answer the question. I have a bunch of
questions.

Mr. PiZARCHIK. I am attempting to answer that. Yes, the baseline
data needs to be gathered everywhere. Just because we don’t have
baseline data does not necessarily mean that mining is not causing
problems there. I have been across the country, and I have seen
water pollution in Colorado——

Senator SULLIVAN. I am sorry, you are not answering the ques-
tions. Do you have any studies citing Alaska coal in your rule? No.
The answer is no.

So let me go on to another question. My Governor had requested,
again, he is an Independent, that you did 5-year rulemaking, thou-
sands of pages, and you gave States 60 days to comment. Do you
think that was fair?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Senator, they had over 100 days, over 3 and a
half months, to review the documents and to provide comments,
and we had extended the comment period as well.

Shel‘;ator SULLIVAN. No, initially you provided 60 days, isn’t that
right?

l\gr. P1zarRCHIK. Initially we provided a public comment period of
60 days.

Senator SULLIVAN. Do you think that is fair?

Mr. PizARCHIK. And we extended that. I believe——
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Senator SULLIVAN. Three thousand pages, 5 years in the making,
60 days to comment? Do you think that is fair?

Mr. PizARCHIK. I believe it was. Based on the quality of the com-
nillents that I have seen, it is clear that the States were able to read
that.

Senator SULLIVAN. Let me ask another. I am going to get a little
more legal on you here. Section 101(f) of SMCRA, do you know
what section 101(f) states?

Mr. P1zarcHIK. Not off the top of my head, but I have it right
here, too.

Senator SULLIVAN. Let me read it to you. So section 101(f) of
SMCRA states, “The primary government responsibility for devel-
oping, authorizing, issuing, and enforcing regulations for surface
mining and reclamation operations subject to this chapter shall
rest with the States.” You should be very familiar with that.
SMCRA is a very interesting statute because a lot of statutes pro-
vide veto power of the Federal Government over State programs.
But SMCRA specifically did not. The primacy of regulatory
issuance and enforcement lies with—according to section 101(f),
lies with which entity, you or the States?

Mr. P1zARCHIK. As you indicated, the Surface Mining Act is very
complicated. It imposes upon me the obligation to establish the
minimum Federal standards across the country.

Senator SULLIVAN. Correct.

Mr. PizARCHIK. And under the section that you cited it does give
States that authority. Now, you need to go a little bit further, be-
cause out of the 24 States that have primacy, about half of them
have State laws that prohibit the State regulators from imple-
menting rules that are more protective then the Federal minimum
standards.

Senator SULLIVAN. I just want to make it clear. For the record,
SMCRA provides States—I just read it. 101(f), the primary govern-
ment responsibility on developing, authorizing, issuing, and imple-
menting regs belongs with the States. And yet you are making a
rule that goes into essentially the ability to nullify, so let me get
into that issue a little bit.

Are you familiar with the letter that was sent to you by the State
of Alaska on August 2nd, 2012 from the Department of Natural Re-
sources? I was commissioner at the time. Let me describe it. It was
OSM, who the State of Alaska had worked closely with for years,
coming to the State of Alaska and saying there has been a permit
issued by the State for 20 years. We now want you to pull it. So
the State of Alaska, when I was a commissioner, looked at the legal
research, worked with West Virginia, and we politely told you to
go pound sand, that you didn’t have that authority. Do you think
you have the authority to look at permits that have been issued by
States and retroactively nullify them? Is there anything remotely
in SMCRA that gives you that authority?

Senator INHOFE. Senator Sullivan, you are over your time. We
had given you

Senator SULLIVAN. Oh, I thought, Mr. Chairman, we were going
to do 2 minutes after.

Senator INHOFE. You have already used those.

Senator BOXER. Time flies.
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Senator SULLIVAN. May I ask one final question, Mr. Chairman?

The D.C. Circuit says

Senator BOXER. I object unless you give that extra time to my
friend over there. Is that all right?

Senator SULLIVAN. Oh, I would be glad to.

Senator BOXER. Well, it is up to my Chairman.

Senator INHOFE. OK, without objection.

Senator SULLIVAN. I just want that nullification question is a
really important one, and let me help you with it. The D.C. Circuit,
talking about this issue in a 1981 decision, said administrative and
judicial appeals of permit decisions are matters of State jurisdiction
in which the Secretary of Interior plays no role.

Your rule provides for the ability for the Federal Government to
nullify State permitting decisions, and that has been clearly ruled
by the courts and in the law that say you don’t have that power.
Can you just address that issue, nullification?

Mr. PizarcHIK. Thank you, Senator. If you look at the statute as
a whole, what it provides is that if States want to be the primary
regulatory authority, they do so subject to the oversight of Office
of Surface Mining, Reclamation and Enforcement. That includes ev-
erything that they do under the law. And there is plenty of case
law out there that upholds our ability to look at performance
standards after the fact, whether a State regulatory authority
made a mistake. And if you look at that statutory provision about
that permit you are talking about, the law says that if the mining
company fails to activate the mining within 3 years, their permit
shall terminate.

Senator INHOFE. All right. Let me just go ahead and interrupt
this. Confession is good for the soul, Senator Boxer, and I confess
I goofed. One of the reasons I wanted to do this, Senator Sullivan
has an interesting background. It is not just that he was attorney
general, but he was also commissioner of natural resources, and I
knew that he was going to take longer. So I apologize to the other
members.

What we are going to do is have a second round, and those indi-
viduals who are just taking 5 minutes now can take an additional
3 minutes if they want to stay.

Senator BOXER. Good. But my understanding is he

Senator INHOFE. Oh, yes, yes. Don’t feel obligated, however, Sen-
ator Markey, to necessarily do——

[Laughter.]

Senator BOXER. Senator, feel obligated.

Senator INHOFE. Senator Markey.

Senator MARKEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, very much.

The principal reason why we are here is mountaintop removal
mining, and it is one of the single most environmentally destructive
practices on Earth. The streams in the Appalachian region are
being buried at an estimated rate of 120 miles per year, and the
regulations governing this harmful mining practice are more than
30 years old.

But more than destroying the health of the environment, this
mining practice is destroying the health of the residents in local
communities. There are mountains of evidence that mountaintop
removal mining is significantly harming the health of the residents
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in these areas, and it is well past time for the Interior Department
to update these regulations to ensure that we can protect the
health of local communities, our environment, and our climate, and
I am pleased and proud that the Interior Department is engaged
in the process of issuing strong new rules that will help protect
streams and the people and their health in the communities that
surround them from mountaintop mining.

So, Director Pizarchik, the Surface Mining Control and Reclama-
tion Act of 1997, which I will now refer to as SMCRA just so any-
one who is listening knows what we are talking about, lays out a
number of purposes of the Act aimed at lessening the impacts of
mining on the environment. Specifically, it is intended to establish
“a nationwide program to protect society and the environment from
the adverse effects of surface coal mining operations and to assure
that surface coal mining operations are so conducted as to protect
the environment.”

Isn’t the Interior Department Stream Protection Rule necessary
to fulfill the Department’s statutory obligations under the law?

Mr. PiZARCHIK. Absolutely, Senator.

Senator MARKEY. So it doesn’t go beyond your authority, but in
fact it is an exercise of your authority and your responsibility to
protect the environment and the health of those who live near
these streams, is that correct?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Yes, Senator.

Senator MARKEY. If you did not in fact take these actions, given
what we now know 30 years later, you would not actually be ful-
filling your responsibilities in the job which you have right now, is
that correct?

Mr. P1zARCHIK. Yes, sir.

Senator MARKEY. So would the Department’s proposed Stream
Protection Rule protect the environment and local communities by
reducing the number of streams that are buried or adversely af-
fected?

Mr. PizARCHIK. Yes, sir, that was the expected outcome, and we
expected there would be several thousand miles of streams that
will have been protected.

Senator MARKEY. That will be protected. And as a result of your
protection of them, it will reduce the amount of toxic pollution
which will go into the streams, that otherwise would be in the
streams, that could have adverse impacts on human beings, is that
correct?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Yes, Senator.

Senator MARKEY. And you consider that to be your responsibility,
to protect against deadly toxic materials going into streams, going
into rivers in America?

Mr. PizARCHIK. Not only do I believe that, but that is specifically
set forth a number of times in SMCRA.

Senator MARKEY. So that is why it is hard to understand why
people would object to this. I mean, we just learned the lessons
once again in Flint, Michigan. But going back all the way to the
Cuyahoga River in Cleveland, we see what happens when there is
a callous indifference to using river streams as just dumping
grounds, toilets, where arsenic, other dangerous materials are just
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poured into these bodies of water. Ultimately, it comes back to
haunt, to hurt the health of families.

And we can see in the pictures night after night of how horrified
ordinary families are in Flint, Michigan, but we know that is not
the only place in America where there is a danger from lead in
pipes. This is just one example. But the faces of the people in that
community are saying pretty much we thought the Government
was protecting us. We wouldn’t believe that water could come out
of faucets that could harm our children. We wouldn’t believe any-
one would allow the water that our children are exposed to could
have these dangerous materials in them. And you could almost see
them saying we trusted you; we wouldn’t think that you would
allow something so dangerous to occur without the protections
being put in place.

So there have been many studies that have been done docu-
menting the adverse health impacts associated with living in areas
affected by mountaintop removal mining operations. Did your De-
partment take into account the health impacts associated with this
type of mining in developing your new rule?

Mr. PIZARCHIK. Senator, as part of our process, we looked at all
the science that we could get our hands on as far as what the im-
pacts of coal mining were in order to factor that into what we were
proposing.

Senator MARKEY. And what was the conclusion which you
reached?

Mr. PizarcHIK. We have concluded, based on the developments
in science, that we are continuing to have streams that are ad-
versely impacted, water that is adversely impacted by coal mining,
both groundwater and surface water, and that we need to up our
game, to modernize our rules to better protect surface and ground-
waters from the adverse effects of mining.

Senator MARKEY. Thank you. So the streams in the Appalachian
region are the headwaters for the drinking water supply for tens
of millions of Americans, so it is not just some isolated issue that
we are talking about. The impact is on tens of millions of people
and their drinking water, and if arsenic or selenium is going into
that water, then there is a danger to children, not just in that one
location, but as it flows down the water bodies that are near those
headwaters.

So that is your essential concern, to protect the health and well-
being of families in our country?

Mr. PizarcHIK. Yes, Senator. And just to put it in perspective,
the headwaters of the Potomac River start in Appalachia.

Senator MARKEY. Well, I think the water that we are drinking
right now should be checked immediately so that we understand
what the impact should be on those of us who are here in this room
today. It has to be an ongoing quest to ensure that we have the
highest quality drinking water. Flint, Michigan, has just been the
poster child for what can happen if you forget the children in our
country.

Thank you for all your good work.

Mr. P1zARCHIK. Thank you, Senator.

Senator INHOFE. Senator Capito.

Senator CAPITO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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And thank you, Mr. Pizarchik, for your service and for working
hard. I want to begin my statement by saying I live in Appalachia,
that place everybody is talking about. My home is 5 miles from an
underground mine and a surface mine, maybe 10 miles. So I am
in and around people and folks all the time; they are my neighbors,
friends, so I have a deep passion for what we are talking about
today.

I have been very frustrated with the Administration because we
have been fighting for affordable, reliable energy that does all the
above. We have pushed back on the Clean Power Plan because of
what it does to the economics of certain regions, picking winners
and losers. And now we have the Stream Protection Rule, and I
would like to just talk about some of the economic effects.

You got into this just very minimally in a response to a question,
and I would like to preface, too, that living there, being there, clean
water, clean air are as important to us as it is anybody else. So
I have a chart here that says that the new Stream Protection Rule
in Appalachia, which we have been referring to quite a bit, is up
to about 64,000, $15 million in lost revenues, and many mining
jobs lost and at risk. Also, the production of coal will go down sig-
nificantly, as it has been doing.

Our State is now $300 million underwater, State of West Vir-
ginia $300 million underwater in our State budget. We have had
to cut our education budget because our tax revenues, principally
from coal, have gone down so much. This is the second hearing that
we have had, because I am also on the Energy Committee as well,
where we had testimony much the same that we have today.

So I just feel like this rule is just so broad and overreaching, and
we have talked about it minimally here, too, reaching into the
Clean Water Act and the Endangered Species Act. So one question
I would like to say is we have talked a lot about the States’ respon-
sibility here and what kind of input the States had. We had testi-
mony over in the Energy Committee that it was rebuffed by OSM,
and a lot of States signed on originally to be part of the partner-
ships to develop a rule that made sense for States and for the Fed-
eral—but then my understanding is that many States pulled out of
that partnership—Indiana, Kentucky, Montana, New Mexico, Utah,
Alabama, West Virginia, and Texas.

And then in response to Senator Sullivan’s question you said
that they were given 100 days, I think you said, to respond, 60
days and then an extension after that, on a 3,000-page rule. So I
guess I would ask you why, in your opinion, did the States pull out
of this cooperative arrangement?

Mr. PIZARCHIK. Senator, thank you for the question. I too grew
up in Appalachia, in coal country.

Senator CAPITO. Right, Pennsylvania.

Mr. PiZARCHIK. And I have relatives and friends, people who
worked in the coal mines. Some of my classmates from school
worked in the coal mines. I am very sympathetic to people who are
losing their jobs, and I know how important coal jobs and coal can
be in certain parts of the community, and I have traveled across
the country, been in your States numerous times. I have seen that.

As far as the States’ motivation, I wouldn’t speculate on that.
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Senator CAPITO. Well, wouldn’t you see, if you have the vast ma-
jority of States that are cooperating, who deal with this every day,
pulling out from any kind of cooperative agreement certainly
should have been a signal to you that this was highly contentious
and I think would have been, at least in my case, an impetus to
rethink the direction that you were going.

Let me ask you this. What is the impact of this rule? We heard
about mountaintop. What is the impact of this rule, in your opin-
ion, on underground mines? There is a great concern there this is
going to eliminate a lot of production in underground mines, which
it will. We have already lost, just last week, 2,000 jobs in the coal
mine industry alone, most of these underground mines. Can you
answer that question?

Mr. PizARCHIK. I could, yes, and that is an important point to
clarify because there is a misperception out there that this rule
would prohibit all long wall underground mining. That is not the
case. The term that we are defining, material damage to the hydro-
logic balance outside the permit area, includes those areas above
underground mines, and what we are proposing is to give teeth and
effect to that part of the law so that underground mining that
would destroy those streams on the surface will not allow those
streams to be destroyed. So they can do different types of under-
ground mining.

And the statute has a provision in it that also provides—it is my
obligation that where reclamation cannot be successfully done, that
permits should not be issued for that. From the analysis that our
outside experts looked at, most of the underground mining will be
able to continue to go forward on that. There are going to be some
areas where you just can’t undermine because you are going to de-
stroy the water resources, the streams on the surface. That has al-
ways been the law. That has been my experience in Pennsylvania.
Some areas can be mined; some areas cannot.

So there will be some impact on it, but it will not be a major im-
pact. And as the rules on classifying impacts that we follow under
this, I believe collectively the impacts on the industry are going to
be considered small. I think it is less than 0.2 percent of produc-
tion, and it is a fraction of the total annual revenues of the indus-
try.

Senator CAPITO. Let me ask you another question on the balance.
This is the big question that we get in this Committee, and I think
the Chairman and I join together to try to talk a lot about the eco-
nomic impacts of rulemaking in all different areas. It is not so
much the goal that any of us would be rejecting. Who would be re-
jecting a goal of clean water and clean air? Absolutely not. But
sometimes it is just not that simple, as you know; you are in the
business of trying to do that.

What kind of considerations in this rule, in this specific rule,
were made in terms of looking at the economic impacts? We can
talk about creation of pockets of poverty in my State that are grow-
ing, the pessimism, the desolate attitude of my Government is
doing this to me, and nobody cares. So what kind of balance do you
look for here, and do you look for that?

Mr. PizarRCHIK. I am very concerned about those people who lose
their jobs and things of that nature, and yes, we do a balance. The
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statute requires me to balance the interests of protecting society,
protecting the water resources while ensuring there is sufficient
coal supply to meet the country’s energy needs. As part of the
NEPA process what we have done, we hired outside experts to do
that type of analysis; not relying on my staff or my people, but
other folks. And their analysis was peer reviewed pursuant to the
procedures and processes established by the applicable rules.

That information was used in assessing the potential impacts of
changes that we were potentially considering.

Senator CAPITO. I am at the end. Can I get that information, that
NEPA review? Is that something that I could see, the economic im-
pact statement that they provided for you?

Mr. PizARCHIK. That, I believe, is included in the draft Environ-
mental Impact Statement and is publicly available. Yes, we can
provide that. We have also prepared, in accordance with the rules,
a regulatory impact analysis. We would be happy to provide that
to you as well.

Senator CAPITO. Thank you. Thank you.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Senator Capito.

Senator Cardin.

Senator CARDIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for
convening this hearing.

And thank you very much for your attendance and your service,
your public service. I would hope that all Members of Congress
want clean air and clean water, but we are judged by our actions,
not by our words, and each Congress has an opportunity to add to
that, and certainly not to take away from the protections that we
provide for clean air and clean water.

Clean water is vital to our economy, and I think we all can ac-
knowledge that. A child who has suffered from lead poisoning as
a result of not having safe drinking water, that child will not reach
his or her full potential, and it is tragic for the individual, and it
is tragic for our economy. The number of premature deaths due to
the quality of water, the number of missed days at work because
of tending to public health issues, the number of missed days at
school, the importance of industry having sources of clean water for
their products, all that adds to the economy.

And as we are all bragging about being in Appalachia, my State,
of course, has in the western part of the Appalachia region, and I
have enjoyed camping out with my children and skiing, and just
enjoying one of the most beautiful places in our country. And yes,
recreation use depends upon clean water and clean air, and that
is a huge part of the growth of the economic opportunities in the
Appalachia region. So all that cries out for you carrying out your
responsibilities for clean water.

Surface, underground, or mountaintop removal all have risks in-
volved in our environment, and we need to deal with that. So, yes,
I also want clean water from our streams in the Chesapeake Bay,
as many of those waters end up in the Chesapeake Bay of Mary-
land and this region.

So my first question is it is difficult to repair the damage once
it is done, and I would like you to comment about that. Mountain-
top removal, we have seen major damages to streams. Once it is
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caused, where are the challenges in trying to clean up the results
of the damage to our streams?

Mr. P1iZzARCHIK. Once you have caused the pollution, typically, it
is a long-term pollution problem, you cannot eliminate it, and it
often costs way more money to treat that water than to prevent the
pollution from occurring in the first place. We are aware of some
studies that were done where in the mountaintop mining they
filled in the valleys, and some of these valley fills are decades old
and they are still discharging high levels of total dissolved solids.
The only way to take the total dissolved solids out is a reverse os-
mosis treatment system, the one of which I am aware of was from
underground mines in West Virginia. It cost over $200 million to
build and $9 million to $18 million a year to operate. If you are
mining coal, you can’t build too many of those and continue to stay
in business.

Selenium gets elevated on a lot of streams. To build a bioreactors
for those seleniums costs a couple of million dollars, it is my under-
standing, in order to take out, and then you have to constantly
maintain it. It is a whole lot better to prevent the problem.

The example I can give most effective is from my experience in
Pennsylvania with acid mine drainage. Until the State was able to
predict so you could prevent it, a lot of companies went out of busi-
ness because they couldn’t afford to treat the pollution they cre-
ated.

Senator CARDIN. So in the regulatory process, what are you doing
to preserve and protect buffer zone protections from mining oper-
ations?

Mr. P1zARCHIK. The existing 100-foot provision is still going to be
in the rule. By creating the definition for material damage to the
hydrologic balance, that creates a standard so that people can
know what they are measured against by creating the baseline of
the stream data to collect that. That helps inform the process so
we know whether mining is going to occur.

And while the Surface Mining Act allows people to mine through
streams, what we are creating is a standard in there that they
need to gather that baseline on the water quality, the quantity,
and the aquatic community, the critters living in that stream, to
be able to make a determination can they restore that, and then
proposing in our rule that they restore the ecological and geologic
function and the hydrologic function of that stream. Let them make
the business decision can they do that.

Some streams can be rebuilt and repaired; some cannot. And if
you cannot do it, the law says the permit should not be issued for
it.

Senator CARDIN. In the 111th Congress, Senator Alexander and
I introduced the Appalachia Restoration Act. It was an effort to get
a real handle on mountaintop removal, recognizing the devastating
impact that mountaintop removal coal operations have on our envi-
ronment. Not only destroyed streams; it destroys landscape. It de-
stroys forever. That legislation was not enacted, but as a result of
that legislation the Administration took certain actions to control
mountaintop removal coal operations.

Could you explain what actions you will be taking in this regula-
tion, or how it will affect mountaintop removal? There are many
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people who would like to see this practice totally eliminated, in-
cluding myself. I understand that you are not taking that tack.
Could you just explain to us where we are on mountaintop re-
moval?

Mr. P1ZARCHIK. Yes, Senator. Thank you for that question. The
statute allows mountaintop removal mining, and it sets certain pro-
visions for when it can be conducted. We are proposing to change
our rules to incorporate those statutory provisions into that provi-
sion as well, also requiring that the excess soil be put back and
that the land be restored to approximate original contour, as men-
tioned, that means put the mountain back when it is done, and
changing the bonding requirements so that if the operator has an
approved post-mining land use, which the law allows, but they
don’t implement it, then there is enough bond there to put the
mountain back.

As well as the practice of it, by protecting those downstreams
and finding out what kind of resources and stuff are living in the
streams, having that the baseline to monitor, to make sure that if
they are creating those valley fields, they are not creating pollu-
tion, because we need to know what is in the stream because,
frankly, I know a lot of people don’t want to hear it, but the days
of line mining are over. We need to put an end to that. We need
to get the baseline data, figure out what is there, measure the op-
eration standards against that to make sure that we are not cre-
ating more Flint Rivers.

Senator CARDIN. Well, I appreciate that, and obviously there are
challenges in our political system. We understand that. But the
American people understand the importance of the work that you
are doing, and we thank you very much for your service.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Senator Cardin.

Senator Barrasso, for 7 minutes.

Senator BARRASSO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Pizarchik, I would like to turn to the National Environ-
mental Policy Act, NEPA. NEPA requires every Federal agency to
assess the environmental impacts that would result from the agen-
cy’s actions, actions like approving a permit, issuing a new regula-
tion. Now, a Federal agency assesses environmental impacts in
what is known as the Environmental Impact Statement, the EIS.
Prior to issuing an EIS, the Federal agency is required, required
to consult with other agencies, including State agencies, State
agencies which have special expertise with respect to the action
under consideration. The Federal agency preparing the EIS is
called the lead agency, and then the other agencies are called the
cooperating agencies. Under NEPA, the lead agency is not only re-
quired to consult with cooperating agencies; it must ensure that
the participation of the cooperating agencies is “meaningful.”

So when your office began developing the so-called Stream Pro-
tection Rule, it identified 10 State agencies as cooperating agencies.
Your office signed agreements with these agencies, these 10 State
agencies, in which your office pledged to provide them with, No. 1,
copies of key or relevant documents underlying the EIS, signed a
document pledging to provide them with administrative drafts of
the EIS, and signed a document pledging to provide a reasonable
time for review and comments. That is your agency, your office.
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Between then, January 2011, and the issuance of the proposed
rule in July 2015, your office did none of this. For 4 and a half
years, your office shared neither the drafts of the EIS nor the docu-
ments related to the EIS. During this time, your office engaged in
no meaningful consultation whatsoever with the State agencies. It
even ignored the States’ repeated requests for consultation.

In 2015, eight States felt they had no other choice but to with-
draw as cooperating agencies.

Now, Mr. Pizarchik, you have been Director of the Office of Sur-
face Mining since November 2009, before all this started, so why
have you allowed your staff to make a mockery of its obligation
under the National Environmental Policy Act, and where does the
law allow your agency to go dark for 4 and a half years?

Mr. PizARCHIK. Thank you, Senator, for that question. The States
have had a lot of input into this process, and we have requested
those States who had provided notice that they were not going to
continue to participate to reengage. I sent that out in October of
that year. I also sent out a request to the Interstate Mining Com-
pact Commission for them to reengage. They declined. I have not
heard back from the States.

Notwithstanding that, we have continued to reach out. We are
continuing to work with the States. The State regulatory authori-
ties that submitted comments, we have been meeting with them.
We have had, I believe, about 18 meetings with them over the past
several weeks, getting input from them on the proposed rule and
the comments that the provided. We stand ready to meet with
those. The Assistant Secretary has met with State folks as well.
She has been to Alaska; she has a trip planned for North Dakota.
We are continuing to provide outreach to the States.

Senator BARRASSO. Well, let me be clear. Your agency did not
consult with the States for 4 and a half years, from January 2011
until the issuance of the rule of July 2015. You, sir, have made a
mockery of this process. When, in February 2011, Governor Butch
Otter of Idaho, a Republican, Chairman of the Western Governors
Association, as well as a Democrat, the Governor of Washington,
wrote to the Secretary of the Interior about the rulemaking, they
asked the Secretary to ensure that your agency engaged States in
a meaningful and substantial way. The Secretary of the Interior,
Secretary Salazar, wrote back and said all cooperating agencies
will have an additional opportunity to review and comment on a
preliminary draft EIS statement before it is published for public re-
view and comment. Never happened. Never happened in 4 and a
half years.

Why did your agency fail to honor Secretary Salazar’s specific
commitment to cooperating State agencies?

Mr. PIZARCHIK. Senator, the States have had meaningful input.
We have received a lot of valuable comments from the State regu-
latory authorities that has helped us craft this proposed rule and
informed the process on that, and we have made a number of
changes. We have continued to reach out to them to meet, reengage
on that, and that offer continues to be open with them, and we con-
tinue to reach out to the States to obtain State input on this rule
as we go forward.
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Senator BARRASSO. With all due respect, your answer just doesn’t
pass the smell test. Your agency did not consult with the States be-
tween January 2011 and the issuance of the rule, 4 and a half
years later. Secretary Salazar understood your agency’s obligations
under NEPA. You continue to give excuses, play this tired game of
cat and mouse. It really is high time for your agency to at least
own up to its failure to follow the National Environmental Protec-
tion Act and withdraw the rule immediately.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The referenced letter follows:]



48

THE SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR
WASHINGTON

APR 15 201

-.\-u.,_-‘;"

The Henorable C. L. “Butch™ Otter
Governor of Idaho
Boise, Idahio 83702

Dear Governoy Otter:

Thank you for your letier of February 27, 2011, concerning the development of stream
pratection regulations and the supporting Draft Environmental kmpact Statement (EIS) by
the Office of Surface Mining Reclemation and Enforcement (OSM).

Lappreciate Your interest in the potential application of this rule 1o the coal-producing
stntes that the Western Governors® Association {WGA) reprusents, sévenit of which ure
conperating states in OSM’s Draft EIS development process.

I want to assure you that OSM has novproposed-a new Stream Protection Fule, nor kas it
completed « Draft EIS that is necessary 10.inform a proposed rule, The OSM is siill
gathering informaution, reviewing o preliminary draft of IS chupters, and considering
comtrachts received from states serving as EIS cooperating ngencies. Toe OSM shared
the early. contrmelor-gencrted chapters of the Draft EIS with the cooperating siates as
part of i15 etfort 1o be more open and transparent in its ralemaking process. These carly
drafis are not official OSM documents and do not reflect the officinl views of 083 or the
Departmen of the Interior.

Adong with OSM Dircetor Joseph Pizarchik, 1 greetly appreciate the contributions that
vour member states have made in reviewing these early draft chapters, The comments
they have provided to OSM have heen hulplul and will strengthen 1he Dragt EIS and the
rropused rule s they are further refined. Al cooperating ugencies will have an
additional opportunity 1o review und comment on a Preliminary Draft EIS befure it is

" published for public review and commuent.

The Draft EIS will be based on relinble und sccurate information. 1t will ¢ontain a set of
alternatives that wre fully siwdyzed, and will be madeavatluble through the nomal EIS
process tor public review and comment. Together with the Drafi EIS. the proposed rale
will provide the seientitic and policy busis for any propdsed regulatory chanpes,
Comments received on the proposed documents will be considered. consistent with the
requiremunts of the Administrative Pratedure Act {APA) and the Nutiooa! Envivonmentat
Policy Act (NEPA), before OSM or the Deparunent makes amy final rulemaking decisions.

‘The OSM kas alforded extensive opportunities for stukeholder panicipation throughout
the ralemuking and FIS development processes, far beyond what the APA and NEPA
require. 1n doing so, O8M hits demanstrated & commitment to developing reasonable,
(7. and eRective stream proteciion rules through an open and inclusive process,
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{i (0S5 is proposing new stream protectons berause of its responsibility to pratee: all of
the Natfon®s streains rom the adverse effvcts of surface coal mining. This responsibility is
a0t gimired 10 any particulur region, and protective measures and styndards must be applicd
wherever there is the potential for coalmine-related stream damage.

Thank you for shuring your views on OSM’s stream prolection rulemaking eifort and the
EIS development process. The public, the states, and stakeholders have been crucial -
and will continue to be crucial - to thesc cfforts every siep of the way. 1leok forwand to
the vontinued involvement of the WGA member states serving as cooperating agencies in
helping OSM to make the tough choices necessary to protect our Nation's streams.

A similar responsc is being sent to the Honorable Christine O. Gregoire, Governor of
Wushington.

Sincerely,

o, Salinen

Ken Sulezar
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Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Senator Barrasso.

Senator Gillibrand.

Senator GILLIBRAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Do you agree that when evaluating the potential cost of a regula-
tion such as the Stream Protection Rule, we should ensure that we
are also factoring the costs of inaction, which could include the
costs that families face when their quality of life is significantly im-
pacted by polluted water, including the health impacts and dis-
eases associated with poor water quality and the cost of restoring
environmental damage if it is not prevented? And can you discuss
how the Stream Protection Rule will address those types of costs
and consequences?

Mr. PizARCHIK. Thank you for that question, Senator Gillibrand.
There are rules out there that govern the type of factors that we
look at and costs that are included in an impact analysis on it, and
I think there are a lot of things that ought to be included that
sometimes the existing rule process does not include, for instance
like the avoided costs if an operator, as I mentioned earlier, if they
create pollution, they have to perpetually treat that, and they are
creating pollution. But that is not a cost factor that goes into the
cost analysis, so in many ways we are actually protecting the in-
dustry from these potential costs.

As far as costs on health and people, I don’t know how to put
a value on someone’s life, put a value on whether their life has
been shortened or something like that. I don’t know how that gets
taken into the thought process. I would much rather approach this
to carry out my responsibilities to implement the law to prevent
the pollution from occurring in the first place.

Senator GILLIBRAND. How has the science used to evaluate the
effect of mining operations on water quality evolved in the past 30
years since the Stream Buffer Zone Rule was implemented, and
how has that influenced the need for this new rule?

Mr. PizarRCHIK. We know a lot more today than we did 30 years
ago when these regulations were developed. For instance, we know
that selenium can be mobilized from coal mining in certain areas,
and it gets into the water, bioaccumulates in the aquatic commu-
nity, causes deformities in those critters living in the stream, and
can be bioaccumulating in unsafe levels for people who were to con-
sume the fish for people that were living in that particular area.

We also know that total dissolved solids—years ago we did not
know it was a problem. Even as recently as maybe 10 or 15 years
ago we did not know total dissolved solids were having an adverse
impact. In my experience in Pennsylvania, at Dunkard Creek,
there was a huge fish kill, and it wasn’t based on baseline data
that West Virginia had collected for those coal mines or that my
State had collected for those coal mines, it was because people were
seeing large fish washing up on the shore and floating, and it was
due to high levels of total dissolved solids.

We have seen studies in the past few years downstream of valley
fills that were built sometimes several years or a decade or more
ago, and the only thing in that watershed is that valley fill. No
other human activities, and yet the sensitive macro invertebrates,
the bugs and communities that live in there, they are gone. And
then if you look at the fish, there is less fish biomass in there, and
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it stands to reason because if there is nothing to eat, there aren’t
going to be any fish there. And we look at the control stream.

So we know more about that type of science and how to see
things that 30 years ago were not known to be a problem. What
we are proposing in this rule is to deal with that science and also
ask people to take a broader look, because I am sure there are
probably things that are in the water today that we have not yet
recognized as causing pollution problems, and we want to provide
the States the flexibility to develop those standards at the State
level, the mine level in order to protect the water and their people.

Senator GILLIBRAND. Can you elaborate a little more further on
why you believe this proposed Stream Protection Rule is necessary
to fill regulatory gaps that can’t be adequately filled by relying on
the States and the Clean Water Act alone?

Mr. PizArcHIK. Yes. The Clean Water Act has had a lot of suc-
cess over the years, but its primary point is measuring or setting
effluent limits at the point where the pollution or the water is dis-
charged from the mine into the stream, to meet those limits here.
They don’t look at a cumulative loading of that water until the
stream becomes impaired, polluted. Well, from our standpoint, my
law says that we have to maintain the water quality of that stream
to protect those resources. It goes beyond the Clean Water Act.

The Clean Water Act also only looks at the surface waters. The
Surface Mining Act says I have to look at the surface water and
the underground water, so protect all of that.

Clean Water Act, with the Army Corps of Engineers for putting
fill in the streams, where they look at the cumulative load, they
look at the stream banks and the high water mark; they don’t look
at what happens up here or happens over here, the whole water-
shed. Under my law, we have to do that. We have to take a cumu-
lative look at the entire watershed to see what is happening, as
well as look at off the permit area.

So the Clean Water Act has been a great success as far as it
goes. Congress, I believe, recognized that and reserved that exclu-
sively for EPA. We recognize that, and that is what we are staying
away from. But we are trying to fill those areas where the Clean
Water Act just does not come into play, like for groundwater.

Senator GILLIBRAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Senator Gillibrand.

We are going to be dismissing this panel. Senator Boxer wants
to submit something for the record.

Senator BOXER. Yes. I want to thank you so much for your pa-
tience in the face of some anger here. Thank you.

I ask unanimous consent to place in the record the statement of
purpose of the Surface Mining Act, which is to establish a nation-
wide program to protect society and the environment from the ad-
verse effects of surface coal mining operations. That is A. That is
A. And then the second section that deals with your authorities is
section 304, the duties, which require you to report on every State’s
status. And the last is the enforcement, which gives you a lot of
strength here to go after those bad actors.

So I am putting that in the record, and maybe people will come
to their senses about what we are supposed to be doing here.

Senator INHOFE. Without objection.
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[The referenced information follows:]
Page 1 of 1

30 USC 1202: Statement of purpose
Text contains those laws in effect on February 3, 2016

From Title 30-MINERAL LANDS AND MINING
CHAPTER 25-SURFACE MINING CONTROL AND RECLAMATION
SUBCHAPTER {-STATEMENT OF FINDINGS AND POLICY

Jump To:
Source Credit

§1202. Statement of purpose
itis the purpose of this chapter to-

(a) establish a nationwide program to protect society and the environment from the adverse effects of
surface coal mining operations;

(b) assure that the rights of surface landowners and other persons with a legat interest in the fand or
appurtenances thereto are fully protected from such operations;

(c) assure that surface mining operations are not conducted where reclamation as required by this
chapter is not feasible;

{d) assure that surface coal mining operations are so conducted as to protect the environment;

(e) assure that adequate procedures are undertaken to reclaim surface areas as contemporaneously as
possible with the surface coal mining operations;

{f) assure that the coal supply essential to the Nation's energy requirements, and to its economic and
social well-being is provided and strike a balance between protection of the environment and agricultural
productivity and the Nation's need for coal as an essentiat source of energy;

{g) assist the States in developing and implementing a program to achieve the purposes of this chapter;
{h) promote the reciamation of mined areas left without adequate recltamation prior to August 3, 1877,
and which continue, in their unreclaimed condition, to substantially degrade the quality of the environment,
prevent or damage the beneficial use of land or water resources, or endanger the health or safety of the

public;

(i) assure that appropriate procedures are provided for the public participation in the development,
revision, and enforcement of regulations, standards, reclamation plans, or programs established by the
Secretary or any State under this chapter;

(i) provide a means for development of the data and analyses necessary to establish effective and
reasonable regulation of surface mining operations for other minerals;

(k) encourage the fuil utilization of coal resources through the deveiopment and application of
underground extraction technologies;

() stimulate, sponsor, provide for and/or supplement present programs for the conduct of research
investigations, experiments, and demonstrations, in the exploration, extraction, processing, deveiopment,
and production of minerals and the training of mineral engineers and scientists in the field of mining,
minerals resources, and technology, and the establishment of an appropriate research and {raining center
in various States; and

{m) wherever necessary, exercise the full reach of Federal constitutional powers to insure the protection
of the public interest through effective controil of surface coal mining operations.

(Pub. L. 95-87, title §, §102, Aug. 3, 1977, 91 Stat. 448 .)

http://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?req=(title:30 section:1202 edition:prelim) OR (granulei... 2/4/2016



53

Page 1 of 4

30 USC 1211: Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
Text contains those taws in effect on December 17, 2015
Pending Updates: Pub L. 114-113 (12/18/2015) [View Details}

From Title 30-MINERAL LANDS AND MINING

CHAPTER 25-SURFACE MINING CONTROL AND RECLAMATION

SUBCHAPTER {I-OFFICE OF SURFACE MINING RECLAMATION AND ENFORCEMENT
Jump To:

Source Credit

References In Text

Amendments

Effective Date

Termination Date

Miscelianeous

§1211. Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement

{a) Establishment
There is established in the Department of the Interior, the Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and
Enforcement (hereinafter referred to as the "Office").

{b) Appointment, compensation, duties, etc., of Director; employees

The Office shall have a Director who shall be appointed by the President, by and with the advice and
consent of the Senate, and shall be compensated at the rate provided for level V of the Executive Schedule
under section 5315 1 of title 5, and such other employees as may be required, Pursuant to section 5108 of
title 5, and after consultation with the Secretary, the Director of the Office of Personnel Management shall
determine the necessary number of positions in general schedule employees in grade 16, 17, and 18 to
perform functions of this subchapter and shall altocate such positions to the Secretary. The Director shall
have the responsibilities provided under subsection {c) of this section and those duties and responsibilities
relating to the functions of the Office which the Secretary may assign, consistent with this chapter.
Employees of the Office shall be recruited on the basis of their professional competence and capacity to
administer the provisions of this chapter, The Office may use, on a reimbursable basis when appropriate,
employees of the Department and other Federal agencies to administer the provisions of this chapter,
providing that no legat authority, program, or function in any Federal agency which has as its purpose
promoting the development or use of coal or other mineral resources or regulating the healith and safety of
miners under provisions of the Federal Coal Mine Health and Safety Act of 1969 (83 Stat. 742) {30 U.S.C.
801 et seq.], shall be transferred to the Office.

{c) Duties of Secretary
The Secretary, acting through the Office, shall-

{1) administer the programs for controliing surface coal mining operations which are required by this
chapter; review and approve or disapprove State programs for controfling surface coat mining operations
and rectaiming abandoned mined lands; make those investigations and inspections necessary to insure
compliance with this chapter; conduct hearings, administer oaths, issue subpenas, and compeil the
attendance of witnesses and production of written or printed material as provided for in this chapter; issue
cease-and-desist orders; review and vacate or modify or approve orders and decisions; and order the
suspension, revocation, or withholding of any permit for failure to comply with any of the provisions of this
chapter or any rules and regulations adopted pursuant thereto;

{2) publish and promulgate such rules and regufations as may be necessary to carry out the purposes
and provisions of this chapter;

(3) administer the State grant-in-aid program for the development of State programs for surface and
mining and reclamation operations provided for in subchapter V of this chapter;

{4) administer the program for the purchase and reciamation of abandoned and unreclaimed mined
areas pursuant to subchapter 1V of this chapter;

(5) administer the surface mining and reclamation research and demonstration project authority
provided for in this chapter;

{6) consult with other agencies of the Federal Government having expertise in the control and
reclamation of surface mining operations and assist States, local governments, and other eligible

http:/fuscode house.gov/view.xhtml?req=(title:30 section:1211 edition:prelim) OR (granulei... 2/4/2016
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agencies in the coordination of such programs;

{7) maintain a continuing study of surface mining and reclamation operations in the United States;

(8) develop and maintain an Information and Data Center on Surface Coal Mining, Rectamation, and
Surface Impacts of Underground Mining, which will make such data avaitable to the public and the
Federal, regional, State, and locai agencies conducting or concerned with tand use planning and agencies
concerned with surface and underground mining and reclamation operations;

(9) assist the States in the development of State programs for surface coal mining and reclamation
operations which meet the requirements of this chapter, and at the same time, reflect local requirements
and local environmentat and agricultural conditions;

{10} assist the States in developing objective scientific criteria and appropriate procedures and
institutions for determining those areas of a State to be designated unsuitable for all of certain types of
surface coal mining pursuant to section 1272 of this title;

(11) monitor all Federal and State research programs dealing with coal extraction and use and
recommend to Congress the research and demonstration projects and necessary changes in public policy
which are designated to (A) improve feasibility of underground coal mining, and (B} improve surface
mining and reclamation techniques directed at eliminating adverse environmental and social impacts;

(12) cooperate with other Federatl agencies and State regulatory authorities to minimize duplication of
inspections, enforcement, and administration of this chapter; and

(13} perform such other duties as may be provided by law and relate to the purposes of this chapter.

(d) Restriction on use of Federal coal mine health and safety inspectors

The Director shall not use either permanently or temporarily any person charged with responsibility of
inspecting coal mines under the Federa!l Coal Mine Health and Safety Act of 1969 {30 U.S.C. 801 et seq.],
unless he finds and publishes such finding in the Federal Register, that such activities would not interfere
with such inspections under the 1969 Act.

{(e) Repealed. Pub. L, 96-511, §4(b), Dec. 11, 1980, 94 Stat. 2826

{f) Conflict of interest; penalties; rules and reguiations; report to Congress

No employee of the Office or any other Federal empioyee performing any function or duty under this
chapter shall have a direct or indirect financial interest in underground or surface coal mining operations.
Whoever knowingly vioiates the provisions of the above sentence shal, upon conviction, be punished by a
fine of not more than $2,500, or by imprisonment for not more than one year, or both. The Director shall (1)
within sixty days after August 3, 1977, publish reguiations, in accordance with section 553 of title 5, to
establish the methods by which the provisions of this subsection will be monitored and enforced, including
appropriate provisions for the fifing by such employees and the review of statements and supplements
thereto concerning their financial interests which may be affected by this subsection, and (2) report to the
Congress as part of the annuai report {section 1296 of this title) on the actions taken and not taken during
the preceding calendar year under this subsection.

(g) Petition for issuance, amendmant, or repeal of rule; filing; hearing or investigation; notice of
denial

(1) After the Secretary has adopted the regulations required by section 1251 of this title, any person may
petition the Director to initiate a proceeding for the issuance, amendment, or repeal of a rule under this
chapter,

(2) Such petitions shall be filed in the principai office of the Director and shait set forth the facts which itis
claimed established that it is necessary to issue, amend, or repeal a rule under this chapter.

(3) The Director may hold a public hearing or may conduct such investigation or proceeding as the
Director deems appropriate in order to determine whether or not such petition should be granted.

(4) Within ninety days after filing of a petition described in paragraph (1), the Director shall either grant or
deny the petition. if the Director grants such petition, the Director shaif promptly commence an appropriate
proceeding in accordance with the provisions of this chapter. If the Director denies such petition, the Director
shall so notify the petitioner in writing setting forth the reasons for such denial.

( Pub. L. 95-87, title I, §201, Aug. 3, 1977, 91 Stat. 449 ; Pub. L. 95-240, titie |, §100, Mar. 7, 1978, 92 Stat.
109 ; 1978 Reorg. Plan No. 2, §102, eff. Jan. 1, 1979, 43 F.R. 36037, 92 Stat. 3783, Pub. L. 96-511, §4(b},
Dec. 11, 1980, 94 Stat. 2826 )

REFERENCES IN TEXT

The Federal Coal Mine Health and Safety Act of 1969, referred to in subsecs. (b) and (d), is
Pub. L. 91-173, Dec. 30, 1969, 83 Stat. 742 , as amended, which was redesignated the Federal
Mine Safety and Health Act of 1977 by Pub. L. 95-164, title |, §101, Nov. 9, 1977, 91 Stat.

http://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?req=(title:30 section:1211 edition:prelim) OR (granulei... 2/4/2016
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30 USC 1224: Duties of Secretary
Text contains those laws in effect on February 3, 2016

From Titie 30-MINERAL LANDS AND MINING

CHAPTER 25-SURFACE MINING CONTROL AND RECLAMATION

SUBCHAPTER }I-STATE MINING AND MINERAL RESOURCES RESEARCH INSTITUTES
Jump To:

Source Credit

Codification

Prior Provisions

Amendments

Change of Name

§1224. Duties of Secretary

{a) Consulting with other agencies; prescribing rules and regulations; furnishing advice and

assistance; coordinating research

The Secretary, acting through the Director of the United States Bureau of Mines, shall administer this
subchapter and, after full consultation with other interested Federal agencies, shall prescribe such ruies and
regulations as may be necessary o carry out its provisions. The Secretary shall furnish such advice and
assistance as will best promote the purposes of this subchapter, shall participate in coordinating research
initiated under this subchapter by the institutes, shali indicate to them such lines of inquiry that seem most
important, and shali encourage and assist in the establishment and maintenance of cooperation by and
between the institutes and between them and other research organizations, the United States Department of
the Interior, and other Federal establishments.
{b} Annual ascertainment of compliance

On or before the first day of July in each year beginning after August 29, 1984, the Secretary shall ascertain
whether the requirements of section 1223(a} of this title have been met as to each institute and State.
{ Pub. L. 98409, §4, Aug. 29, 1984, 98 Stat. 1538 ; Pub. L. 100—483, §6, Oct. 12, 1988, 102 Stat, 2340 ; Pub.
L. 102-285, §10(b), May 18, 1992, 106 Stat. 172 )

CODIFICATION

Subsec. {c) of this section, which required the Secretary to make an annual report to Congress
on the receipts, expenditures, and work of the institutes in all States under the provisions of this
subchapter, terminated, effective May 15, 2000, pursuant to section 3003 of Pub. L. 104-66, as
amended, set out as a note under section 1113 of Titte 31, Money and Finance. See, aiso, page 109
of House Document No. 103-7.

Section was enacted as part of the Mining and Mineral Resources Research institute Act of
1984, and not as part of the Surface Mining Contro! and Reclamation Act of 1977 which comprises
this chapter.

PRIOR PROVISIONS

A prior section 1224, Pub. L. 95-87, title 1il, §304, Aug. 3, 1977, 91 Stat. 454 , contained
provisions simifar to this section covering fiscal years 1978 through 1984,

AMENDMENTS

1988-Subsec. (a). Pub. L. 100483 inserted *, acting through the Director of the Bureau of
Mines," after "The Secretary",

CHANGE OF NAME

"United States Bureau of Mines" substituted for "Bureau of Mines" in subsec. (a) pursuant to
section 10(b) of Pub. L. 102~285, set out as a note under section 1 of this title. For provisions
relating to closure and transfer of functions of the United States Bureau of Mines, see Transfer of
Functions note set out under section 1 of this title.

http:/fuscode.house. gov/view.xhiml?req=(title:30 section:1224 edition:prelim) OR (granulei... 2/4/2016
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30 USC 1271: Enforcement
Text contains those laws in effect on February 3, 2016

From Titie 30-MINERAL LANDS AND MINING
CHAPTER 25-SURFACE MINING CONTROL AND RECLAMATION
SUBCHAPTER V-CONTROL OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL {MPACTS OF SURFACE COAL
MINING
Jump To:
Source Credit
References In Text

§1271. Enforcement

(a) Notice of violation; Federaf inspection; waiver of notification period; tion order; affirmative
obligation on operator; suspension or revocation of permits; contents of notices and orders

{1) Whenever, on the basis of any information available to him, inctuding receipt of information from any
person, the Secretary has reason to believe that any person is in violation of any requirement of this chapter
or any permit condition required by this chapter, the Secretary shall notify the State regulatory authority, if
one exists, in the State in which such violation exists. If no such State authority exists or the State regulatory
authority faits within ten days after notification to take appropriate action to cause said violation to be
corrected or to show good cause for such failure and transmit notification of its action to the Secretary, the
Secretary shail immediately order Federal inspection of the surface coal mining operation at which the
alleged viotation is occurring unless the information available to the Secretary is a result of a previous
Federai inspection of such surface coal mining operation. The ten-day notification period shalt be waived
when the person informing the Secretary provides adequate proof that an imminent danger of significant
environmental harm exists and that the State has failed to take appropriate action. When the Federal
inspection results from information provided to the Secretary by any person, the Secretary shali notify such
person when the Federal inspection is proposed to be carried out and such person shall be allowed to
accompany the inspector during the inspection.

{2) When, on the basis of any Federal inspection, the Secretary or his authorized representative
determines that any condition or practices exist, or that any permittee is in violation of any requirement of
this chapter or any permit condition required by this chapter, which condition, practice, or violation also
creates an imminent danger to the health or safety of the public, or is causing, or can reasonably be
expected to cause significant, imminent environmental harm to land, air, or water resources, the Secretary
or his authorized representative shall immediately order a cessation of surface coal mining and reclamation
operations or the portion thereof retevant to the condition, practice, or violation. Such cessation order shall
remain in effect until the Secretary or his authorized representative determines that the condition, practice,
or violation has been abated, or untii modified, vacated, or terminated by the Secretary or his authorized
representative pursuant to paragraph (5) of this subsection. Where the Secretary finds that the ordered
cessation of surface coal mining and rectamation operations, or any portion thereof, will not completely
abate the imminent danger to heaith or safety of the public or the significant imminent environmentat harm to
fand, air, or water resources, the Secretary shall, in addition to the cessation order, impose affirmative
obligations on the operator requiting him to take whatever steps the Secretary deems necessary to abate
the imminent danger or the significant environmentat harm.

(3) When, on the basis of a Federal inspection which is carried out during the enforcement of a Federal
program or a Federal lands program, Federal inspection pursuant to section 1252, or section 1254(b} of this
titte, or during Federal enforcement of a State program in accordance with subsection (b) of this section, the
Secretary or his authorized representative determines that any permittee is in violation of any requirement of
this chapter or any permit condition required by this chapter; but such violation does not create an imminent
danger to the health or safety of the public, or cannot be reasonably expected to cause significant, imminent
environmental harm 1o land, air, or water resources, the Secretary or authorized representative shall issue a
notice to the permittee or his agent fixing a reasonable time but not more than ninety days for the abatement
of the violation and providing opportunity for public hearing.

if, upon expiration of the period of time as originally fixed or subsequently extended, for good cause
shown and upon the written finding of the Secretary or his authorized representative, the Secretary or his
authorized representative finds that the violation has not been abated, he shall immediately order a
cessation of surface coal mining and rectamation operations or the portion thereof relevant to the violation.
Such cessation order shall remain in effect until the Secretary or his authorized representative determines

http://uscode.house.gov/view xhtmi?req=(title:30 section:1271 edition:prelim) OR (granulei... 2/4/2016
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that the violation has been abated, or until modified, vacated, or terminated by the Secretary or his
authorized representative pursuant to paragraph {5 of this subsection. in the order of cessation issued by
the Secretary under this subsection, the Secretary shall determine the steps necessary to abate the violation
in the most expeditious manner possible, and shali include the necessary measures in the order.

(4) When, on the basis of a Federal inspection which is carried out during the enforcement of a Federal
program or a Federal lands program, Federal inspection pursuant to section 1252 or section 1254 of this title
or during Federal enforcement of a State program in accordance with subsection (b} of this section, the
Secretary or his authorized representative determines that a pattern of viotations of any requirements of this
chapter or any permit conditions required by this chapter exists or has existed, and if the Secretary or his
authorized representative also find that such violations are caused by the unwarranted failure of the
permittee to comply with any requirements of this chapter or any permit conditions, or that such violations
are wilifully caused by the permittee, the Secretary or his authorized representative shali forthwith issue an
order to the permittee to show cause as to why the permit should not be suspended or revoked and shali
provide opportunity for a public hearing. if a hearing is requested the Secretary shall inform ali interested
parties of the time and place of the hearing. Upon the permitiee’s failure to show cause as to why the permit
should not be suspended or revoked, the Secretary or his authorized representative shall forthwith suspend
or revoke the permit.

(5) Notices and orders issued pursuant to this section shall set forth with reasonable specificity the nature
of the violation and the remedial action required, the period of time established for abatement, and a
reasonable description of the portion of the surface coal mining and reclamation operation to which the
notice or order applies. Each notice or order issued under this section shall be given promptly to the
permittee or his agent by the Secretary or his authorized representative who issues such notice or order,
and ail such notices and orders shall be in writing and shall be signed by such authorized representatives.
Any notice or order issued pursuant to this section may be modified, vacated, or terminated by the Secretary
or his authorized representative. A copy of any such order or notice shall be sent to the State regulatory
authority in the State in which the violation occurs: Provided, That any notice or order issued pursuant to this
section which requires cessation of mining by the operator shall expire within thirty days of actual notice to
the operator uniess a public hearing is held at the site or within such reasonabie proximity to the site that
any viewings of the site can be conducted during the course of public hearing.

(b) Inadequate State enforcement; notice and hearing

Whenever on the basis of information available to him, the Secretary has reason to believe that violations
of alt or any part of an approved State program resuit from a failure of the State to enforce such State
program or any part thereof effectively, he shall after public notice and notice to the State, hoid a hearing
thereon in the State within thirty days of such notice. If as a result of said hearing the Secretary finds that
there are violations and such violations result from a failure of the State to enforce all or any part of the State
program effectively, and if he further finds that the State has not adequately demonstrated its capability and
intent to enforce such State program, he shall give public notice of such finding. During the period beginning
with such public notice and ending when such State satisfies the Secretary that it will enforce this chapter,
the Secretary shall enforce, in the manner provided by this chapter, any permit condition required under this
chapter, shall issue new or revised permits in accordance with requirements of this chapter, and may issue
such notices and orders as are necessary for compliance therewith: Provided, That in the case of a State
permittee who has met his obfigations under such permit and who did not willfully secure the issuance of
such permit through fraud or collusion, the Secretary shali give the permittee a reasonable time to conform
ongoing surface mining and reclamation to the requiremaents of this chapter before suspending or revoking
the State permit.

(c) Civil action for relief

The Secretary may request the Attorney Generat {o institute a civil action for refief, including a permanent
or temporary injunction, restraining order, or any other appropriate order in the district court of the United
States for the district in which the surface coal mining and reclamation operation is located or in which the
permittee thereof has his principal office, whenever such permitiee or his agent {A) violates or fails or
refuses to comply with any order or decision issued by the Secretary under this chapter, or (B) interferes
with, hinders, or delays the Secretary or his authorized representatives in carrying out the provisions of this
chapter, or (C) refuses to admit such authorized representative to the mine, or (D) refuses to permit
inspection of the mine by such authorized representative, or {E} refuses to furnish any information or report
requested by the Secretary in furtherance of the provisions of this chapter, or (F) refuses to permit access
to, and copying of, such records as the Secretary determines necessary in carrying out the provisions of this
chapter. Such court shall have jurisdiction to provide such relief as may be appropriate. Temporary
restraining orders shall be issued in accordance with rule 65 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, as
amended. Any relief granted by the court to enforce an order under clause (A} of this section 1 shall continue

http://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtm]?reg=(title:30 section: 1271 edition:prelim) OR (granulei... 2/4/2016
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in effect until the completion or final termination of all proceedings for review of such order under this
subchapter, unless, prior thereto, the district court granting such relief sets it aside or modifies it.
(d) Sanctions; effect on additional enforcement rights under State law

As a condition of approval of any State program submitted pursuant to section 1253 of this title, the
enforcement provisions thereof shall, at a minimum, incorporate sanctions no less stringent than those set
forth in this section, and shall contain the same or similar procedural requirements relating thereto. Nothing
herein shalf be construed so as to eliminate any additional enforcement rights or procedures which are
available under State faw to a State regulatory authority but which are not specifically enumerated herein.

{ Pub. L. 85-87, title V, §521, Aug. 3, 1977, 91 Stat, 504 .}

REFERENCES IN TEXT
Rule 65 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, referred to in subsec. (c), is set out in the
Appendix to Title 28, Judiciary and Judicial Procedure.

1 8o in original, Probably should be “subsection”

http:/fuscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?reg=(title:30 section:1271 edition:prelim) OR (granulei... 2/4/2016
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Senator INHOFE. And for the minute and 15 seconds that I have,
I will cede that to Senator Capito.

Senator CAPITO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would again like to say that over the years, since 1977, there
have been improvements of this rule that have resulted in cleaner
water in and around the area that I live. I think the biggest
flashpoint for me is just the lack of State cooperation on the
ground, and the States that I mentioned that are the regulator.
There is a concern about underground mining.

And I would like to say anecdotally, I told Senator Cardin with
his visual, I would have liked to have seen the after picture of that.
You mentioned all the things that these types of mining operations
go through on the reclamation process at the end. You have seen
some of the end products, and when done right can be a benefit to
some communities for airports, schools, shopping centers, in Appa-
lachia where we have no flat land. So there are some. If it is done
right, there can be some tremendous economic benefits to this.

And just to put this in the record, in the State of West Virginia
there is only active surface mining operation at present time.

With that, I yield back.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Senator Capito.

Mr. P1zARCHIK. Could I comment a little on that?

The Senator is absolutely right, when it is done right, it can
make sense. And as far as the airports and things, there is specific
provision for post-mining land uses that allows those to occur, and
things are a lot better. What we also know, we have room to im-
prove because there are things that are causing pollution that we
didn’t know about before.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Mr. Pizarchik. We will dismiss you
now as the first panel.

Mr. P1zARCHIK. Thank you, Senator.

Senator INHOFE. We would like to invite the second panel to
come to the panel. That will be Mr. Lanny Erdos, the Chief of the
Division of Mineral Resources Management, Ohio Department of
Natural Resources; Clay Larkin, a partner in Dinsmore; and Matt
Wasson, Director of Programs for Appalachian Voices.

We will start with opening statements. We will recognize first
Mr. Erdos.

STATEMENT OF LANNY ERDOS, CHIEF, DIVISION OF MINERAL
RESOURCES MANAGEMENT, OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NAT-
URAL RESOURCES

Mr. ERDOS. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.

Senator INHOFE. Good afternoon.

Mr. ERDOS. Good morning, Chairman Inhofe, Ranking Member
Boxer, and members of the Committee. My name is Lanny Erdos,
and I serve as Chief of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources,
Division of Mineral Resources Management. I have worked for the
Division for nearly 28 years, and I was appointed Chief in October
2011.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify in regard to the Stream
Protection Rule proposed by the U.S. Department of Interior’s Of-
fice of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement. Ohio has pri-
macy over the administration of the Surface Mining Control and
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Reclamation Act, SMCRA, and consistently receives high marks on
our annual evaluations from OSM for our program. Historically,
Ohio DNR has had a positive working relationship with OSM.
However, the process that OSM has set forth for the primacy
States and the proposed Stream Protection Rule has been one-sided
and not open to productive dialogue.

In November 2009 OSM offered States the opportunity to partici-
pate as a cooperating agency in the development of the Environ-
mental Impact Statement, EIS, for the proposed Stream Protection
Rule. Ohio DNR agreed to participate only as a State commenter,
not as a cooperating agency. That decision was made under the
previous administration, prior to me being appointed as chief.
Three chapters of the initial draft EIS, which totaled 1,045 pages,
were shared with the participating States, with only 24 business
days for review.

Only once, in late 2010, did OSM arrange a conference call with
the States to discuss chapter 2 of the draft EIS. This call served
as more of a briefing to the States rather than an exchange of in-
formation or an opportunity to provide meaningful comments. Over
the course of the past 4 years, following the final opportunity for
State input in early 2011, OSM significantly revised the draft EIS.

The cooperating agency States sent three letters to OSM express-
ing their concerns with the EIS process and their role as coopera-
tors. The first, on November 23rd, 2010, expressed concerns about
the quality, completeness, and accuracy of the draft EIS, the con-
strained timeframes for the submission of comments on the draft
EIS chapters, the reconciliation process, and the need for addi-
tional comment on the revised chapters. OSM responded to this let-
ter on January 24, 2011, and made a number of commitments re-
garding continued robust participation with the cooperating agency
States in the EIS development process. Shortly thereafter, OSM
terminated involvement on the draft EIS with the cooperating
States without explanation.

The cooperating agency States sent a second letter to OSM on
July 3rd, 2013, requesting an opportunity to reengage in the EIS
development process and reiterated the States’ concern regarding
how their comments would be used or referenced by OSM in the
final draft EIS. OSM never responded to this letter.

A third letter was sent to OSM on February 23rd, 2015, by the
cooperating agency States specifically outlining the States’ ongoing
concerns about the EIS consultation process. No response was re-
ceived.

Based on experiences to date with OSM’s development of the
draft EIS for the Stream Protection Rule, OSM has not provided
for meaningful participation with the cooperating or commenting
agency States. The most recent effort by OSM to communicate with
the cooperating agency States was made through a general briefing
and overview of the draft EIS process in April 2015 during an
Interstate Mining Compact Commission meeting in Baltimore,
Maryland, a meeting which I personally attended.

The briefing consisted of a PowerPoint presentation by OSM pro-
viding overviews of the proposed rule with no opportunity for the
cooperating agency States to ask questions. Unfortunately, the
overview of the EIS was extremely limited, copies of the presen-
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tation were not made available, and the meeting did not allow the
States an opportunity to contribute to the EIS. The cooperating
agency States present at the meeting communicated to OSM per-
sonnel in attendance, including OSM Director Pizarchik, that the
meeting was not considered a meaningful consultation but rather,
a briefing.

One provision in the proposed rule that is problematic requires
written approval of Protection Enhancement Plans before a permit
to mine coal can be issued. The proposed rule does not require es-
tablishment of timeframes by which the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service must provide a complete evaluation of the proposed mining
project to allow the State to move forward and/or for the advance-
ment of the permitting process. Not allowing for conditional
issuance and approval beyond established timeframes to complete
necessary review is tantamount to providing the Federal Govern-
ment veto power over a permit without any explanation whatso-
ever.

Additionally, Ohio has identified several other critical areas
where State expertise would have proven to be beneficial in the de-
velopment of the proposed rule.

Mr. Chairman, had States been given adequate opportunity to
provide their technical expertise on the development of the draft
EIS and proposed rule through a meaningful process, and OSM
welcomed that input, the rule would have better accounted for the
diversity in terrain, climate, biological, chemical, and other phys-
ical conditions in area subject to mining as anticipated by SMCRA.
The rule would have also recognized the appropriate discretion
vested by SMCRA to the primacy States that have been regulating
coal mining operations in excess of 30 years.

Thank you again for the opportunity to present this testimony.
I would be happy to address any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Erdos follows:]
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JOHN R KASICH, GOVERNGR TAMES ZEARINGER. DIRECTOR

Testimony of Lanny E. Erdos
Chief of the Division of Mineral Resources Management
Ohio Department of Natural Resources
Before the U.S. Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works
February 3, 2016

Good morning Chairman Inhofe, Ranking Member Boxer, and members of the Committee. My name
is Lanny Erdos, and I serve as Chief of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources (DNR), Division of
Mineral Resources Management. | have worked for the Division for nearly 28 years and was
appointed Chief in October 2011.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify in regards to the stream protection rule proposed by the U.S.
Department of the Interior’s Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement (OSM). Ohio
has primacy over the administration of the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act (SMCRA)
and consistently receives high marks on our annual evaluations from OSM for how we operate our
program. Historically, Ohio DNR’s Division of Mineral Resources Management has had a positive
working relationship with OSM. However, the process that OSM has set forth for primacy states on
their proposed stream protection rule has been one-sided and not open to a productive dialogue.

OHIO'S INVOLVEMENT IN THE PROPOSED RULE PROCESS:

Following OSM’s publication of an Advance Notice Proposed Rulemaking relative to mining
activities in or near streams in November of 2009, OSM offered states the opportunity to participate as
cooperating agencies in the development of an Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) for the
proposed stream protection rule. Ohio DNR agreed to participate only as a state commenter, not as a
cooperating agency. That decision was made under the previous administration, prior to me becoming
Chief. Three chapters of the initial draft EIS, which totaled 1045 pages, were shared with participating
states with only 24 business days for review.

Only once, in late 2010, did OSM arrange a conference call with the states to discuss Chapter 2 of the
draft EIS. Based on my 28 years of experience, this lack of correspondence was out of character for
OSM. This call served as more of a briefing to the states rather than an exchange of information or an
opportunity to provide meaningful comments. Over the course of the past four years, following the
final opportunity for state input in early 2011, OSM significantly revised the draft EIS, including the
addition of new alternatives.

The cooperating agency states' sent three letters to OSM expressing their concerns with the EIS
process and their role as cooperators. The first, on November 23, 2010, expressed concerns about the
quality, completeness and accuracy of the draft EIS; the constrained timeframes for the submission of
comments on the draft EIS chapters; the reconciliation process; and the need for additional comment
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on the revised chapters. OSM responded to this letter on January 24, 2011 and made a number of
commitments regarding continued, robust participation with the cooperating agency states in the EIS
development process. Shortly thereafter, OSM terminated involvement on the draft EIS with the
cooperating states without explanation.

The cooperating agency states sent a second letter to OSM on July 3, 2013 requesting an opportunity
to re-engage in the EIS development process and reiterated the states® concern regarding how their
comments would be used or referenced by OSM in the final draft EIS, including an appropriate
characterization of their comments and participation. OSM never responded to this letter.

A third letter was sent to OSM on February 23, 2015 by the cooperating agency states specifically
outlining the states’ ongoing concerns about the EIS consultation process. No response was received.
In summary, based on experiences to date with OSM’s development of the draft EIS for the stream
protection rule, OSM has not provided for meaningful participation with the cooperating or
commenting agency states.

The most recent effort by OSM to communicate with cooperating agency states was made through a
general briefing and overview of the draft EIS process in April 2015 during an Interstate Mining
Compact Commission meeting in Baltimore, Maryland, which I personally attended. The briefing
consisted of a PowerPoint presentation by OSM providing overviews of the proposed rule with no
opportunity for the cooperating agency states to ask questions. Unfortunately, the overview of the EIS
was extremely limited, copies of the presentation were not made available, and the meeting did not
allow the states an opportunity to contribute to the EIS. The cooperating agency states present at this
meeting communicated to OSM personnel in attendance, including OSM Director Pizarchik, that the
meeting was not considered a meaningful consultation, but rather a briefing.

KEY CONCERNS WITH THE PROPOSED RULE:

One provision in the proposed rule that is particularly problematic requires written approval of
Protection and Enhancement Plans before a permit to mine coal can be issued. The proposed rule does
not require establishment of timeframes by which the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service must provide a
complete evaluation of the proposed mining project to allow the state to move forward and/or for the
advancement of permitting process. Not allowing for conditional issuance and approval beyond
established timeframes to complete necessary reviews is tantamount to providing the federal
government veto power over a permit without any explanation whatsoever.

Additionally, Ohio has identified several other critical areas where state expertise would have proven
to be beneficial in development of the proposed rule, including:
s expanding water sampling parameters and site requirements and 12-months of consecutive
sampling;
* requiring use of the Palmer Drought Severity Index due to the inconsistent sampling process;
* adding ephemeral stream sampling, monitoring and reclamation requirements due to limited
stream flow and biological diversity;
* cxpanding bonding requirements, resuiting in unpredictable timeframes and standards for bond
release; and
s defining or expanding the definitions of “material damage
impact area.”

”

adjacent area” and “cumulative
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SUMMARY OF TESTIMONY:

Mr. Chairman, had states been given adequate opportunity to provide their technical expertise on the
development of the draft EIS and proposed rule through a meaningful process and OSM welcomed
that input, the rule would have better accounted for the diversity in terrain, climate, biological,
chemical, and other physical conditions in areas subject to mining as anticipated by SMCRA. The rule
would have also recognized the appropriate discretion vested by SMCRA to the primacy states that
have been regulating coal mining operations in excess of 30 years.

Thank you again for the opportunity to present this testimony. I will be happy to address any questions
you may have.

g
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Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Mr. Erdos.
Mr. Larkin.

STATEMENT OF CLAY LARKIN, PARTNER,
DINSMORE AND SHOHL

Mr. LARKIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you to the
Committee.

My name is Clay Larkin. I am a partner at Dinsmore and Shohl
in Lexington, Kentucky, and also serve as a senior policy advisor
to the Kentucky Coal Association, or the KCA, which represents
companies that mine about 90 percent of the coal mined in Ken-
tucky.

The Stream Protection Rule is a rule in search of a problem. Al-
though OSM has stated that the rule will help reduce offsite im-
pacts from coal mining, by OSM’s own estimates State regulators
and coal miners are already doing an outstanding job of controlling
these offsite impacts under existing regulations.

According to OSM’s own figures, over 90 percent of sites nation-
wide were free from offsite impacts last year, and in some States
that figure was 100 percent. Despite this track record, the proposed
rule would require States to implement duplicative permit review
procedures that are already addressed by other State and Federal
agencies at a time when States like Kentucky are already dealing
with significant budget shortfalls.

Although there are numerous problems with this rule, I want to
focus today on the way in which it unlawfully conflicts with the
Clean Water Act and the Endangered Species Act.

OSM, simply put, cannot regulate issues within the scope of
other Federal laws pursuant to section 702(a) of SMCRA, which
specifically prevents them from regulating in conflict with other en-
vironmental protection statutes and specifically mentions both the
Clean Water Act and NEPA, and courts have held that that list is
not exhaustive and therefore precludes them from regulating in a
way that conflicts with the Endangered Species Act.

In this proposed Stream Protection Rule, OSM has failed to com-
ply with section 702(a) of SMCRA on multiple fronts. First, the pro-
posed rule unlawfully conflicts with the Clean Water Act. State
Clean Water Act authorities already enforce Clean Water Act pro-
grams at the State level. Mining operators must navigate a burden-
some and stringent permitting process under multiple sections of
the Clean Water Act.

Despite this existing process which fully addresses water quality
issues related to mining, OSM seeks to appoint itself as the pre-
mier water quality regulator for all water quality issues related to
surface and underground coal mining. This is both illegal and im-
practical.

For example, OSM seeks to provide a nationwide, one size fits all
definition of the term “material damage to the hydrologic balance
outside the permit area.” This is inconsistent with SMCRA’s State
primary framework, which gives primary regulatory authority to
the States, not a Federal agency. There is significant diversity of
hydrology and geography in different mining States that requires
a State by State, site by site approach to defining, evaluating, and
preventing material damage to the hydrologic balance, and States
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have demonstrated that they are better positioned to address the
unique water quality concerns within their borders. OSM has pro-
Videdhno meaningful justification for its one size fits all Federal ap-
proach.

OSM also seeks to impose a completely duplicative water quality
permitting process on coal miners and State regulators in which
OSM will define parameters of concern reasonably foreseeable uses
of streams and then establish its own numerical criteria for those
parameters of concern. This directly conflicts with section 303 of
the Clean Water Act, which already provides the authority for how
States are to establish water quality standards within their borders
and includes both designating uses of streams and establishing
water quality criteria necessary to protect those uses.

There is also section 402 of the Clean Water Act regarding efflu-
ent limitations which are imposed upon coal mining that OSM
seeks to usurp in the rule as well.

In addition to section 402, the proposed rule conflicts with the
section 404 permitting process, which already does what OSM is
proposing to do in this rule in terms of requiring mine operators
to avoid impacts to streams where possible, and where those im-
pacts cannot be avoided choosing the least environmentally dam-
aging practicable alternative to those impacts and then mitigating
whatever impacts they create. This existing and comprehensive
regulatory program under section 404 of the Clean Water Act does
not contain any gaps that the State Mining Regulatory or OSM
must fill. As such, OSM lacks authority to regulate in this area.

With respect to the Endangered Species Act, the proposed rule
raises two primary concerns: first, it extends the protection and en-
hancement plan and other Endangered Species Act review criteria
within the SMCRA permitting process to cover both listed and non-
listed species, giving OSM itself a power that Congress never saw
fit to give it with respect to species that are only proposed for list-
ing, and it gives the Federal Fish and Wildlife Service a veto au-
thority over State issued mining permits, in contravention of
SMCRA.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Larkin follows:]
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Kentucky Coal Association
before the
United States Senate Environment and Public Works Committee

The Stream Protection Rule: Impacts on the Environment and Implications for
Endangered Species Act and Clean Water Act Implementation

February 3, 2016

Good Morning. 1 am Clay Larkin, Senior Policy Advisor to the Kentucky Coal
Association (*KCA™) and an attorney with the law firm of Dinsmore & Shohl. KCA’s member
companies produce approximately 90% of the coal mined in Kentucky and employ a similar
percentage of the approximately 10,000 workers directly engaged in the mining of coal in
Kentucky.

The so-called “Stream Protection” Rule is not really about protecting streams. It is about
completely rewriting OSM’s existing regulatory program, replacing or amending some 465
existing regulations, imposing significant regulatory burdens on coal miners, and creating an
immense financial and administrative burden for the primacy states that administer SMCRA.
This is all unnecessary, and will serve only to cause thousands of miners to lose their jobs, and
states to lose billions in tax revenue from coal production.

The “Stream Protection Rule” is a rule in search of a problem. Although OSM has stated
that the rule will help reduce “off-site” impacts from coal mining, by OSM’s own estimates state
regulators and coal miners are doing an outstanding job of controlling these off-site impacts
under existing regulations. According to OSM’s own figures, over 90% of sites nationwide were
free from off-site impacts last year, and in some states that figure was 100%. Despite this track
record, the rule would require states to implement duplicative permit review procedures that are
already addressed by other state and federal agencies, at a time when states like Kentucky are
already dealing with significant budget shortfalls.

Although there are numerous problems with the rule, as demonstrated in the hundreds of
pages of written comments OSM has received in opposition to the rule, I would like to focus
today on the ways in which the rule unlawfully conflicts with the Clean Water Act and
Endangered Species Act, and how OSM failed to comply with its obligations under the National
Environmental Policy Act. Because the rule conflicts with these statutes, OSM must withdraw it
and start over.
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OSM Cannot Regulate Issues Within The Scope of Other Federal Laws

OSM’s authority to regulate is conferred by SMCRA. Section 702(a) of SMCRA
prevents OSM from regulating in a way that conflict with other environmental protection
statutes. SMCRA specifically mentions that OSM’s regulations cannot conflict with the Clean
Water Act or NEPA, but courts have also held that the list of statutes in Section 702(a) is not
exhaustive, so OSM also cannot regulate in a way that is inconsistent with the ESA.

In the Stream Protection Rule, OSM has failed to comply with Section 702(a) of SMCRA
on multiple fronts. First, it is attempting to create a wholly new water regulatory program that
conflicts with the Clean Water Act and the thorough permitting process under that statute which
is already stringently administered by state water regulators and EPA. Second, OSM has
unlawfully granted an unprecedented authority to the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service to “veto” coal
mining permits, without providing any meaningful recourse for coal miners to challenge Fish &
Wildlife’s determinations. Third, OSM has failed to meaningfully engage with state regulators,
in violation of NEPA.

The Proposed Rule Unlawfully Conflicts with the Clean Water Act

State CWA authorities already enforce CWA programs at the state level. Mining
operators must navigate a burdensome and stringent permitting process under multiple sections
of the Clean Water Act. Once these permits are obtained, they are stringently enforced by state
water quality regulators. Despite this existing process, which fully addresses water quality issues
related to mining, OSM seeks to appoint itself the premier water quality regulator for all water
quality issues related to surface and underground coal mining. This is both illegal and
completely impractical.

A Nationwide Approach is lllogical and Unnecessary

For example, OSM seeks to provide a nationwide, one-size-fits-all definition of the term
“material damage to the hydrologic balance outside the permit area.” This is inconsistent with
SMCRA's state primacy framework, which gives primary regulatory authority to the states, not a
federal agency. SMCRA wisely grants states primacy in this matter because a federal definition
is unworkable. There is a significant diversity of hydrology and geography in different mining
states that requires a state-by-state, site-by-site approach to defining, evaluating, and preventing
material damage to the hydrologic balance. States have demonstrated that they are better
positioned to address the unique water quality concemns within their borders. OSM has provided
no meaningful justification for a federally mandated approach to this issue.
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The Proposed Rule Unlawfully Usurps State Water Quality and NPDES Permitting
Authority

OSM also seeks to impose a completely duplicative water quality permitting process on
coal miners and state mining regulators. Under the proposed rule, mining regulators must
determine all reasonably foreseeable uses of streams, identify “parameters of concern,” and
establish numerical material damage criteria for “parameters of concern.” This directly conflicts
with Section 303 of the CWA, which grants authority to the states to establish water quality
standards, including both the establishment of designated uses of streams and the water quality
criteria necessary to protect those uses.

The proposed rule also unlawfully duplicates the work already done by state water
quality regulators under CWA Section 402’s NPDES permitting program. CWA Section 402
permits not only impose effluent limitations designed to protect water quality, but also stringent
technology-based effluent limitations based on available control technologies that can reduce
pollutant quality to a degree that is more than protective of water quality for certain parameters.
NPDES permits also contain monitoring and reporting requirements, and special conditions as
necessary to protect streams. NPDES permits are also stringently enforced by state water quality
regulators who have expertise in the requirements of the CWA.

Simply put, the protection of water quality is already comprehensively addressed by the
CWA and state water regulators. Every water-quality based aspect of the proposed rule’s
concept of material damage to the hydrologic balance is already addressed via the CWA’s
NPDES permitting program. OSM cannot impose its own duplicative and conflicting water
quality requirements without creating an unlawful conflict with the Clean Water Act.

The Proposed Rule’s Unlawfully Duplicates the CWA Section 404 Permitting Process

The proposed rule would impose numerous new requirements on mining operations that
cause temporary impacts to streams, such as mine through operations. Under the proposal,
among other things, the permittec must establish a 100 foot buffer on each side of a stream to be
mined through, restore post-mining drainage patterns to pre-mining condition, pose a separate
“ecological function” bond, and comply with a list of mitigation requirements established by
OSM. The problem with this approach is that the mining through of streams, or any other
placement of material in streams, is already comprehensively regulated under Section 404 of the
Clean Water Act, which is administered by two federal agencies, EPA and the Army Corps, with
input from state water quality regulators. The Section 404 permitting program already restricts
impacts to streams, requires miners to adopt the least environmentally damaging practicable
alternative when stream impacts cannot be avoided, and comprehensively governs mitigation of
stream impacts. This existing and comprehensive regulatory program contains no “gaps” that
mining regulatory authorities must fill. As such, OSM lacks authority to regulate in this area,
and lacks the expertise to effectively do so even if it could.
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The Proposed Rule Conflicts with the Endangered Species Act

In the proposed rule, OSM has created conflict with the ESA by granting to itself
authority that Congress has never given it under the ESA or SMCRA. The proposed rule also
grants to the Fish & Wildlife Service a veto that agency does not possess under any statute.

Endangered species are already adequately protected by existing surface mine permitting
regulations and the ESA. Under SMCRA’s existing regulations, states collect fish and wildlife
resource information relating to listed species for proposed operations and provide it to the Fish
and Wildlife Service upon the Service’s request. Consistent with SMCRA, the state mining
regulatory authority, after receiving input from the Service, makes a final decision to issue the
permit. This approach has several benefits. It limits unnecessary involvement by the Service,
which is already responsible for reviewing fish and wildlife information from numerous
agencies, and instead allows the Service to concentrate only on those projects with a realistic
potential to impact endangered species. This existing process also allows primacy states to
maintain their appropriate statutory role as the final decision-maker with respect to SMCRA
permit applications. The proposed rule completely changes this process, unlawfully and
unnecessarily expanding the role of the federal Service in state permitting actions, and removing
the final decision-making authority of state regulatory agencies.

The Proposed Rule Unlawfully Expands Service and OSM Jurisdiction Beyond Any
Statutory Authority

Under the proposed rule, the state mining regulatory authority may not grant a permit if
there is a likely potential to jeopardize species “listed” under the ESA, or species “proposed for
listing.” The problem with this is that OSM can only require compliance with existing law.
SMCRA does not provide any authority for OSM to establish its own threatened and endangered
species protection program that includes both listed species and species proposed for listing.
And the ESA’s provisions applicable to mining permits issued by primacy states only apply to
listed species. Thus, in the proposed rule, OSM is attempting to give to itself authority that
Congress never gave it, either in the ESA or SMCRA.

The Proposed Rule Grants the Service an Unlawful Veto Authority

Of even greater concern, the proposed rule would allow the federal Fish and Wildlife
Service to effectively “veto” any state-issued mining permit where it is not 100% satisfied with
the protection and enhancement plan provided in the permit application. Under current
regulations, the state permitting agency, after any necessary input from the Service in cases
where listed species are involved, makes a final determination as to whether the permittee is
taking adequate measure to protect species and habitat. Under the proposed rule, however, the
federal Service, and not state mining regulators, must “approve” the protection and enhancement
plan. Without such federal approval, the state mining permit could not issue. This is clearly an
unlawful interference in the decision-making of SMCRA primacy states.
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To provide some perspective on the extent to which this provision would federalize what
should be a state decision to issue a mining permit, consider that this veto authority would apply
to all mining activity within the range of the Northern Long-Eared Bat, which covers most of the
eastern and central United States. This would give the Service final authority to veto nearly
every mining permit in the Appalachian and Interior regions.

Perhaps more troubling, the proposed rule does not provide any meaningful limit on the
Service's veto authority or provide any meaningful way for permit applicants to challenge the
Service’s veto. Although the proposed rule purports to contain a dispute resolution provision,
this “appeals™ process does not meet basic notions of due process. Under the so-called dispute
resolution process, if FWS withholds approval, effectively vetoing the permit, FWS itself
decides whether this decision was correct. There is no provision for involvement of the
Department of Interior, or even the courts, in this process. The proposed rule therefore runs
afou! of what Congress intended in SMCRA, by placing FWS in the role of final decision-maker
on most mining permits across the country.

OSM Failed to Comply With NEPA

The legal deficiencies in the proposed rule are readily apparent to many primacy state
regulators. Had OSM engaged in meaningful dialogue with the states when crafting the
proposed rule, it is possible that these problems could have been identified and addressed,
allowing OSM propose a meaningful yet appropriately tailored rule. But OSM did not engage in
meaningful discussion with the states. As others will discuss at this hearing, and as states
explained in their comments opposing this proposal, the state regulatory authorities — who must
ultimately implement this rule — were effectively shut out of the decision-making process. This
violated OSM’s obligations with respect to “cooperating” and “commenting” agencies under
NEPA.

Despite freezing state regulators out of the rulemaking process, OSM has placed an
enormous burden on state regulators during a time of tremendous budget pressure. For example,
in my state of Kentucky, to have any hope of resolving billions of dollars in unfunded state
employee pension liability, state agencies must reduce their budgets. Yet to effectively meet the
requirements of the proposed rule, the mining regulatory authority would have to significantly
increase its staff, primarily to include water quality specialists whose jobs are already being done
by our state’s Division of Water. All to implement a rule that unlawfully conflicts with other
federal statutes, and is aimed at a problem OSM itself recognizes does not exist.

Coal miners in Kentucky, and throughout America, live and work in the coalfields, and
support responsible practices that protect the environment. They do not, however, support
duplicative regulations, and unfunded federal mandates like the Stream Protection Rule. The
rule should be withdrawn.
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Thank you for allowing me the opportunity to testify before this Committee on behalf of
the Kentucky Coal Association. I am happy to answer any questions that you may have.
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Senator INHOFE. Thank you.
Mr. Wasson.

STATEMENT OF MATT WASSON, DIRECTOR OF PROGRAMS,
APPALACHIAN VOICES

Mr. WaAssON. Thank you, Chairman Inhofe, Ranking Member
Boxer, Senator Capito, and other members of the Committee for
the opportunity to speak today. I hope my testimony is going to
make clear to this Committee that the people, the wildlife, and
landscapes of Appalachia cannot afford any more delays in final-
izing rules to rein in the damage caused by mountaintop removal
coal mining.

In preparing this testimony, I reviewed the statements that doz-
ens of residents of coal mining communities provided to OSM last
fall in support of a strong Stream Protection Rule. There are a lot
of reasons local residents gave for supporting a strong rule, but five
general themes emerged in comments of many coalfield residents
across many different States.

The first theme was simply the intolerable scale of damage to
streams that has occurred under the existing rule. Almost every
commenter had witnessed the pollution or obliteration of streams
and springs where they used to swim, fish, and drink water. Gary
Garrett of Clairfield, Tennessee, wrote to OSM: “It’s gone! What
once was a gathering spot for many locals is no longer and will
never be again. The cold, crystal clear, mountain water that
brought many folks with empty water jugs in hand to fill to a small
mountain stream which once flowed down Old Standard Hill in the
Clairfield area of Claiborne County, Tennessee, is now covered up.”

That is just one example of many powerful statements from local
residents.

A second theme brought up by many commenters was their con-
cern about threats to their health, specifically the high rates of
cancer and other diseases that are strongly correlated with living
near coal mines in Appalachia. Based on a growing body of sci-
entific evidence, these are legitimate concerns. In the past decade,
more than 20 different studies published in peer reviewed scientific
journals and authored by more than 40 different researchers have
demonstrated pervasive impacts on the health, well-being, and life
expectancy of people living near mountaintop removal and other
types of coal mines in Appalachia.

The result of all these health impacts is that life expectancy for
both men and women actually declined between 1997 and 2007 in
Appalachian counties with a lot of surface mining. In 2007 life ex-
pectancy in the five Appalachian counties with the most surface
mining was comparable to that in developing countries like Iran,
Syria, El Salvador, and Vietnam.

A third theme in the comments of local residents was the need
to empower citizen involvement and enforcement of mining and
clean water acts that, in their experience, State agencies have been
unwilling or unable to enforce. Citizen enforcement has been the
only backstop to protect Appalachian streams in States like Ken-
tucky, where Clean Water Act violations have occurred at stag-
gering levels under the noses of State regulators.
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Even more concerning in that State is the brazen pattern of fal-
sifying records that coal companies employed to avoid account-
ability under the Clean Water Act. For years, fraud went unde-
tected by State regulators until citizen enforcement actions shined
a light on, in the words of Kentucky’s largest newspaper, the
State’s “failure to oversee a credible water monitoring program by
the coal industry.”

The fourth thing you might want to talk about was the need for
strong environmental rules to support economic revitalization.
Many commenters expressed their concern that continuing to sac-
rifice their region’s natural capital to benefit coal companies’ bot-
tom lines is a poor long-term investment for their communities.

Please make no mistake that we have grave concerns about
OSM’s approach to writing this rule. By abandoning the 1983
stream buffer zone language, there is no longer a bright line rule
that prohibits the filling of intermittent and perennial streams by
waste and debris from surface mining operations. We acknowledge,
however, that the old rule was never effectively enforced by States,
which were all too willing to rubber stamp variances at the request
of mining companies.

By eliminating clear buffer zone language, however, OSM bears
a heavy burden to ensure the other provisions of this rule will end
the wholesale destruction of Appalachian streams and mountains
that has torn communities and landscapes apart for generations
and is what led to the multi-agency MOU and action plan that ini-
tiated this rulemaking in the first place.

We believe that constructive participation in the rulemaking
process, rather than intimidation and obstruction, is the appro-
priate route for community and environmental advocates for State
regulatory agencies and for Congress to take as well.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wasson follows:]
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Matt Wasson, Ph.D.

Director of Programs, Appalachian Voices

Testimony on "Implications and environmental impacts of the Office of Surface Mining’s proposed
Stream Protection Rule as it relates to the Endangered Species Act and Clean Water Act”

Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works
February 3, 2016

Thank you Chairman Inhofe, Ranking Member Boxer and members of the committee for the opportunity
to testify about the implications and environmental impacts of the Stream Protection Rule (SPR). I hope
my testimony today will impress upon this committee the high cost the people, wildlife and landscapes of
Appalachia will pay for any delay in finalizing rules that could rein in the damage caused by mountaintop
removal coal mining. I also hope to counter some of the alarmist claims about potential coal industry job
losses that have surrounded the debate about the SPR since it was first announced in 2009.

I am the Director of Programs at Appalachian Voices, a non-profit organization dedicated to protecting
the land, air, water and people of the Southern and Central Appalachian region. Beginning with my
doctoral research at Cornell University on the impacts of acid rain on birds, I have spent much of the last
20 years involved in research on the mining, processing and combustion of coal. Appalachian Voices is a
member of the Alliance for Appalachia, a coalition of 15 organizations working to end mountaintop
removal coal mining and bring a just and sustainable future to Central Appalachia. The collective
membership of Appalachian Voices and other Alliance for Appalachia partners spans the coalfield region
and beyond and is comprised of individuals from all walks of life, including former coal-miners and
Appalachian families with roots six or more generations back on the same piece of land.

I want to be clear that I am not here to support every detail of OSMRE's draft rule or every decision the
agency made in drafting it. Appalachian Voices believes the proposed rule represents, at best, two steps
forward and one step back. But any discussion of the "Implications and environmental impacts of the
Office of Surface Mining’s proposed Stream Protection Rule” needs to start with one basic fact: the
permitting and enforcement regime that has been in effect since 1983 is not working, and indeed has
never worked to protect the health of streams, communities and wildlife in Central Appalachia.

We support this rulemaking because we agree with OSMRE that existing rules are failing to prevent
serious and unmitigated environmental harm from occurring. The rule is an update of the 1983 Stream
Buffer Zone Rule, based on over 30 years of updated science and local knowledge of the impacts of
mountaintop removal. Among other things, this new rule will:

e Define “material damage to the hydrologic balance” a term previously used but never clearly
defined, and therefore difficult to enforce,

® Require improved collection of chemical and biological data before and during mining, and

# Ensure protection and restoration of streams, including hydrologic form and ecological function,
and related resources.
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Despite grave concerns that the rule does not go far enough to protect Appalachian streams and
communities, and in some ways may even be a step back, our approach has been 1o provide input to
OSMRE on how the rule should be improved. We believe that productive participation in the rulemaking
process, rather than intimidation and obstruction, is the appropriate route for state regulatory agencies and
Congress to take as well.

As OSMRE states in its preamble, an important impetus for issuing this rule is that it helps fulfill the
agency’s responsibilities under a multi-agency memorandum of understanding (MOU) designed to
“significantly reduce the harmful environmental consequences of surface coal mining operations in six
Appalachian states.” Thus, while the agency decided to fulfill its obligation by issuing a rule with
nationwide applicability, there should be no mistake that a goal of this rule must be to reduce the damage
caused by mountaintop removal and related forms of large-scale surface coal mining in Appatachia.

Mountaintop removal, as the term has long been used in the communities where it occurs, refers to the
practice of large-scale surface coal mining in the steep terrain of the Central Appalachian coalfields. In
conventional usage, the meaning of mountaintop removal is broader than the narrow definitions often
used by state agencies and defined in the definitions section of the SPR. Regardless of what terminology
regulators use to classify them, these extremely destructive types of surface coal mining devastate both
the natural ecosystems of the Appalachian Mountains and the communities and families who have lived
on their land for generations. Mountaintop removal is responsible for the destruction of over 500
mountains and approximately 2000 miles of stream channels across Central Appalachia.

Appalachian Voices has members, staff, and board members who are from and who currently live in areas
that are impacted by mountaintop removal coal mining. In our work, we strive to listen closely to those
who know first-hand the inadequacies and consequences of the existing regulatory regime, as these
perspectives are essential in informing decisions about whether and how to improve it. To ensure that
those voices are heard in this hearing today, I have summarized the testimony of dozens of residents of
Appalachian mining communities who submitted comments to OSMRE in support of a strong Stream
Protection Rule last fail. Other than a universal sense of urgency for federal agencies to finally halt the
practice of mountaintop removal, there were five major themes that showed up in the comments of local
residents. Those themes were that a strong Stream Protection Rule is necessary because of:

1. Unacceptable damage to streams and wildlife: under the existing rules, people have
witnessed the strearns and springs where they used to swim, fish and drink water be polluted or
destroyed on a massive scale over the last three decades since the SMCRA's rules on mining near
streams were last (legally) updated;

2. Significant threats to human health: people are concerned about high rates of cancer and
other diseases that are strongly correlated with living near coal mines in Appalachia and want
stronger rules to reduce air and water pollution that can threaten their health;
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3. Need to support citizen involvement and enforcement: people do not believe that state
agencies that enforce SMCRA and the Clean Water Act will ever enforce the law adequately
without strong new rules for water quality monitoring and citizen enforcement;

4. Need to support economic diversification: as the coal industry in Appalachia declines, many
local people believe that economic growth depends on diversifying their economy and protecting
the natural resources like clean water and wildlife that could underpin future economic
development - and they believe that continuing to sacrifice their natural capital to benefit coal
companies’ bottom lines is a poor long-term investment for their communities;

5. Need to update rules on bonding: as coal markets remain stuck in the doldrums and more and
more companies are declaring bankruptcy, people believe it is necessary to increase bonding
requirements to ensure that companies will meet their environmental cleanup obligations,
particularly as bankrupt companies have clearly demonstrated their intent to prioritize large
bonuses for executives over meeting responsibilities to their workers and the environment.

Following are examples of specific complaints voiced by local residents exemplifying each of these
themes, and an evaluation of those concerns in the light of recent scientific research, energy market trends
and actions of state regulatory agencies.

Theme 1: Unacceptable damage to streams and wildlife

“It’s gone! What once was a gathering spot for many locals is no longer and will never be again.
The cold, crystal clear, mountain water that brought many folks with empty water jugs in hand to
fill to a small mountain stream which once flowed down “Old Standard Hill, " in the Clairfield
area of Claiborne County, Tennessee, is now covered up. A priceless non-renewable resource is
gone forever! The stream that supplied many with drinking water and many other uses has been
destroyed, covered up, and will never be what it once was.”

- Gary Garrett, Clairfield, TN.

“From the time I was a child, I can remember swimming, fishing, and camping on the Powell
River. I can also remember times when those activities were not possible due to mining runoff
and accidents in the Powell River’s watershed that had devastated the ecosystem, wiping out fish
populations and polluting the water to the point that it was unhealthy to swim in. My hope is that
the Stream Protection Rule will ensure our rivers and streams are healthy for all the life thar
depends on them — including us, and for the enjoyment and economic resiliency of our region’s
people for years to come.”

- Adam Malle, Big Stone Gap, VA

Given how comprehensively OSMRE conducted its literature review of scientific studies around the
impacts of mining on streams, there is little need to add more here to illustrate that the concerns of these
residents are well founded. As OSMRE stated in the rule:
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“Coal mining operations continue to have adverse impacts on streams, fish, and wildlife despite
the enactment of SMCRA and the adoption of federal regulations implementing that law more
than 30 years ago. Those impacts include loss of headwater streams, long-term degradation of
water quality in streams downstream of a mine, displacement of pollution-sensitive species of fish
and insects by pollution-tolerant species, fragmentation of large blocks of mature hardwood
forests, replacement of native species by highly competitive non-native species that inhibit
reestablishment of native plant communities, and compaction and improper construction of
postmining soils that result in a reduction of site productivity and adverse impacts on watershed
hydrology.”

According to one of the studies OSMRE reviewed, a groundbreaking study published by 13 leading
aquatic ecologists in 2010 in Science, the nation's premier scientific journal, “Clearly, current attempts to
rcgulate {mountaintop removal mining] practices are inadequate. Mining permits are being issued despite
the preponderance of scientific evidence that impacts are pervasive and irreversible and that mitigation
cannot compensate for losses.”

The important question raised by the findings of this and many other studies is whether the proposed
Stream Protection Rule goes nearly far enough to fulfill its stated goal of “Minimiz{ing] the adverse
impacts of surface coal mining opcrations on surface water, groundwater, fish, wildlife, and related
environmental values, with particular emphasis on protecting or restoring streams and aquatic
ecosystems.”

Our concern is that this rule is overly reliant on mitigation measures like stream replacement that have
been shown to almost always fail to restore stream function. For instance, researchers at the University of
Maryland published a peer-reviewed study in 2014 that synthesized information from 434 stream
mitigation projects from 117 permits for surface mining in Appalachia’. The study evaluated the success
of both stream restoration and stream creation projects and concluded that “the data show that mitigation
efforts being implemented in southern Appalachia for coal mining are not meeting the objectives of the
Clean Water Act to replace lost or degraded streams ecosystems and their functions.” Astoundingly, the
study found that, “97% of the projects reported suboptimal or marginal habitat even after S years of
monitoring.”

Because the proposed SPR allows for mining activities, including waste disposal, in streams, it is actually
less stringent than the 1983 rule it replaces in this regard. The 1983 rule prohibited mining disturbances
within 100 feet of streams and prohibited damage to streams by mountaintop removal mining. In practice,
however, states have routinely granted variances to the 1983 Stream Buffer Zone rule, allowing valiey fill
construction and other mining impacts to streams on a regular basis. This is often done by allowing
companies to remediate other areas of streams that have already been degraded as a substitution for the
stream miles they will bury or otherwise damage.

While it does not include a stream buffer zone requirement, the SPR does provide a number of needed
protections for streams in Appalachia - assuming OSMRE selects one of the more restrictive alternatives
it proposed in the draft. New requirements include enhanced baseline monitoring data for both surface
and groundwater. The availability of such data will make it easier to identify damage caused by mining.
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Under existing regulations, coal companies too often escape liability for damage to waterways because
there is no baseline data to prove pollutants were not present before mining began. The draft rule also
includes a definition of “material damage to the hydrologic balance”, which was never previously
defined. Clarifying language like this is an important part of making sure that rules are enforceable on the
ground.

The protections to streams and wildlife provided by the rule could be strengthened in several ways. First,
the SPR could reinstate two key provisions of the 1983 rule: first, mining within 100 feet a stream should
be prohibited if it will adversely affect the stream, and second, that mines receiving a variance from
approximate original contour are prohibited from damaging natural watercourses. The enhanced
monitoring requirements could be further strengthened by requiring monitoring directly at wastewater
outfalls, which would better allow determination of which mine operator is responsible for pollution. The
definition of material damage to the hydrologic balance should be made consistent with the Clean Water
Act by stating that to “preclude any designated surface-water use” means to “partially or completely
eliminate or significantly degrade” those uses.

Theme 2: Significant threats to human health

“Far too many studies have shown the detrimental effects of mining pollution and sedimentation

on wildlife. In fact, many recent emerging studies have linked the process of mountaintop removal

coal mining with negative health impacts, like birth defects. This Stream Protection Rule would

reduce coal mining's impact on the environment, and would reduce its impact on human health.”
- Roy Crawford, Whitesburg, KY

Local residents have good reason to worry about the impacts of nearby mines on their health. Evidence of
pervasive impacts on the health, well-being and life-expectancy of people living near mountaintop
removal and other types of coal mines in Appalachia has been published over the last ten years in more
than 20 different scientific studies authored by more than 40 different researchers. ! *?!

What is so notable about the science linking mountaintop removal to elevated death rates and poor health
outcomes is not the strength of any individual study, but rather the enormous quantity of data from
independent sources that all point toward dramatic increases in rates of disease and decreases in life
expectancy and physical well-being.

Recent studies have associated mountaintop removal and other forms of coal mining in Appalachia with
increased rates of:

. Chronic respiratory and kidney disease,
. Low birth weight,

. Deaths from cardiopulmonary disease,
. Hypertension,

. Lung cancer,

. Hospitalizations

. Unhealthy days (poor physical or mental health or activity limitation)
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The net result of these health impacts is illustrated in an analysis of data published by the Institute for
Health Metrics and Evatuation in 2011, Life expectancy for both men and women actually declined
between 1997 and 2007 in Appalachian counties with the most strip mining, even as life expectancy in the
U.S. as a whole increased by more than a year. In 2007, life expectancy in the five Appalachian counties
with the most strip mining was comparable to that in developing countries like Iran, Syria. Fl Salvador
and Vietnam (see chart below).

Status and Trend:s in Life Expectancy among the Five
Appalachian Counties with the Most Strip Mining
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Despite this overwhelming amount of peer-reviewed scientific data, however, regulatory agencies in
Appalachian states have so far refused to consider these new studies in assessing the impact that
permitting new mountaintop removal mines could have on the health of nearby residents.

Theme 3: Need to support citizen involvement and enforcement

“[ am in support of a strong federal rule due to the negligence of our state enforcement. For
example, in Kentucky, Frasure Creek Mining submitted more than 100 false water data
monitoring reports to the Energy and Environment Cabinet. They were only held accountable for
these violations once citizen groups became engaged in a lawsuit against the company. ™

- Ada Smith, Pound, VA

“The coal companies need to monitor their impacts to the water more closelv. These companies
that come out and do water sampling for the mines are not truthful. 1t was reported in the
/illiamson Daily News that a water testing company had altered the water monitoring data.”
- Donna and Charlie Branham, Lenore, Mingo County, WV

A pervasive sentiment in the comments of citizens of mine impacted eommunities was a distrust in the
ability and willingness of state agencies to enforce regulations opposed by the industry they regulate. It is
this frustration that has led hundreds of residents of coal mining communities to participate in citizen
water monitoring and enforcement programs like the Appalachian Citizens Enforcement (ACE) Project. a
project of the Alliance for Appalachia that equips everyday people with the knowledge, instruments, and
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professional support to monitor local waterways and protect them by pursuing enforcement actions under
the Clean Water Act.

One of the important things the proposed SPR does (that leads many local citizens to support the rule
despite its many drawbacks) is that it improves the prospects for citizen enforcement of SMCRA
regulations by:

e Requiring more extensive monitoring of stream flow and chemical parameters, including total
dissolved solids, major anions and cations, selenium, aluminum, and conductivity (information
that is essential to establish baseline conditions and monitor adverse impacts after mining begins);

e Requiring biological monitoring of benthic macroinvertebrates to the genus level, including
annual use of a multimetric bioassessment protocol and stream condition index score to determine
whether mines are causing harm to stream uses.

To better understand why provisions that support citizen enforcement are so important to residents of
mine-impacted communities in Appalachia, it helps to look at the recent history of Clean Water Act
enforcement in the region. Appalachian Voices and our allies were inspired to develop the ACE project in
2010 when we discovered two significant barriers to our efforts to protect citizens and communities from
water pollution and other impacts of mountaintop removal coal mining in Kentucky. After beginning a
project to document Clean Water Act violations by coal companies we realized that the state routinely
declined to take enforcement actions against coal companies who reported violations of permitted effluent
limits in their discharge monitoring reports (DMRs). We uncovered thousands of exceedances by the
state's largest mining companies for which the Kentucky Environment and Energy Cabinet had failed to
issue violations.

To make matters worse, while reviewing DMRs from the three largest surface coal mining companies in
Kentucky at that time, we found evidence that all three companies were submitting false data to the
Kentucky Energy & Environment Cabinet. The falsifications largely consisted of large amounts of data
duplicated from one reporting quarter to the next. In some cases, the falsifications were so brazen that
entire reporting sheets were re-submitted with only the monitoring dates changed and the signature date
for the company management was crossed out and hand-corrected. An editorial in the Lexington Herald-
Leader summed up the story in December, 2009:

“The environmental groups uncovered a massive failure by the industry to file accurate water
discharge monitoring reports. They filed an intent to sue which triggered the investigation by the
state’s Energy and Environment Cabinet. Also revealed was the cabinet’s failure to oversee a
credible water monitoring program by the coal industry.

“In some cases, state regulators allowed the companies to go for as long as three years without
filing required quarterly water-monitoring reports. In other instances, the companies repeatedly
filed the same highly detailed data, without even changing the dates. So complete was the lack of
state oversight it’s impossible to say whether the mines were violating their water pollution

2022

permits or not.”"**
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As a result of our lawsuit, the state ultimately imposed fines on these two coal companies for violations
that ranged from "Failure to maintain required records" to "Degrading the waters of the Commonwealth.”

However, the companies have never been held accountable (or seriously investigated) for a remarkably
suspicious pattern of water monitoring results reported to the state. In April 2010, the EPA released a new
conductivity guidance for Central Appalachian streams. Conductivity is a useful measurement for stream
health, indicating a relative amount of metals and salts present in a stream. In Januvary 2010, both ICG and
Frasure Creek Mining’s reported conductivity values dropped suddenly and precipitously by more than
half, coincidently bringing them into compliance with the new guidance (see chart below).

Conductivity Values Reported by Frasure Creek Mining in Kentucky e
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Once these problems werc brought to light, the companies began submitting more truthful data.
Consequently, their rate of permit limit violations for pollutants such as manganese and iron, once almost
non-existent, rose substantially. This clearly shows that the false data submissions were covering up real
on-the-ground pollution being discharged into public waterways.

As we suspected, those paltry fines were not sufficient to deter future similar violations. Last year, we
discovered that Frasure Creek had once again begun duplicating their DMRs. Shielded by bankruptcy
proceedings in 2013, we were only able to bring a case for duplications and other violations from 2014
and 2015. This time, the state pursued enforcement more aggressively, and welcomed our input during
settlement discussions. A settlement, which included up to $6 million in fines, was reached on the last day
of former Governor Beshear’s administration. Shortly after, the new Kentueky Governor, Matt Bevin,
appointed Charles Snavely, a form 1CG viee president during the time ICG was falsifying CWA
reporting, as the new head of the Energy and Environment Cabinet.

Unfortunately, this is not an isolated experience. In 2014, an employee at a state certified wastewater
monitoring laboratory in West Virginia pleaded guilty to conspiracy to violate the Clean Water Act. The
employee worked at Appalachian Labs, which monitored wastewater outfalls at over 100 mines across the
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state. The employee admitted to diluting samples, among other measures taken, to bring samples into
compliance with the CWA. Through the court proceedings, it became clear that the employee did not act
alone and stated that coal companies pressured laboratories to provide compliant samples. When this
story broke, Appalachian Voices was contacted by several West Virginia residents claiming, through their
own experiences, that such practices were commonplace within the coal industry in West Virginia.

As a means to address the inadequacy of state enforcement of existing mining regulations, Appalachian
Voices and other citizens® groups have pursued petitions to withdraw state authority over mining laws. In
2014, Appalachian Voices signed onto a 733 petition, requesting that the Department of the Interior
withdraw West Virginia’s approved SMCRA program. Among the various issues listed, the petition
includes:

“[West Virginia Department of Environmental Protection] regularly issues permits that fail to list
outstanding SMCRA and Clean Water Act (CWA) violations. SMCRA makes plain that permits
may not be issued to applicants with outstanding violations except in certain limited
circumstances. . . an applicant is explicitly blocked from receiving and additional permit if one of
its existing operations is in violation of environmental laws uniess the operator submits proof that
it has cither abated or is currently abating the problem. WVDEP routinely issues SMCRA permits
to companies with outstanding SMCRA violations. According to WVDEP’s own records, since
1990 418 new permits have been issued to companies whose subsidiaries have outstanding
SMCRA violations.”

Similar petitions exist for the removal of state National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES)
programs in West Virginia, Kentucky and Virginia. Along with the data falsification cases mentioned
previously, other CWA compliance issues highlighted include:

e failure to require NPDES permits for point-sources pollutant discharges at bond released mines,
bond forfeited mines, and abandoned mines;

e fajlure to use numeric effluent limits for mines actively discharging into impaired waterways;

® failure to consider existing water quality when reissuing NPDES permits;

e failure to issue permits protective of narrative water quality standards.

The Stream Protection Rule could help to address agency inaction, and improve the relationship between
Central Appalachian residents and the agencies that are supposed to be serving those communities, but
several additional improvements to the SPR are necessary. The SPR should clarify that coal mining
operations must comply with water quality standards and that these standards are directly enforceable
under SMCRA. Furthermore, the SPR should clarity that citizens can enforce this requirement. Citizen
enforcement of the CW A has been crucial to protecting public water from coal mining pollution in
Central Appalachia. That ability should be strengthened.

Theme 4: Need to support economic diversification
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“We need clean streams to encourage businesses, including those associated with tourism, to
come to our area to provide the jobs that will give us a better overall quality of life. No one wants
to bring his or her family to a place where the water is contaminated.”

- Roy Crawford, Whitesburg, KY

“Southwest Virginia is increasingly and now very rapidly realizing that it cannot depend on coal
Jor its economic future. We 've got to find a diverse number of economic alternatives. One of those
alternatives is recreation. In order for our waterways to be this economic resource, they must be
protected against the irreversible impacts of mountaintop removal coal mining, valley fills and
other associated impacts of the mining industry.

- David Rouse, Wise, VA

It is true that the coal industry in Central Appalachia is facing a particularly difficult time. Unlike
previous boom and bust cycles, this downturn looks to be permanent. This is exactly why additional
safeguards are necessary to protect public water. Companies desperate to turn a profit in a more
competitive energy market may be more inclined to bend rules or ignore regulations all together. But as
many local citizens who testified in support of the SPR have said, protecting the communities and the
natural assets of the region is an integral part of making a successful economic transition.

Protecting those natural assets begins with reining in (and ideally eliminating altogether) mountaintop
removal coal mining, which is associated just as strongly with poor socioeconomic conditions in
communities near where mines operate as it is with reduced life expectancy and poor health. Not only do
the Central Appalachian counties where mountaintop removal occurs have among the highest poverty
rates in the country, but a study of "persistent economic distress" published by the Appalachian Regional
Commission in 2005 showed that those counties are far more likely to remain economically distressed
compared to nearby counties where mining is less prevalent. According to the ARC study:

"Of all the regions in this analysis, Central Appalachia has been one of the poorest performers in
relation to the ARC's economic distress measure over time. Furthermore, and unlike all other
regions in the U.S., current and persistent economic distress within the Central Appalachian
Region has been associated with employment in the mining industry, particularly coal mining."*
Tronically, the high poverty rates in Appalachian counties are frequently cited by mining interests as
reasons for streamlining the permitting of mountaintop removal mines, despite the fact that more than 50
years of poorly regulated strip mining has failed to improve the economic situation. A study published in
2011 in the Annals of the Association of American Geographers took on the question of the relationship
between mountaintop removal (MTR) and unemployment rates directly. Based on their analysis, the
authors of the study concluded:

"Although policymakers are aware of the negative environmental effects of MTR, its continued
use is primarily rationalized using the argument that it contributes to local economies, especially
job retention and development... Contrary to pro-MTR arguments, we found no supporting
evidence suggesting MTR contributed positively to nearby communities’ employment."**
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To make matters worse, a series of new studies that quantify coal-related revenues and expenditures to
state treasuries have shown that the coal industries in West Virginia, Kentucky, Tennessee and Virginia
operate at a net loss to taxpayers, even accounting for the indirect impacts of coal mine employment while
ignoring the "externalized costs" of the industry on the health and environment of communities where
coal is mined® . According to the West Virginia study:

"While every job and every dollar of revenue generated by the coal industry provides an
economic benefit for the state of West Virginia and the counties where the coal is produced, the
net impact of the West Virginia coal industry, when taking all revenues and expenditures into
account, amounted to a net cost to the state of $97.5 million in Fiscal Year 2009."%

Of course, the studies that demonstrate steep economic costs of coal in Appalachia are not what have been
grabbing headlines and been distilled down into soundbites and talking points for coal industry
supporters. Rather, it’s a study that purports to be an economic impact analysis of the Stream Protection
Rule, commissioned by the National Mining Association and written by Ramboll Environ (which is itself
a member of the NMA) that has been grabbing the headlines. Unsurprisingly, that analysis predicts that
the Stream Protection Rule will all but deal a lethal blow to the American coal industry, destroying
between 50 and 95 percent of the nation’s current coal jobs. Its predictions for Appalachia are even
grimmer, predicting that 30,000 to 52,000 workers (representing between 60 to 103 percent of the current
Appalachian coal workforce) will be cut.

To bring a sense of proportion back into the debate, Appalachian Voices asked Jonathan Halpern, a
former economist at the World Bank Group and a current professor of energy and infrastructure
economics at Georgetown University, to investigate the NMA study and draft a memo with his findings.
Unsurprisingly, he found the study’s methodology and assumptions to be both bizarre and indefensible,
revealing NMA’s job loss projections to be as unfounded as they are misleading.

A complete copy of Halpern’s memo has been added to these comments as an appendix, so I will just
briefly summarize how NMA was able to come up with such far-fetched results..

First, Ramboll Environ chose a curious methodology for estimating the Stream Protection Rule’s impact
on future coal production. They sat down with 18 unnamed mining companies and asked them how they
thought the Stream Protection Rule would impact their bottom lines. It probably doesn’t have to be
pointed out that there is nothing scientific or objective about this approach, particularly as most of those
companies, like Ramboll Environ, are likely members of the NMA.

Second, the study relied on unrealistically high projections for future coal production as a baseline. The
projections NMA used do not take into account how factors such as natural gas production, coal seam
access and availability, and national policies such as the Clean Power Plan will impact future production.
More credible analyses assume that the production will fall between 2020 and 2040 by as much as 50%,
even in the absence of a Stream Protection Rule.
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A third flaw of the report is that it rejects any cost-benefit framework and simply provides a cost analysis.
According to Halpern, we would likely see billions of dollars in benefits in the form of safety and health
improvements for communities as a result of the Stream Protection Rule.

But perhaps the most perplexing flaw in this report is its claim that the Stream Protection Rule will
replace the industry-friendly 2008 Stream Buffer Zone Rule, rather than the 1983 rule which is what is
actually in effect. The 1983 rule is considerably more restrictive than the 2008 rule and, in some ways, the
proposed SPR as well.

Theme 5: Need to update rules on bonding

“For decades, I have seen coal companies avoid responsibility. They don’t pay benefits they owe
miners. They don't pay fines. They change names and go into bankruptcy to avoid taking
responsibility.”

- Norman Sloan, Foster, WV (former coal miner).

Self-bonding has iong been an allowable practice within the coal industry, as well as a looming probiem.
Through self-bonding, large companies have been able to avoid costs, but claiming the strength of their
own business as assurance that mines would not be abandoned without money available for reclamation.
As many of even the largest coal companies slide into bankruptcy, there is little security in self-bonding.
States have not adjusted bond amounts adequately to account for effective reclamation, including the cost
of long-term treatment for long-term water pollution issues such as selenium discharge, acid mine
drainage and elevated conductivity. The state of Virginia is currently taking steps to eliminate self-
bonding in the face of economic uncertainty, but more must be done on a federal level.

OSM proposes many important improvements to bonding provisions that we support. Among the most
important of these are provisions to:
® Require financial assurances for treatment of long-term pollution discharges consisting of trust
funds or annuities held by the regulator or accessibie to the regulator;
e  Prohibit the use of alternative bonding schemes for long-term treatment or for restoration of the
ecological function of a stream;
e Ensure that regulators consider the hiological conditions of perennial and intermittent streams
when setting bond amounts;
e Require regulators to consider monitoring of groundwater and surface water, including biological
parameters, when deciding whether to release any part of a reclamation bond;
e Specify criteria for bond release that would prohibit a regulator from reteasing a bond if, among
other things, monitoring reveals “adverse trends” that may result in material damage or if long-
term treatment of pollution is not demonstrably financed.

There are several steps OSMRE should still pursue to strengthen the section of the SPR regarding self-
bonding and reduce the ability of coal companies to outmaneuver regulators by using subsidiaries and
shell companies to avoid their environmental commitments and liabilities. In particular, the SPR should
provide that if any part of a corporation, including a single subsidiary, does not meet the self-bonding
requirements, no part of that corporation may qualify for a self-bond.
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Conclusion:

The current draft of the Stream Protection Rule is far from perfect. However, the draft does represent an
honest effort to improve upon three decades of poor regulation that has allowed mountaintop removat
coal mining to endanger Appalachian communities and devastate wildlife and aquatic ecosystems.

For too long, people have suffered the consequences of poor enforcement and regulations that allow for
state regulators in states like Kentucky to continue to fail. OSMRE has provided an opportunity to tackle
some of those problems, and further delay will only lead to further damage.

Congress and state agencies should disregard bogus job reports and focus on strengthening the Stream
Protection Rule so that it will better protect people, streams, and wildlite in Appalachia and across the
country.

Coal’s decline is a reality, especially in large parts of Central Appalachia where mining has been a major
employer for generations. In order for local economies to transition away from coal, we must prevent
companies from continuing to destroy the natural resources essential to a healthy and brighter future.
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APPENDIX |: REVIEW OF ECONOMIC ANALYSIS OF PROPOSED STREAM PROTECTION RULE COMISSIONED BY
THE NATIONAL MINING ASSOCIATION

OBIECTIVE AND BACKGROUND:

This note provides a critique of the National Mining Association’s assessment of the economic impact of the
proposed Stream Protection Rule {SPR}). Such a review is warranted at this time as the findings of the NMA’S
assessment indicate large scale mine closures, {ayoffs and economic dislocation, particularly in Appalachia. This
dire scenario has been widely publicized by mining interests as part of efforts to garner public support for
voiding implementation of the SPR.

Pursuant to issuance of the draft SPR, the Bureau of Land Management {BLM} , the agency responsible for
drafting and the consultation process, commissioned the consulting firm, IEC to undertake a regulatory impact
study of the SPR'. Concurrently, the National Mining Association {(NMA)} contracted Ramboll Environ to
undertaken a similar, but not identical exercise in 2014-2015%. Both studies took a long term view, using the
same forecasting horizon of 2020-2040. However, the two studies came to starkly different conclusions
regarding the economic impact of the SPR, with the NMA study positing much larger negative impacts than the
BLM study. This reflects differing approaches, methods, models, definitions and assumptions utilized by each.

This note reviews methods and assumptions NMA/Ramboll utifized in reaching its conclusions and identifies
shortcomings which bring into question the liketihood of such a scenario materializing. This finding is based
solely on review of the Ramboll report and the {EC report. Those documents do not provide comprehensive
background documentation on important assumptions , model structures and information used as inputs in the
models. The lack of complete documentation leaves a high degree of opacity for both NMA’s and BLM’s
economic impact analysis. A hallmark of sound impact assessment is the ability of objective third parties to
reproduce the resuits obtained and that is not the case here.

Before turning to the NMA’s study’s findings, a word about the basic approach: estimating economic impacts of
the SPR involves the following major steps:

o Defining the “base case”: (ie without the SPR): This involves forecasting what would transpire in the coal
industry over the next 25 years {ie during the 2020-2040 forecast period) in the absence of the SPR in terms
of relevant economic indicators such as coal production, employment, economic activity etc.

o Projecting coal production under the SPR: This requires defining operational parameters of the 5PR with
sufficient precision to make credible judgments as to their impact on the behavior of mining companies. in
terms of future coal production. That in turn requires forecasting important contextual factors, including
future behavior of broader energy markets of which coal is a part, and future economic conditions more
generally. There is a high degree of uncertainty in predicting developments in each of these areas under
both the base case and with the SPR

* Regulatory Impact Analysis of the Stream Protection Rule, industrial Economics Inc., July 2015

% Economic Analysis of Proposed Stream Protection Rule, Final Report, Ramboll Environ, October 2015
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o Estimating direct economic impacts: These concern changes in employment and investment in the coal
industry over the next 25 years that are directly attributable to the SPR. it keys off of forecast changes in
coat production and this is why coal production forecasts are crucial to this impact analysis. Note: These
impacts represent costs of implementing the SPR. They should not only be compared against the base case,
but also to the benefits accruing from enactment of the SPR. it is often difficult to assign monetary vaiues to
improved hydrological, biological and ecological conditions.

o Estimating indirect economic impacts: Direct impacts give rise to 2nd and 3" round effects. For example,
reductions in labor, in purchases from enterprises which supply coal mining companies, and in payment of
taxes to various levels of government may reduce earnings and spending by these actors until they are able
to sell their services to others

PRINCIPAL FINDINGS
The principal resuits and drivers of those results of the NMA study are presented below
COAL PRODUCTION IMPACTS

As mentioned above, the 25 year forecast of coal production, under the SPR and without it, drives the economic
impact assessment. To estimate changes in future coal production, NMA and its consultants queried 18 mining
companies on how the provisions of the SPR (as interpreted by them), would affect access to their coal reserves
and to the reserves they do not currently contro! {eg. federal, state and Indian lands). Inclusion of the latter
exaggerates the size of the economic resource base and the consequent ‘loss’ which the study posits. Not
surprisingly, the mining companies opined that many mines would either shut down or curtail future expansions
and would not seek permits for new areas on private or public lands. They also indicated the expected impact of
their curtailing production on their suppliers and freight services (mainly rail). Those responses were scaled up
to ‘approximate’ the entire coal mining sector, weighting (scaling) by current production levels of each
state/type of mine. This procedure may exaggerate the overall reduction in future coal production as current
production shares are not reflective of future conditions, even under the baseline scenario (ie without the SPR).

Estimates of Cumulative Production Forgone 2020-2040 due to SPR
million tons

NMA-Ramboli BLM-IEC
fowcase high case
Appatachia 125.8 219.7 17.8
Interior 41.6 125.2 7.5
Western 95.8 284.8 15.7
TOTAL 263.1 629.7 41.1

To estimate production forgone, projections of future coal production under the SPR are compared to baseline
production forecasts. if the base case is ‘optimistic”, the magnitude of the difference between the ‘with” and
‘without SPR’ is much larger. The base case is therefore key. As shown in the table below, the NMA’s base case
assumes that the decade long decline in coal production will essentially reverse itself and return to 1100 million
tons by 2025 where it will remain untii 2040. In contrast, the BLM/IEC study forecast a base case characterized
by a gradual decline in coal production. Why the large difference in base cases? The NMA study’s baseline
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forecast 2020-2040 does not incorporate interactions among energy markets {eg substitution of coal for gas),
power demand and the general economy, nor effects of recently issued reguiations which indirectly affect
future demand for coal (eg, MATR, Clean Power, current SPR}. Failure to account for those leads to overly
optimistic base case coal production forecasts. in contrast, the BLM/IEC study forecasts a 15% decline in coal
production even in the absence of the SPR, equivalent to 162 million tons. With enactment of the new SPR,
production is forecast to decline by an additional 1.9MT/year on average, 4.5M /in 2022, narrowingto .2
million tons in 2040. That represents just 0.4% of forecast production in 2022 and 0.02% in 2040.

Comparison of production forecasts' base cases
total production {miilion tons)
2020 2025 2030 2035 2040

NMA-Rambolt 1070 1120 1120 1130 1130
BLM-{EC 1079 1098 1084 1022 917
EiA ref case 1076 1114 1126 1126 1120
EIA Clean Power case 761 737 665 600 494

impact on Appalachia: Under ali forecasts {including baselines, w/o SPR), coal production in Appalachia is
forecast to continue declining. This is due to several factors: Given Appatachia’s large share of national coal
production, secular declines in national production disproportionately effects Appalachia’s output
{mathematically speaking). Higher cost of coal mining relative to other regions {and to other countries vis a vis
exports) reduces its competitiveness and the continuing shift from coal to gas fired electricity generation
reduces demand for coal. Within the coal market, the shift by coal fired electricity generators to lower cost, less
clean (higher SOX), iower quality (lower BTU) coal from other regions has and will continue to accompany
retrofitting existing power plants with scrubbers and other pollution control equipment to meet emission
requirements, a development which disfavors Appalachia’s high quality, iow sulfur sub-bituminous coal.
Geography is also a factor: Coal power stations in the Midwest and South Central US will increasingly draw coal
from the lilinois and Power River basins to reduce transportation costs, now that they have the means to utilize
nearby fower quality coal. NMA predicts large scale reductions in Appalachian coal production {12-25%), with
more than 60% of the reductions from underground mines. No clear rationale is given for such large scale
reductions in future production which enactment of the SPR is supposed to occasion. Which costs will balioon to
such an extent as to warrant farge scale shutdowns and a virtual halt to new starts? Haulage, stream
restoration, topographical recontouring, reforestation, or merely administrative/reporting requirements? * The
NMA report does not elucidate how those costs add up.

DIRECT EMPLOYMENT IMPACTS

An overriding concern of local communities is potential job losses stemming from the SPR. The NMA study
devotes considerable attention to this matter as does the BLM study. For both studies, the primary factor driving
estimation of job loss are projections of coal production foregone under the SPR. As discussed above, the NMA
study posits farge scale curtailment of production in the coal industry as a direct consequence of enactment of

®In contrast, the BLM/{EC study forecasts a reduction of 18 milfion tons over the 2020-40 forecast period. This represents
4% of the basefine which, while much smaller than that claimed by the NMA, is the largest % decline among coal producing
regions.
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the SPR. Moreover, the NMA study posits a base case i.e., {without SPR) of resumed growth in coal production.
Thus, the combination of a rosy baseline production scenario and a dire SPR scenario gives rise to projections of
massive quantities of coal not produced. This in turn leads to estimates of many fewer workers in the industry
over the forecast period. Below are the studies’ estimates of employment loss stemming from the SPR:

Estimated reduction in direct coal industry employment attributed to SPR
Total for 2020-2040

fow scenario high scenario ref Current Direct Employment

NMA-Ramboli as % of current emplyment
Appalachia 30115 52566 49855 60% 105%
interior 4931 14638 15764 31% 93%
West 4993 10317 14590 34% 71%
TOTAL 40039 77521 80209 50% 97%

BLM-IEC based on RO calc of average annual reductions 1/

ave low high ref Current Employment 3/
as % of current emplyment
Appalachia 4410 861 9350 49855 2% 19%
Interior 693 -42 1974 15764 0% 13%
West 462 o] 1386 14590 0% 9%
TOTAL2/ 5460 861 12490 80209 1% 16%

1/ low-high = range in possible effects in any given year
2/ regions do not sum to totals due to rounding
3/ using NMA estimate at right for comparability

6

To put the NMA study’s estimates of job loss into perspective, the above table compares those to
current levels of employment in the industry, as compiled by DOE/EIA. The NMA posits that the
equivalent of 50%-95% of today’s coal workers may lose their jobs as a direct resuit of the SPR. Why
such extraordinarily large job losses? For the NMA study, beyond the sharp reduction in future coal
production forecast, two other factors drive these questionable estimates of employment loss: (1) the
gratuitous inclusion of 20,000 workers not employed by the coal industry in the base case* and (2) the
assumption from the production forecast {section above}) that all cuts are implemented immediately
after the SPR goes into effect rather than being phased in gradually, thus leading to massive economic

dislocation

% These inciude the freight rail workforce, contractors to the mining companies, and service providers all as ‘sector
workers” who were included in ‘direct effects’ to which the employment muttiplier was applied, magnifying the resulting
estimates of jobs at risk.
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Impact on Appalachia: As with estimates of production foregone under the SPR, the NMA study posits
that the largest share of reduction in the mining workforce will occur in Appalachia. it estimates that
30,000 to 52,000 coal workers will be forced out of work who would otherwise be employed in coal
mining absent the SPR. Even on its surface, such figures defy credibility as they represent 60% to 105%
of the current workforce {as calculated by DOE/EIA).

Second, these percentages are double those for reductions in coal production in Appalachia during the
forecast period, implying massive increases in future worker productivity which are not substantiated.

Third, the majority of workers at risk, according to the NMA study, are those engaged in underground
mining. While underground mining is indeed more labor intensive than surface mining, and while
Appalachia the largest number of small underground mines of ali coal producing regions, the estimatet
reductions in employment for both longwall and room & pillar mining operations in Appatachia do not
appear to reflect the requirements of the SPR (which more profoundly impact costs of surface mining
relative to underground mining).

Notwithstanding, even if the likely employment impacts are considerably less than NMA estimates,
1000s of workers, their families and communities are likely to be affected and credible programs for
retraining, placement and continuing support should be put in place, on several orders of magnitude
greater than those currently available.

INDIRECT/REGIONAL ECONOMIC IMPACTS

As noted reductions in coal production and empioyment will affect industries that service coal mining and those
that service the coal mining workforce. The NMA sought to estimate such indirect effects using an Input-Output
{1/0) model which essentially derives multipliers from inter-industry accounts and applies those multipliers to
forecasts of direct changes in output and employment in an effort to quantify indirect effects. The muitipliers
are supposed to reflect the cumulative linkages between coa! mining, other industries, households, and
government. Use of static I/O models for this purpose have been sharply criticized in the professional/academic
literature for overstating actual indirect and induced effects. ¢

S For example, see Bess, R, et al, input Output models for impact analysis, 2011; Policies for economic multiplier and
impact analysis, Hughes 2003; On the use and misuse of input output based impact analysis, Grady B et al 1986

& inter-industry accounts are used to measure how changes in an industry {eg. coal) rippie through the economy by virtue
of its linkages with other industries and through changes in wages paid to its workforce, Key shortcomings of relying on /0
matrices to estimate realistic multipliers include the following: {1} reliance on static {fixed) inter industry coefficients
throughout the projection period ignores current industry best practice and technological innovation, {2)imposes linearity
among all variables which mis-specifies key economic relationships, ie - non lfinearity, {3} ignores actual macroeconomic
feedback loops which dampen economic effects of a change in a given sector (eg price elasticities, demand changes, price
formation), {4) ignores productive use of resources idied by a decline in economic activity in the target sector {eg coal}, (5}
ignores the time dimension, implicitly assuming a single period of adjustment to new economic equifibria). All of these
highly restrictive assumptions underscore the need for extreme caution in interpreting the results of /0 modeling .
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The results of the /0 analysis are summarized in the table below: the NMA study estimates reductions in GDP
over a 21 year period of $28 to almost $60 billion (that’s a ‘b’). There are several factors which underlie these
astoundingly large figures of foregone economic activity:

1. The average multiplier (2.10) is large relative to those generated by robust economy-wide general
equilibrium models which estimate such multipliers at half of that;1.25-1.50 {but in line with other I/O
models which points to shortcomings of 1/0 models)

2. The model was run assuming that the full 27% (low case) and 64% {high case) reduction in forecast coal
production would occur immediately and in full. This means the muitiplier would be applied to
unrealistically early and large direct impacts and would persist at the same magnitude over the 21 year
forecast period

3. The direct impacts, to which the mulitipiier is applied, was inexplicably expanded to include indirect
services {eg. freight rail, contractors, and industries serving coal mining).

4. The economic model provides no analysis nor estimation of benefits accruing from the SPR against
which to compare its costs.

These concerns lead to the conclusion that the magnitude of the NMA study’s estimate of impact of the SPR
on GDP is exaggerated.

NMA-Ramboil Direct & Indirect BLM-1EC Welfare Losses 2020-2040 /1
Impacton GDP 1/ 2/ constant 2013 doitars {$ miilion)
constant 2014 dollars {S mitiion)

direct indirect total total 7203
Total Low Case 13870 13830 27700
Totat High Case 28720 30000 58710

1/ direct impacts only, measured by changes in

1/ effective multiplier low=2.0, high=2.04 consumer & producer surplus in interlinked energy
2/ measured by acounting costs in static, closed /0 model markets

total-low  total-high

Appatachia 17000 31000
interior 6000 16000
Western 4700 11500

TOTAL 27700 58500
»

The BLM/IEC study approached estimating economy-wide impacts using different method and models than
NMA, cognizant of the tendency of 1/O-based muitiplier models to overestimate impacts. Interlinked models of
the energy markets and the economy at large were used to assess changes {reductions} in consumer and
producer surplus resulting from costs mining companies and govt. would incur in complying with the SPR. What
distinguishes this approach is that it incorporates energy market dynamics over the forecast period (2020-2040)
and dynamics among different coal producing regions. These models are used to estimate direct effects, not
indirect or induced effects, Like the NMA study, the BLM/IEC modeis do not capture ‘benefits’ accruing from the
SPR, only costs and this is a major shortcoming of both.
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Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Mr. Wasson.

In order to accommodate Senator Capito’s schedule, I will ex-
change order with Senator Capito.

Senator Capito.

Senator CAPITO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank all of you for your presentations today.

I would like to ask you, Mr. Erdos, you heavily emphasize in
your statement the lack of cooperation and cooperative attitude
that you felt OSM is moving forward with the rule. One of the
things really got my attention when you said that there was no
conditional approval, no timelines. To me, that just sounded like a
major stall tactic. You can just keep moving on and on and never
get a resolution. What are investors going to do? How many jobs
are going to be lost in the process?

Could you comment on that a little more fully? Would you think
that would be an improvement to the rule? Was that a suggestion
that Ohio made, in your opinion?

Mr. ERDOS. Thank you, Senator. I say that in the context relative
to the Endangered Species Act and the way that we currently do
business in the State of Ohio relative to Protection Enhancement
Plans. The way the rule is written, the proposed rule, the interpre-
tation could be that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service would essen-
tially have to approve that PEP plan prior to the State issuing a
permit. What we have done in Ohio is, if we have a 1,000-acre per-
mit and the PEP may only be a half an acre, in many cases we
issue those permits conditionally. That requires the operator not to
affect those areas that are currently being reviewed by the U.S.
Fish and Wildlife Service.

The way the rule is written today, the interpretation could be
that we would no longer be able to do that, so we would have to
hold a permit up relative to issuance for that half-acre for this
1,000-acre area. That was my reference.

Senator CAPITO. Right. So no flexibility there at all.

Mr. Larkin, you mentioned in your testimony just briefly under-
ground. I asked a question earlier—you might have been here in
the earlier segment—about there is great concern about what im-
pacts this could have on your ability to mine underground. What
is your interpretation of this rule in terms of underground mining?

Mr. LARKIN. Thank you, Senator. The rule absolutely applies to
both surface and underground mining.

Senator CAPITO. Right.

Mr. LARKIN. There seems to be a bit of a misperception here
today that this is all about mountaintop removal mining. If it had
been that simple, there were things that OSM could have done
much differently in this context; they could have simply gone for-
ward with the 2008 rule if that was the intent. As I think the di-
rector candidly mentioned, long wall mining, I think he said you
could continue to long wall mine as long as that wouldn’t cause any
substantive impacts to streams. I am not sure exactly, but there is
grave concern that this would, as a practical matter, make it im-
possible to permit a long wall mine, which of course in your State
is important and is important to the Nation’s energy needs. Those
are some of the most efficient mines, and there are some that are
still running now.
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So as I read this proposed rule, it will have an impact on both
surface and underground mining.

Senator CAPITO. Thank you.

Mr. Erdos, one thing I have been thinking about as I have been
listening to the testimony, because we have had testimony in this
Committee on waters of the U.S. under the Clean Water Act, and
then we had the stream buffer.

How do you keep track of all this as a regulator in your State?
What kind of conflicts are going to exist? To me, I think that would
create huge burdens on your State regulatory agencies. You have
talked about Ohio being under budgetary constraint. Certainly the
State of West Virginia, I mentioned, is over $300 million under our
tax estimates for this year. What would your response to that be?

Mr. ERrDOS. I believe there are significant challenges, and it will
be very confusing. As of today, I have had my staff looking into
that in regard to the Clean Water Act and who enforces what, and
I think that is going to be a real challenge. In Ohio, the Ohio EPA
enforces the Clean Water Act under their 402 national discharge
pollution elimination system permits. Those are also part of our
SMCRA permits. So it is a little more complicated in Ohio, but it
a system that works for us.

Under the proposed rule, it is not clear who has the authority.
If SMCRA truly has the authority today, how do they interact with
Ohio EPA, the current authority in regard to the Clean Water Act
in Ohio? So I think there is much, much to discuss moving forward
in regard to the Clean Water Act and how it is going to be enforced
in Ohio, and what I have said and what we have said at Ohio
DNR, we would like to be reengaged by OSM. Let’s sit down and
have a conversation relative to these very important issues.

Senator CAPITO. And that is going to be my final comment. I
think one of the bottom lines here with a lot of frustrations from
many State regulators and certainly the States most heavily im-
pacted is the lack of State input on the front end. The States who
actually were cooperating removing themselves—Kentucky being
one and West Virginia being one, and now what kind of confidence
would you have that OSM is going to come in and say, well, here
is the delineation of this, and this is where we take care of this?
And before you know it you are either under heavy fines or the bal-
ance of the economy, if there is one in this case, is simply non-ex-
istent.

Thank you.

Senator INHOFE. Thank you, Senator Capito.

Senator Boxer.

Senator BOXER. I always find it amazing the criticism that comes
from that side. How do you know what to do? We have the Clean
Water Act, we have the Safe Drinking Water Act, we have the Sur-
face Mining Act. Oh, you know why we have those? Because the
people that Mr. Wasson talks about are real, and the public sup-
port these acts by 90 percent.

So why don’t you who complain about this repeal these? You
know why? They would love to. They can’t because they would be
thrown out of office, and the people would rise up, and there would
be marches all the way to the Capitol from California. That is the
reason.
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Now, let’s get real here. We have an attorney here who rep-
resents coal companies, is that correct?

Mr. LARKIN. Yes.

Senator BOXER. And one of your affiliations and memberships—
you belong to the Kentucky Coal Association, sir? Are you affiliated
with them?

Mr. LARKIN. As I said in my testimony, yes.

Senator BOXER. So you are affiliated with them. How about the
Lexington Coal Exchange, are you affiliated with them?

Mr. LARKIN. Sure. Yes.

Senator BOXER. And how about the Energy and Mineral Law
Foundation, are you affiliated with them?

Mr. LARKIN. Yes. That is a non-partisan——

Senator BOXER. Well, whether they are not, I am just asking yes
or no. OK.

Mr. LARKIN. Oh, yes. Yes.

Senator BOXER. So my point is here we have an attorney paid big
bucks to represent the polluting industries. We don’t have an attor-
ney here who represents the people, who represents the environ-
ment, and that is sort of a sad situation.

Now, you have one witness who says this is a rule in search of
a problem. Really? So do you discount, Mr. Larkin, the quote that
Mr. Wasson made by just an ordinary human being who can no
longer go to a mountain stream? Do you think that that individual
has a right to say that? And do you agree or disagree with his com-
ments, that he used to go over and fill a bottle with water, and now
that is gone, no longer possible? Do you think that is a problem?

Mr. LARKIN. Senator, of course I have no basis to disagree with
that comment; I don’t know the gentleman who made it. I don’t
know any of the facts of that situation.

Senator BOXER. Well, I understand you are an attorney. My point
is you are saying that this is a rule in search of a problem, and
yet there is a huge problem, and real people say it who don’t get
paid by industry. That is my point.

Now, Mr. Erdos, you point out with great upset that you don’t
feel the States were respected. However, it is my understanding
that the role that you did have, you were invited to advance notice
of proposed rulemaking in 2009, was far in excess of what the Bush
administration did in 2008. It is my understanding the States did
not have a similar role, any comments when the Bush administra-
tion developed their 2008 stream buffer rule. And this Administra-
tion has had a far more open process.

Did you complain, or your predecessors complain, when Bush ad-
ministration issued the rule, that you weren’t consulted?

Mr. ErDoS. Thank you, Senator. It would be difficult for me to
answer that question relative prior to 2008; I wasn’t in my current
position.

Senator BOXER. Fair enough. Well, we will look it up, because
the record does not show it. This was an unprecedented reach out,
and all we hear are complaints about it. But the law is not going
away.

Now, Mr. Larkin, you say there are no gaps in existing law that
need to be filled. If this is the case, why are there numerous peer
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reviewed studies documenting the significant water quality and
public health impacts near coal mines?

Mr. LARKIN. Thank you for your question, Senator. First of all,
those studies that were referenced are subject to significant dis-
pute. The vast majority of them are authored by a single, I believe
he is a psychologist at Indiana University, Michael——

Senator BOXER. Well, let me cut you off. Let me cut you off for
this reason.

Mr. LARKIN. Go ahead.

Senator BOXER. We are running out of time, and you are wrong.
How about there are 21 peer reviewed studies by different people?
How about that I am going to put them in the record and these
are the facts that were found out. I know you are paid by the coal
companies, but don’t tell me they are one person only, when there
are 21 separate peer reviewed studies. And we will send this to you
for your information so at least you can look them all over before
you criticize them.

Here’s what they found out. People living near mountaintop min-
ing have cancer rates of 14.4 percent, compared to 9.4 percent for
people elsewhere in Appalachia. Two, the rate of children born with
birth defects is 42 percent higher in mountaintop removal mining
areas. Fact. The public health costs of pollution from coal oper-
ations in Appalachia amounts to a staggering $75 billion a year.

Twenty-one separate peer-reviewed studies.

I ask unanimous consent to place this in the record.

Senator INHOFE. Without objection.

[The referenced information was not received at time of print.]

Senator BOXER. My time is over, but I have to say bless your
heart, you do a good job for the companies you represent. But that
is not my job and is not the job of this U.S. Senate. It is to protect
the health and safety of the people, while of course looking at the
economics. And I have to say that the witness we had before who
talked about this rule seems to understand that balance. Sir, you
do not. You are not paid to, I get it.

And I really do want to say, Mr. Wasson, thank you for your tes-
timony.

Senator INHOFE. Well, Mr. Larkin, I guess industry is bad, right?
Who employs people out there?

Mr. LARKIN. Coal companies do, Senator.

Senator INHOFE. Did you know I was down north of Poteau,
Oklahoma, last Friday? There are one-half the number of employ-
ees there today than there were less than a year ago when I was
down there. I think I said that in my opening statement.

Do you care about that?

Mr. LARKIN. Absolutely, I do care about that, Senator, and that
is why I am here. I am not being paid to be here today.

Senator INHOFE. I understand.

Mr. LARKIN. I am here because I care about my State and what
is going to happen to it and the economic devastation that rules
like this can cause.

Senator INHOFE. Yes. You know, there is one good thing that I
have always supported as we have had our meetings in this Com-
mittee, and that is the Regulatory Impact Analysis that is required
to be made. I think that is very reasonable, and yet a lot of liberals
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really object to the fact, well, why should we be concerned about
jobs? Why should we be concerned about the cost to the American
people for these various regulations? They even get offended.

It is my understanding, and I want to ask you about this, that
in this rule the OSM fired its initial contractors when their esti-
mate—estimate, now we are talking about—under the Regulatory
Impact Analysis, showed a substantial number of job losses. Do you
believe that?

Mr. LARKIN. Yes, I am familiar with that, and I believe there has
been testimony here in the Congress about how that operated, that
basically OSM got numbers that they didn’t like and that didn’t
support the rule, so they fired the contractor.

Senator INHOFE. So they hired contractors. But they somehow
perhaps have a little wink and nod understanding before they come
on. That is what I think. And you see that they come out and talk
about these people are going to lose their jobs. How dare you do
that? Let’s find somebody who maybe doesn’t believe that. Do you
think that happened?

Mr. LARKIN. Yes, I do. They had very knowledgeable mining con-
sultants working on the project and came back with answers that
OSM didn’t want to hear, and they were fired.

Senator INHOFE. Mr. Larkin, sometimes serving in the Senate, I
have thought of it as being an advantage not to be a lawyer, be-
cause when I read the law I know what it says. Now, you heard
me in my opening statement, maybe it wasn’t in opening state-
ment, it may have been initially in this meeting, read section 702.
When you read that, which I won’t read again because it takes too
long, but that is so specific. Do you see there is any room for ambi-
guities in that law?

Mr. LARKIN. No, Senator, I don’t. I think we all agree that it is
pretty clear.

Senator INHOFE. Mr. Erdos, if a State, like your State of Ohio,
is authorized to issue permits for coal mining operations—now, I
am talking about today, not with this rule, but the way it is
today—who is in charge of making those decisions today?

Mr. ErRDOS. Ultimately, I am, the chief.

Senator INHOFE. And how would this change if this proposed rule
would go into effect?

Mr. ErDOS. I would still have the authority to issue the permits,
But with that being said, the way the rule is proposed in regard
to the Endangered Species Act, it would make it challenging to
issue a permit without the approval of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service.

Senator INHOFE. So they would have veto?

Mr. ErDos. Ultimately, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service could have
veto power, yes, over the permit.

Senator INHOFE. That is not the way it operates today. So in my
opening statement I made four different references as to what was
going to be changed in terms of the Federal takeover, what I con-
sider to be illegal Federal takeover. So as we look at the rule that
is coming up, yes, we do make considerations, at least I do, in see-
ing what has happened actually in my State.
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When we have talked and we have heard the witnesses today,
and we know that there is another Federal takeover in the wings,
I have really good friends who are liberals.

Senator BOXER. You are sitting next to one.

Senator INHOFE. Well, I am not going to make the direct ref-
erence, because then I know what is going to happen.

I have to say this, that my good friend here, we work together.
It is Environment and Public Works. On the public works side we
work together. We recognize that Government does have a role. In
fact, there is an old, beat up document that nobody reads anymore,
it is called the Constitution. Article 1, section 5, I think it is, says
we are really supposed to be doing two things primarily around
here: defending America, and then roads and bridges. We under-
stand that.

But a true in his heart or in her heart liberal really believes that
Government does things better than people do, so we do have basic
differences and philosophies. And I am going to do what I can as
Chairman of this Committee and as someone who is desperately
concerned about what is happening economically with overregula-
tion that we are facing to try to keep this rule from becoming a re-
ality.

So thank you for being here. We will dismiss this panel and ad-
journ our meeting.

Senator BOXER. Mr. Chairman, may I please, since you went over
a minute, have 1 minute to close with my comments, with, of
course, your being able to retort?

Senator INHOFE. Of course.

Senator BOXER. First, I want to thank the panel. This was impor-
tant, and we see the conflict. And my colleague, who is a dear
friend of mine, summed up my remarks in his way: industry is bad.
That was his word, industry is bad, as if that is what I was saying.

And I resent it. I come from the largest State in the Union. We
are the eighth largest country in the world, if we were to be a coun-
try, in terms of our gross domestic product. We have more industry
than anybody, than him, than him, her, everybody. And I have
great relationships.

Of course we want industry. Of course we want jobs. You have
to have that. But industry, as individuals, must be responsible.
And if they are causing problems, then we ought to work together,
together.

And that is why, Mr. Erdos, I question you, because we did open
up the door to hear from you, and yes, you will have to collaborate
with Fish and Wildlife before you issue the permit. It is not like
you are in some kind of vacuum. You are a nice man; you are going
to meet with a nice person at Fish and Wildlife. You are going to
find out the best way to go so we don’t poison our fish and we don’t
poison our children. A very important point.

And Mr. Larkin, I would just like to finish. Mr. Larkin, you do
your job well for the coal industry, and good for you. And I didn’t
mean to suggest that you are doing anything wrong. They deserve
the best and the brightest. But so do we, and that is why we have
Mr. Wasson here.

So I am going to conclude by saying this. I suggest you all read
the Surface Mining Act, because section 102 says, “(a) establish a
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nationwide program to protect society and the environment from
the adverse effects of surface coal mining operations, and wherever
necessary, exercise the full reach of the Federal constitutional pow-
ers.” Constitutional powers that my friend talked about. By the
way, this is a Government of by and for the people. I don’t view
the Government as an enemy. “Exercise the full reach of the Fed-
eral constitutional powers to ensure the protection of the public in-
terest through effective control of surface coal mining operations.”
Here it is. We put it in the record before.

The point is, all right, what the Administration is doing is con-
stitutional, is required under the law. It is to protect the very peo-
ple that, sir, you spoke about. And again, this is a sharp division,
and I guess the people will make their judgments every time they
go to vote. You know, they vote for him in his State; they vote for
me in my State.

Senator INHOFE. All right, Senator Boxer.

Senator BOXER. What a great country is all I can say.

Senator INHOFE. I am not adjourning the meeting yet, but I will
in 3 minutes. And I understand that if you haven’t been through
the experience that a lot of people in this room have been through,
and I suggest the two of you have, it is a tough world out there.

I had a career before this, and I was out doing things, I was
building, developing. Some people think that is bad. I was expand-
ing the tax base. I was doing what Americans are supposed to be
doing. And the opposition that I had was always overregulation.
Unless you have lived being overregulated, you don’t understand
how this can happen.

So, anyway, we are here now to try to let people have more free-
dom to do the things they want to do, to hire people, to expand the
tax base, and to have a more prosperous America.

Now, a specific comment was made about you, Mr. Erdos, about
they opened up everything to you. Would you like to respond to
that? Was everything opened up to you?

Mr. ERDOS. I am sorry?

Senator INHOFE. The comment was made that all this was
opened up to you at the State level.

Mr. ErDOS. Oh, yes. Yes, thank you. Yes, it was, and we cer-
tainly appreciated that. We have said from the very beginning that
we want to be engaged with OSM. We want to be engaged in this
process, and initially we were.

Our concern is over the 4-year period where that one-way com-
munication developed. And again, we want to work with OSM, and
we continue today to want to work with OSM. So it is not that we
don’t want to be part of the process. We want to be part of the
process. We want to say to you, OSM, come back to the table. We
want to sit down with you. We think we can help you. And that
is essentially what we are saying at Ohio DNR, just talk to us.

Senator INHOFE. And Mr. Larkin, a job description was com-
mented about you, what your job is. Do you want to characterize
what your job is and what your personal feelings are, how that
interacts with whose payroll you are on?

Mr. LARKIN. I do represent coal companies, Senator, and I am
proud to do it because of how important they are to the State
where I live. But I am here today both in that role, as someone
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who has gained knowledge about what it is like to be overregulated
and because through representing coal companies I have met those
people who live in the coalfields, and a significant number of them
are coal miners.

And because coal miners live in the coalfields, they are not going
to do anything that is going to put something that is toxic or dan-
gerous into the water, and they are going to do everything they can
to be as responsible to the areas where they live because they live
there.

So I think it is a misperception that there is this vast majority
of people out there that somehow oppose mining in the areas where
mining occurs, because a tremendous number of those people are
in fact coal miners themselves. So it is for them that I am here
today as much as anything.

Senator INHOFE. We thank the panels, and we are adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:39 a.m., the Committee was adjourned.]

[Additional material submitted for the record follows:]
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Department of Environmental Quality

To protect, conserve and enhance the quality of Wyoming's
environment for the benefit of current and future generations.

Matthew H. Mead, Governor Todd Parfitt, Director

May 22, 2015

Mr. Joseph G. Pizarchik

Director, Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
U.S. Department of Interior

1951 Constitution Avenue, NW

South Interior Building

Washington, DC 20240

RE:  Stream Protection Rule Cooperating Agency Status
Dear Director Pizarchik:

The Wyoming Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) continues to be disappointed and
concerned about the lack of engagement by the Office of Surface Mining (0SM) with cooperating
agencies regarding the Stream Protection Rule EiS process. DEQ has jeined with the other
coaperating agency states on three letters to you expressing our concern and expressing our desire
and willingness to engage and provide input on the Stream Protection Rule as cooperating agencies.
Unfortunately, 0SM has chosen to ignore the request’s by states to participate as cooperating
agencies.

As I noted at our April 27, 2015 meeting in Baltimore, DEQ has extensive experience partnering
with federal agencies as a cooperating agency. DEQ is routinely engaged on the development of
rules, EIS documents and BLM management plans for example. This experience reinforces my point
that early engagement of states as well as engagement throughout the entire process resultsina
positive interagency relationship and 2 quality end product. OSM’s approach was to only provide
states a single review opportunity under unreasonably short deadlines in September 2010 for
Chapter 2, October of 2010 for Chapter 3 and January 2011 for Chapter 4.

As stated by OSM on April 27, 2015, the early draft EIS chapters that were shared with the
cooperating states in 2010 and 2011 were of poor quality and incomplete. As further explained by
your staff on April 27, 2015, the most recent draft EIS (which OSM has refused to share with
cooperating states) is a major change from the first draft with five (5) new alternatives in addition
- to-the original four (4) alternatives and-other-significant-ek

&

Our experience with other federal agencies in drafting an EIS is that subsequent drafts are shared
with states for additional review and input. 0SM has not engaged the cooperating agencies in the
EIS development since January 2011. Under no measure of “cooperation” does that lack of
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engagernent honor the intent or terms of the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between DEQ
and OSM dated August 25, 2010.

DEQ is disturbed by 08M’s reluctance to allow cooperating states the opportunity to review the
latest version of the Stream Protection Rule and the reluctance to honor the terms of the August 25,
2010 MOU. The state seals for cooperating agencies are normally affixed to documents when they
are released for public comment. This is for the purpose of indicating that the cooperating agencies
had meaningful participation in the process. Because 0SM has elected not to allow meaningful
participation by Wyoming on the Stream Protection Rule EIS Wyoming’s state seal should not be
used on or in the EIS document, Finally,  am requesting the final draft acknowledge the fact that
Wyoming wasnot given an opportunity to review or provide comment on the Stream Protection
Rule EIS since January 2011,

Sincerely,

Vo earan
Todd Parfitt, Director
Department of Environmental Quality

cct Governor
Senator jchn Batrasso
Senator Mike Enzi
Representative Cynthia Lummis
Alan Edwards, DEQ
Greg Conrad, IMCC
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Department of Environmental Quality

To protect, conserve and enhance the quality of Wyoming s
environment for the benefit of current and future generations.

Todd Parfitt, Director

Matthew H. Mead, Governor

October 23, 2015

M. Joseph G. Pizarchik

Director, Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
U.S. Department of Interior

1951 Constitution Avenue, NW

South Interior Building

‘Washington, DC 20240

Re: Wyoming Department of Environmentai Quality Comments for Docket Nos. OSM-2010-0018, OSM-2010-
0021 and QSM-2015-0002,

Dear Director Pizarchik:

The Wyoming Department of Environmental Quatity {(WDEQ) appreciates the opportunity to provide the following
comments on the proposed Stream Protectian Rule, 80 Fed. Reg. 44,436 (July 27, 2015} (Proposed Rule}, the Draft
Environmental impact Statement {DEIS}, and the Draft Reguiatory Impact Analysis {DRIA). WDEQ recognizes the
significant work that the Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement {OSMRE} has invested in the
Proposed Rule, but we ask OSMRE to withdraw the proposal immediately.

The Proposed Rule exceeds OSMRE’s statutery authority, infringes on state sovereignty, fails to recognize existing
best practices developed and implemented by states like Wyoming, facks clarity, Is scientifically unsound, and
impuoses significant economic and regufatary burdens without appreciable environmental benefit. WDEQ also
objects to the process by which the Proposed Rule was developed. Members of the public, including WDEQ, were
not given sufficient time and opportunity to review and comment on the masslve rulemaking. Nor were the states
apprapriately consulted during the development of the Proposed Rule, including those states who signed
agreements with OSMRE to serve as cooperating agencies for the development of the DEIS. We therefore ask
OSMRE to withdraw the Proposed Rule and work with the states to develop a more appropriate regulatory

proposal.

This Jetter summarizes WDEQ's care concerns with the Proposed Ruie and the process by which it was developed.
Detailed comments on the Proposed Rule, the DEIS, and the DRIA are provided in Attachment 1. Additional
comments from the Air Quality Division of WDEQ are provided in Attachment 2. WDEQ also supports and endorses
the technical, economic and legal comments submitted by the interstate Mining Compact Commission {IMCC} on
behaif of its members, which include the State of Wyoming.

Fallure to Consuit

The Land Quality Division {LQD} of WDEQ is the delegated regulatory authority for regulating coal mining in
Wyoming and has received numerous awards from OSMRE for its regulatory program. Given its vast experience
regulating coal mining in Wyoming, WDEQ/1.QD accepted OSMRE's invitation in 2010 to become a cooperating
agency In the development of the DEIS pursuant to the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). Wyoming

Herschier Building + 122 West 25th Street + Cheyenne, WY 82002 - http://deq.state.svy.us . ..
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expected a meaningfui role in the development of the DEIS and the Proposed Rule, and was willing to commit
significant resources to the effort. But it immediately became clear that OSMRE was not interested in cooperative
federalism and meaningful participation by the states. in fact, OSMRE provided #ittfe cpportunity for WDEQ/LQD to
participate and began to develop the Proposed Rule and supparting documentation in a vacuum,

WDEQ/LQD objected to OSMRE's closed-door approach numerous times. See Attachment 3 {providing a timeline
of Wyoming's cooperating agency status and related correspandence). Despite letters from WDEQ/LQD, the
Governor of Wyaming, and Wyoming’s congressionat delegation, OSMRE ignored its obligations under NEPA and
shut Wyoming out of the process. in fact, WDEQ/LQD has not had any meaningfut input since at feast 2011, as
acknowledged by OSMRE in the DEIS. The resutt of OSMRE's failure is a complete lack of understanding on its part
~as evidenced throughout the praposat - of the regulatory program, environmental conditions, successes, and
chalienges In the cauntry’s most productive coal producing state, The failure also violates NEPA, the Council on
Environmental Quality's NEPA reguiations, and Executive Order 13,132 {Aug. 4, 1999).

insufficient Opportunity to Comment

The federal Administrative Procedure Act requires the federal government to provide the public with ample time
and oppartunity to comment on proposed rufes, and to consider and respond to those camments prior to finalizing
any such rules, See 5 U.5.C. § 553. On July 27, 2015, DSMRE released more than 2,200 pages of highly technical and
complex regulatory information in support of the Proposed Rule. The released documentation also contained
citations to thousands of pages of additional scientific and technical information in support of the Proposed Rule
and associated studies. Despite the sheer enormity of the proposal, OSMRE expects the public to review and
meaningfully comment on that information within 91 days. The review period is wholly inadequate, and appears
designed to purposefuily evade i } public participation.

WDEQ has made its best efforts to review as much of the information as possibie in the time allowed, but we have
not had sufficient time to review the entire proposal and supporting documentation. WOEQ has reviewed enough
of the Proposed Rule and associated documents, however, to know that the proposal is unsound and should be

withdrawn.
Eailure ta Consider Wyoming's Regulatory Program
WOEQ's LOD has developed and implemented a strong and effective coal permitting and regulatory program in

Wyoming. Our regulations require extensive basefine monitering, detailed ground and surface water data
for h of cu fath ydrologic impact 5, and effective post-mining reclamation,

among others factors. Wyoming mines have won numerous national awards for reclamation practices, incuding
stream restoration, See Attachment 4 and Attachment 5. There are currently 82,000 acres in Wyoming in various
bond-release phases of reclamation, and 50% {38,000} of those acres are now back in agricultural production, See
Attachment 6. Productive post-mining iand use is increasing annually under Wyoming’s program.

Given the strength of Wyoming's program, it is no wonder that OSMRE has never questioned the efficacy ofour
regulatory efforts, much less Issued any notice of program failure. And yet, despite this programmatic success,
OSMRE now wants to impose a prescriptive national one-size-fits-all regulation, with nationwide standards, on coal
mining operations in Wyoming. The Proposed Rule does not fit Wyoming's program of its {andscape and ecology.

The Proposed Rule was clearly developed to target mountaintap mining in Appalachia. it does not account for
regional ar natural varlability in stream types, water quality condition, natural vegetation types, cliimate,
groundwater and surface water hydrology, or mining methods. it requires extensive monitoring before mining,
during rining, and after mining untii fult bond release, regardiess of whether such monitoring is scientifically

2
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justified. The Proposed Rufe aiso requires astablishing 200-foot wide riparian zones on all streams, including
ephemeral, regardiess of whether a stream has the natura! hydralogy to support riparian vegetation or has a
naturai channel shape with a flaodplain.

These and ather regufatory elements in the Proposed Rule are not needed in Wyoming, particularly because
Wyorming's existing regulatory program is robust and appropriately designed to addrass all envir iand
reclamation eencerns. The propesal may even undermine the success of our existing program. OSMRE has not
articulated, nor can it demonstrate, the need for such a far-reaching rule. Wyoming has developed extensive best
practices for surface coal mining and reclamation, none of which appear ta have heen considered in the
development of the Proposed Ruie. The praposal shoutd therefore be withdrawn and reworked In consultation
with the states to more appropriately taflor any new reguiatory requirements to the actuaf facts and circumstances

in each state.
Exceeds Statutory Authority and Infringes on State Soverelgnty

The Proposed Rule exceeds OSMRE's statutory authority and infringes on state soverelgnty. The Surface Mining
Controt and Reclamation Act {SMCRA} established “a program of cooperative federalism that aliows the States,
within limits established by federal minimum standards, to enact and administer their own regulatory programs,
structured to meet their own particular needs.” Hodel v. Vo, Surface Mining & Reckimation Ass’n, 452 U.5. 264,
289 {1981). According to Congress, “because of the diversity in terrain, climate, biologic, chemical, and other
physical conditions in areas subject to mining operations, the pri overnmental responstiility for developing,
authorizing, issuing, and enforcing regulations for surface mining and reclamation operations subject to this Act
should rest with the States. . ..” 30 U.S.C. § 1201(f} {emphasis added]. The Proposed Rule disrupts this directive
from Congress.

Wyoming received SMCRA program authority in 1980. Since that time, Wyoming has implemented an effective
surface coat mining control and reclamation program, taliored to meet the needs of Wyoming's arid landscape and
cur regulatory climate. Once states have gainad program approval, exclusive jurisdiction over surface coal-mining
operatians transfers to the states. See jd. § 1253(a). No state law or regulation of an approved program shali be
superseded by any provision of SMCRA ar any regufation Issued thereunder uniess the state law or regulation is
found to be inconsistent with SMCRA. /d. § 1255(a). Wyoming’s program is consistent with the statutory mandates
in SMCRA, and OSMRE has never indicated a probler with WDEQ's prog; indeed, Wy 8's rech

efforts have been award-winning. OSMRE has not demonstrated the need for a modification in the federal
minimum standards, and ta attempt to apply new minimum standards to Wyeming's program without that
demonstration would undermine the statutory scheme crafted by Cangress.

{n addition, the Propused Rule creates new standards for water quality that conflict with the federal Clean Water
Act {(CWA} and Wyoming's right to implement a delegated program under that Act. For example, OSMRE is
attempting to make CWA permit requirements subject to enforcament under SMCRA permits. OSMRE Is also
proposing to take enforcement action if a mine operator fails to obtain alt CWA autherizations prior to obtaining
the necessary SMCRA permits, OSMRE facks the autharity to enforce the CWA, as it expressly recognized in 2008:
“nathing in SMCRA provides the SMCRA regulatory authority with jurisdiction over the [CWA] or the authority to
determine when a permit or authorization is required under the {CWAL . . . In addition, nothing in the ICWA] vests
SMCRA regulatary authorities with the authority to enforce compliance with the permitting and certification
requirements of that law.” 73 Fed. Reg, 75,814, 75,842 {Dec. 12, 2008}, The Water Quality Division of WDEQ is the
permitting and enforcament authority for the CWA in Wyoming, with oversight by the U.S. Environmental
Protection Agency (EPA}, The Praposed Rule shauld not conflate separate regulatory programs.
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OSKRE should afso drop any reference in the Proposed Rule and associated documentation to the recently
promuigated definition of “waters of the Unlted States” by EPA and the U.5. Army Corps of Engineers. See 80 Fed.
Reg. 37,054 {June 29, 2015) (generally referred to as the “Clean Water Rule”}. That definition is subject to legal
chalienge by 31 States, including Wyoming, and two courts have already held in response to prefiminary injunction
motions that the new definition Hkely violates the jurisdictional reach of the CWA. The Clean Water Rule is
enjoined nationwide, and likely will not survive legal chatlenge. OSMRE should avoid future confusion by deleting
any reference to the Clean Water Rule in the Proposed Rule and associated documants.

Grossly Understates Regulatory Impact

OSMRE has grossly understated the projected impacts of the Proposed Rule in the DEIS and the DRIA. The DRIA in
particular indicates a complete lack of understanding and recognition by OSMRE of WDEQ's regulatory program
and, by extension, the impacts that the Proposed Rule would have on Wyoming's economy.

The DRIA estimates that the total annuaj cost impact to reguiatory programs in the Rocky Mountain Region would
be $28,000. On its face, that figure is laughable. WDEQ has spent more than that simply reading and analyzing the
Proposed Rule and associated documents, an effort that is not even remotely close to being finished. The DRIA
attempts to expiain How the $29,000 estimate ~ again, for the gntire Rocky Mountaln Region ~ was derived, but
the explanation and approach indicates a clear failure to recognize how state programs are required ta operate to
meet our delegated responsibilities under SMCRA. WDEQ conservatively estimates that the Proposed Rule will
impose up to $550,000 per year in additional casts on the LQD, through additional staffing and technical resources
needed to implement and monitor the new regulatory program. .

‘The additional cost to Wyoming wilf be accentuated by the reduction in state revenue as a result of the Proposed
Ruie. For example, the DRIA attempts to project fost tax revenues in Wyoming through impiementation of the
Proposed Rule. The estimate is grossly understated, and fails to recognize the relevant tax revenue streams tied to
coaf production in Wyoming. The DRIA only discusses cos! severance tax revenue. The DRIA projects that the
severance taxes lost in Wyoming would be $360,000 annually. As a threshold matter, that number is underststed
hecause it relies on 2012 cozi production foracasts. The current canditions in the coat sector are far worse than
what existed in 2012, the base year used in the DRIA. Coal companies are struggling to maintain market share in
fight of changing regulatory and market conditions. Economic and market forecasters are predicting that the coal
industry will need to shed up to one-third of existing coal production capacity in order for the industry to begin to
stabilize. Any market impacts, and by extension revenue impacts, based on 2012 data have no validity in the

current market.

Setting aside the flaws in OSMRE's hase year caiculations, the annual $360,000 tax loss projection is grossly
understated. The estimate fails to consider the additionai loss of ad valorem taxes in Wyoming, which would be
$350,200 per year based on the $360,000 coal severance tax estimate. In addition, the DRIA assessment does not
acknowledge federal mineraf rayalty taxes. Siased on the projected severance tax loss in the DRIA, there would be
an additional $269,000 per year in federal minerat royaities lost to Wyoming. An additional $291,000 wiff be fost
annually to the federal government, The DRIA also fails to acknowledge and evaluate the impact on the budget of
OSMRE ta impfement and oversee the significant regulatory changes imposed by the Proposed Rule. Finally, the
Abandoned Mine Land fee colfection would be reduced by $142,500 per year, and Black Lung fee colfections would
be reduced by 260,000 annually In Wyoming alone.

The financial and regulatory impacts on industry also must be evaluated in light of the current and present market
condHti For ple, one additional afternative that needs to be incorporated and evaluated in the DRIA and
DEIS is whether the impact of the costs to implement the Proposed Rule would result in a decision to close a mine
instead of a mine operator attempting to comply with the new regulatory program. The Proposed Rule increases
costs and regulatory uncertainty, particularly in the area of bonding. These factors, coupled with the current
market conditions, may resuit in a decision to ciose a mine that is or may become marginally competitive. This
would represent a campletely different set of financial impacts and regufatory burdens for both the regulated

a
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industry and WDEQ. But this scenario was not evaluated in the proposat in sufficient detail, and must be analyzed

before any regulatory decision can be finatized.

in shart, the impact of the Proposed Rule on state expenses, state and federal tax revenues, and on focal and
regional economies Is grossly underestimated in both the DRIA and DEIS. This flaw demonstrates that OSMRE
simply does not recognize the true impaets of the Proposed Rule. It also highlights the fact that OSMRE dues net
understand and faited to consider key state and regional differances when developing the Proposed Ruie, This
reality calis into guestion the basic support and foundation for the entire proposal.

Nat Supportad by Sound Seience

The Proposed Rule has several requirements that have no scientificatly defensible justification, such as requiring
biological monitoring and the development of biological index values of intermittent and ephemerai streams.

Fic

The Water Quality Division of WDEQ has been conducting bic using
protocols on perenmiat streams and rivers for over 20 years and has one of the nation’s most robust bioassessment
programs, with numerous peer reviewed publications. It is widely recognized in peer-reviewed scigntific

that the highly variable and naturally harsh conditions of intermittent and ephemeral systems in the Wast support
native hiological communities that are spatiotemporafly variable and naturally toferant to a broad range of
environmentai conditions. Thus, the use of biological communities from intermittent or ephemeral waters as
diagnostic aquatic indicators of anthrapogeniz stress Js limited at best; the cost and resources required to develop
indices, in addition ta actual monitoring of these highly variable systems, would be substantial. Biological
monitoring of any stream with less than perennial flows imposes a regulatory burden that will provide fittle to no
seientifically defensible data as it pertains to the implementation of the Proposed Rule.

The Proposad Rule also does nat account for regional or naturat variability in stream types, water guality
conditions, natural vegetation types, climate, groundwater and surface water hydrology, or mining methods. Most
ephemeral streams in the West naturajly have no riparian vegetation because by their ephemeral nature, they fack
the naturat hydrofogy for maintaining riparian vegetation. in addition, many perennial and intermittent streams
naturally do not have 100 feet of riparian vegetation on each side of the stream channel due to hydrology and
valley type. Requiring establishment of 100 feet of riparian vegetation on each side of a stream as a reclamation
standard, regardless of natural hydrologic or fiparian conditions, not only has ho basis, is fikely ibt
to accomplish in Wyoming.

Baseline monitoring of an entire suite of water quaiity parameters, as mandated by the Proposed Rule, may be
valuable in understanding what parameters of concern may be present, However, requiring continued monitoring
of that fufl suite of parameters, regardiess of whether a parameter is ever detected or Is detected consistently at
tow fevels, has na scientiflc basis and will not result in water quality improvement or protections. The result is
increased regulatory and financiaf burdens without corresponding environmental benefit.
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Conciuston

in summary, WDEQ remains committed to effective regulation and cantrol of surface mining operations in

Wyoming. We helieve in our core mission of environmentat protection through effs and efficient gt
OSMRE's Proposed Rule is not effective or efficlent governance. i Is a ene-size-fits-all national regulation that is
divorced from the realities of differing regulatory and environmental climates amongst the states. We ask you to
withdraw the Proposed Rule and work with your state partners to craft a regulatory proposal that works for state
reguiators and our reguiated industries, white simultaneously protecting the environment within the statutory

mandates established by Congress.

Sincerely,

T

Todd Parfit
Director

Attachments {6}

[~ Office of Wyoming Governor Matt Mead
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October 26, 2015

Joseph G. Pizarchik

Director

Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
1941 Constitution Avenue NW

Washington, DC 20240

Re: Technical Comments on the Proposed Stream Protection Rule, Draft

Environmental Impact Statement, and Draft Regulatory Impact Analysis

Docket ID: OSM-2010-0018 Proposed Stream Protection Rule
0SM-2010-0021 Draft Environmental Impact Statement
OSM-2015-0002 Draft Regulatory Impact Analysis

Dear Director Pizarchik:

The Alaska Department of Natural Resotirces (AKDNR) appreciates this
oppoertunity to submit comments regarding a Proposed Rule-concerning stream
pratection published by the Office of Surface Mining (OSMRE}. This rule appeared
in the Federal Register on July 27, 2015 at 80 Fed. Reg. 44436. In addition,
OSMRE requested comments onthe draft environmerital ifripact statement (DEIS)
and a Draft Regulatory Impact Analysis (DRIA}. In total, these three documents
represent over 3000 pages (a 265-page Federal Register notice of the proposed rule
{the draft rule that appeared on the OSMRE website was 1238 pages), along with a
1,267-page draft EIS and a 608-page draft Regulatory Impact Analysis). Even
though these documents contain complicated rule chariges and supporting
documentationt, OSMRE expected the public and the ‘state’ Regulatory Authorities
{RAs) responsible for administering coal mining in primacy states to review and
provide meaningful comments in a very short period of time. OSMRE had five
years to develop the rule, it only gave Alaska and other primacy states resporisible
for implementing the rule a period of 60 days review. To address this short review
time, the State of Alaska on August 28, 2015 requested a 120-day extension to the
comment period. On September 10, 2015, OSMRE published in the Federal
Register that the comment period for these documents was extended only 30 days,
until October 26, 2015.

AKDNR administers the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act
(SMCRA]) in the State of Alaska. The State of Alaska has vast coal resources that

* Avenug, Sul
Re5Y

ite:

Department of Natural Resources

DIVISION OF MINING, LAND & WATER
Mining Section
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span from Arctic tundra to coastal forests. Throughout, there are countless
streams and waterbodies that the program must consider and protect., Because of
the potential impact of these regulations to our approved program, AKDNR has
been following this rule making for the past five years and participated in early
scoping meetings held by OSMRE. To help OSMRE develop the rule we provided
information to OSMRE about the extent of Alaska coal resources, locations of
current permits, and locations of proposed mining areas. This information was
provided so that the proposed rule fully considers the impact it will have to the
State of Alaska. We have also followed the treatment of state regulatory programs
who signed on as cgoperating agencies to help develop the rule and the DEIS. It
appears that these states were quickly cut out of the process and in the end not
afforded the review or consideration required under NEPA.

As currently drafted, the proposed stream protection rule is a significant
departure from the current regulatory framework that deals with the protection of
streams under SMCRA. Based on AKDNR’s review of these documents, these
changes represent a major rulemaking of proportions not seen since the
promulgation of the permanent program regulations in 1979. The documents
involve a significant rewrite of many portions of OSMRE's current rules in a
number of critical areas that impact the implementation of SMCRA that are
beyond the original scope of the stream protection rules, and in some instances,
appear to be beyond the scope of the statute itself.

in Table 1 of this document, AKDNR provides numerous specific comments
on the proposed rule changes and where possible provided alternative language to
help clarify the proposed rules. Some items, such as the permit nullification
provision, are trouhlesome in that they are unclear and seem to remove
administrative due process afforded to operations in Alaska. There seems to be a
concerted effort in the proposed rule to remove any regional differences and
discretion afforded to states under SMCRA. An example is the requirement for a
minimum suite of water quality criteria that needs to he collected from baseline
through the life of mine monitoring. From our review of these criteria, it appears
that the criteria were developed for addressing acid mine drainage and Selenium.
Based on our experience regulating coal mines in Alaska, these issues have not
been present. There is no provision in the proposed rule to modify this list or
remove items that are not a concern in Alaska coal mining regions.

As stated above, AKDNR provided information to help OSMRE conduct a
reasonable analysis of the proposed rule on Alaska as required by NEPA. Table 2
and 3 list Alaska concerns with the draft environmental impact statement (DEIS}
and a Draft Regulatory Impact Analysis (DRIA}. The overarching theme of these
concerns is that Alaska was inappropriately lumped with Oregon and Washington
as the Northwest Region. Because of Alaska’s unique location, climatic conditions
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that differ from the Pacific North West, and Alaska’s coal reserves, Alaska should
have been separated into its own region. The DEIS and DRIA also did not
consistently and thoroughly consider Alaska in its review of potential impacts. The
DEIS and DRIA incorrectly narrowed the Alaska coal region down to two basin
ignoring a new coal mining project that AKDNR is actively reviewing, as well as
significant metallurgical and thermal coal resources in northwestern Alaska. Even
in the coal regions OSMRE did review, OSMRE was inconsistent in its review,
Within the DEIS, Alaska coal basins were narrowed down to two basins.
Throughout the Affected Environment and Environmental Consequences chapters
the DEIS failed to consistently consider and analyze impacts of the rule on both
basins. The DRIA for the most part did not take the time to consider both basins
and focused only on the Nenana basin.

In addition to submitting these comments AKDNR fully endorses and adopts
by reference the three sets of comments submitted by Interstate Mining Compact
Commissicn dated October 23, 2015 on the Proposed Rule, the DEIS and the
DRIA. Thank yeu for this opportunity to comment and please contact me at (907}
269-8650 if you have any questions or need clarification for concerns outlined in
this document.

Sincerely,,

Russel(Kirkham, CPG
Manager, Coal Regulatory Program
Alaska Department of Natural Resources

Cec: Mark Myers, Commissioner, AKDNR
Ed Fogels, Dep. Commissicner, AKDNR
Brent Goodrum, Director, ADMLW
Marty Lentz, Chief, ADMLW-Mining Section
Greg Conrad, Director, IMCC

Attachments:

Table 1: Comments on the proposed Stream Protection Rules found in
Federal Register on July 27, 2015 at 80 Fed. Reg. 44436

Table 2: Comments on the Draft Stream Protection Rule Environmental
Impact Statement Dated July 2015

Table 3: Comments on the Draft Regulatory Impact Analysis of the
Stream Protection Rule Dated July 2015

ADFG Response to Kirkham OSM Stream Protection Revision #1.pdf
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Table 1: Comments on the proposed Stream Protection Rules
found in Federal Register on July 27, 2015 at 80 Fed. Reg. 44436
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Table 2: Comments on the Draft Stream Protection Rule
Environmental Impact Statement Dated July 2015
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Table 3: Comments on the Draft Regulatory Impact Analysis of the
Stream Protection Rule Dated July 2015
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Department of Fish and Game

THE STATE

0/’ DIVISION OF HABITAT

b Fairbanks Regional Office
300 Qe Ry

GOVERNOR Binl WALKER

October 5, 2015

Russell Kirkham, Manager

Alaska Coal Regulatory Program

Alaska Department of Natural Resources
Division of Mining, Land and Water
550 West 7 Avenue, Suite 900B
Anchorage, AK 99501-3577

RE: OSMRE Proposed Stream Protection Rule
Dear Mr. Kirkham:

In response to your letter of September 8, 2015, the Alaska Department of Fish and Game (ADF&G)
Division of Habitat has reviewed the revisions to stream protection rules during coal mining proposed
by the Office of Surface Mining, Reclamation, and Enforcement (OSMRE).

The major concern we have with the proposed use of bioassessment indices is that they are portrayed as
a finite number that will be used to judge whether a mine is in compliance with the rule or not. Picking
any specific number to define an aquatic system, even if multiple sample years and times are included,
does not take into account the high degree of natural variability in our aquatic systems. For example, at
Red Dog Mine a water quality and periphyton sample site on a stream not affected by the mine has been
sampled for 18 years. During that time, average median zinc concentrations in the water have varied
from 138 to 939 mg/L and the average annual chlorophyli-a concentrations have varied from 0 to 6.4
mg/m2~ The high degree of variability at this sample site is due to natural mineral seeps upstream of the

sample location.

Based on ADF&G’s experience, we believe that a biomonitoring approach (using water quality,
periphyton, aquatic invertebrates, and fish) can accommodate such natural variability while stifl
providing a quantitative, defendable method to monitor an aquatic system for potential effects from a

mining operation
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As requested, we focused on the new biologic condition language in the proposed rule. Our responses to
your questions follow.

Q: How have biologic : ments been impl ted in Alaska and are there any concerns or
issues that DNR should be awarc of?

The EPA national bioassessment protocol is Barbour et al. (1999). The methodology was modified for
use in Alaska by Major and Barbour (2001). The Cook Inlet Basin and Alexander Archipelago
ecoregions have had sufficient baseline and calibration work done to develop bioassessment indices; the
rest of the state has not. Some baseline work has been done near Juneau, in Southwest Alaska, and in
the Tanana River basin, but not enough to develop bioassessment indices for these ecoregions.

In Alaska, the Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation (ADEC) Division of Water is the
state agency responsible for the water quality inventory required under section 305(b) of the Clean
Water Act, including the development of bioassessment protocols. They recently revised the Alaska
Water Quality Monitoring and Assessment Strategy (ADEC 2015). The ADF&G recommends you
contact the ADEC for additional information on the current status of bioassessment within Alaska.

The high variability in biological parameters (water quality, periphyton, aquatic invertebrates, and fish)
between and within Alaska streams, both temporally and spatially, makes development of meaningful
bioassessment protocols difficult, if not futile. Many of our streams are affected by surface or bottom-
fast ice at least half the year, seasonal switches between runoff and groundwater sources, high discharge
scour events, and other factors capable of affecting species at all trophic levels from periphyton to
predators. Because of these factors we believe that the rigidity of bioassessment protocols does not
allow for professional judgement, accommodation of various stream types, and high natural background
variability.

ADF&G has implemented a number of biomonitoring programs at metal mines to meet EPA and ADEC
requirements. Our preferred approach is to sample periphyton, macroinvertebrates, and fish in both
mine-affected and nearby unaffected stream reaches. When paired with adequate baseline sampling in
reaches to be potentially mine-affected, use of such paired sampling allows acute changes to be
documented and chronic trends to be tracked over time with ongoing calibration of baseline conditions.
Use of ongoing background condition sampling is increasingly important with changes in climate
including stream temperature regimes and annual hydrographs.

The requirement in 30 CFR 780.23(c)(2)(i) that the biological condition monitoring plan for a mine in
Alaska “use a multimetric bioassessment protocol approved by the [ADEC]” will likely be problematic
to implement. Not only are such protocols not well developed for Alaska, but requiring determination of
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the “population levels, and biomass of an appropriate array of aquatic organisms, including benthic
macroinvertebrates” would require a very extensive and expensive program.

Q: Are biological assessments implemented in Alaska applicable to intermittent and ephemeral

streams?

The definitions of intermittent and ephemeral streams in the proposed rule are not appropriate in most of
Alaska primarily because of the rule’s treatment of flow resulting from melting snow, ice, and glaciers.
Such sources are major drivers of stream flow in much of Alaska during the open-water season, and may
be the primary source of water for ephemeral streams (rather than rainfall). Similarly, the proposed
definitions of perennial and intermittent streams are not representative of streams in much of Alaska,
particularly as the definitions relate to the roles of surface water and groundwater in maintaining flow.
These definitions also do not seem to include consideration of the substantial role hyporheic tlows can
have in developing or maintaining the productivity of a stream. Intermittent streams in Alaska may have
substantial hyporheic flow that can maintain developing salmon eggs (such as the lower mile of the
Delta River) through the winter, while runoff and meltwater provide the majority of water seen flowing
above the stream bed.

To implement a competent biological assessment in Alaska requires fong-term knowledge of species
present and timing of habitat uses (spawning, rearing, overwintering, migration) as well as short-term
local knowledge of low or high water levels, bed scouring events, or high or low water temperatures.
Sampling immediately after such a disturbance can lead to data that are extremely difficult to interpret.

Q: Are there concerns with the proposed identification of benthic macroinvertebrates to the
genus level, and has this detailed level of information routinely been collected in Alaska?

The standard requirement for stream studies in Alaska is that benthic macroinvertebrates be identified to
the “lowest practical taxonomic level.” While identification to genus is practical for many benthic
macroinvertebrates in Alaskan streams, identification down to family, subfamily, or tribe is all that is
practical for some invertebrate families in Alaska, notably Chironomidae (midges),. This can be
problematic for both the regulating and regutated partics, since some midge genera are dependent on
high quality water while others are frequently found in disturbed or degraded systems.

Q: Is the proposed definition of ecological function as it relates to a stream adequate especially in
relation to the use of the term biologic condition?

The ecological function of a stream is the role it plays in providing ecosystem services. As such, this is
largely a qualitative assessment (for example, a transitional pool-riffle system providing short term
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sediment and woody debris storage, with deep pools for fish overwintering habitat) rather than a
quantitative measure or index value, and varies by stream reach and season. Addition of quantitative
measures of biological condition to this qualitative assessment results in a confounded analysis that can
make it difficult at best to separate correlation from causation. Our experience is that biomonitoring that
results in establishment and monitoring of long-term trends is the appropriate goal for such projects.
Such long-term data bases (e.g., from four to over 20 years) exist for several large hard rock mines in
Alaska (Red Dog, Fort Knox, Greens Creek, Kensington). Pre-project baseline work for projects such
as the Donlin Prospect has also used the biomonitoring approach for data collection.

Q: How stable are baseline index values to natural and season fluctuations in local conditions?

Based on ADF&G’s experience with biomonitoring programs at surface and underground metal mines
in northwest, interior, and southeast Alaska, natural fluctuations in periphyton, macroinvertebrates, and
fish populations on the same date across years can be in the range of an order of magnitude. As a resuit,
it can take ten years or more of baseline data collection to establish the range of natural variability for a
stream system. This can make it difficult to attribute any observed year-to-ycar differences in biological
condition to either natural variations or mine-related disturbances without multi-year, site-specific
baseline data collection (for example, see Ott and Morris 2015).

Any questions or concerns about this response may be directed to Habitat Biologist Jim Durst at (307)
459-7254 or emailed to james.durst@alaska.gov.

Sincerely,

Alvin G. Ott, Operations Manager
Division of Habitat
Alaska Department of Fish and Game

I

ecc:  David Rogers, ADF&G, Juneau Wade Strickland, ADEC, Anchorage
Mike Daigneault, ADF&G, Anchorage Jack Winters, ADF&G, Fairbanks
Mike Bethe, ADF&G, Palmer Lee McKinley, ADF&G, Anchorage
Ginny Litchfield, ADF&G, Kenai Jackie Timothy, ADF&G, Juneau

Mark Minnillo, ADF&G, Craig

AGO/jdd
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C@®AL ASSOCIATION

634 8. Bailey St#204,
Palmer, AK 99645

October 26, 2015

Joseph Pizarchik, Director

U.S. Department of the Interior

Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
U.S. Department of the Interior

1951 Constitution Ave. N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20240

Submitted electronically via www.regulations.gov

Re:  Stream Protection Rule (Fed Reg Vol 80, No. 143) Docket OSM-2010-0018
Regulatory Impact Analysis ( 80 Fed Reg 44,700) Docket OSM-2015-0002
Draft EIS (80 Fed Reg 42,535) Docket OSM-2010-0021
Request for Comments Dated July 16, 2015
Due (with Extension) October 26, 2015

Mr. Pizarchik:

The Alaska Coal Association (ACA) appreciates the opportunity to provide comment on OSM’s
proposed Stream Protection Rule and associated documents. ACA represents the interest of coal
companies and related coal mining activities in Alaska that are regulated under the proposed
rules. We offer the following comments on the proposed rule.

Background

Alaska is a unique state rich in beauty, natural resources and has a small population. At
Statehood, Alaska’s constitution established that Alaska develop its resources to the maximum
benefit of the people. This is a significant acknowledgment that we need to generate our own
wealth so we don’t become a burden on the federal government, due to our unique size and
location.

In addition to our resources, Alaska has a very high amount of streams, rivers and wetlands — a
geology and geomorphology that is diverse and unlike most of the Lower 48 states. The map
below shows Alaska’s streams, rivers and waterbodies.
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Figure 1 Waterbodies in Alaska (from HDR)

It is clear to see that the areas impacted by the proposed SPR in Alaska are extensive. Even prior
to the proposed Water of the US rule that EPA and USACE proposed, it has been estimated that

50% of Alaska is considered wetlands or jurisdictional waters.

Alaska is blessed with an abundance of coal resources. In fact, USGS estimates that 50% of the
US coal reserves are contained in Alaska. The colored areas on the map below iilustrate coal
deposits in Alaska (from Alaska DGGS). However, very little of this has yet to be developed,
mostly due to low in-state demand (our low local population). Coal development to support
naval vessels was conducted in southcentral Alaska in the early 1900°s. Coal development in the
Healy area began in the early 1920°s as the railroad was built between Anchorage and Fairbanks.
Today coal fuels heat and electrical generation in Interior Alaska. .
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Figure 2 Alaska Coal Resources {from Alaska DGGS)

Alaska must protect our ability to meet future demand. Demand for Alaska’s coal could increase
in the world coal market as well as in state. Global seaborne thermal coal trading increased
three-fold in the past decade, from just under 300 million tons per year to over 900 million tons
per year. This demand is the resuit of new power plant facilities that will remain in operation for
several decades. Alaska is located in an ideal position to supply this market with our ultra-low
sulfur coal, allowing these new facilities to reduce world emissions by blending in Alaska coal.
As technological advances are made in small scale coal utilization, the ACA remains optimistic
that rural Alaska could take advantage of nearby coal resources. Most of rural Alaska is faced
with high fuel oil costs and electric rates that are five times the national average. Some of these
villages could develop local economies by using nearby coal to heat their villages and provide
electricity to the community at a significantly lower cost.

With these points in mind, we have the following comments on the proposed rule.
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Rescind the Proposed Rule

We are aware that numerous entities have submitted a substantial number of comments on the
proposed rule (detailed items). We choose not to re-iterate their comments herein, but rather
request that the rule be rescinded outright. A few of the key reasons are as follows:

I.

2.

Overtly Broad Scope of Changes — in 2009, when the changes to the rule first came
about, there were some work sessions with industry and regulatory authorities
discussing the need to make adjustments to the stream buffer zone rules. The result was
a proposed rule (OSM-2009-0009) for which the Alaska Coal Association and other
provided comments on at the end of 2009 (nearly 6 years ago). After years of silence
and no dialogue with these same parties, we are presented with several hundred pages
containing 475 regulation changes that go well beyond the stream protections that the
stream buffer zone rule set out to address. The regulations strayed into changes in
bonding, re-defining material damage, expanding stream rules to ephemeral streams,
and in general go counter to the intent of the 1977 rule of finding a balance between
environmental protection and coal production and instead will needlessly eliminate
production.

Insyfficient Public Notice Period — allowing just 91 days to review over 3000 pages of
documents that took over six years to produce, and shutting down the dialogue leading
up to the proposed rule change, is a dis-service and a disrespect to the public, the
affected regulatory authorities and the regulated industry. In addition, six public
hearings were held, but only one was held west of the Mississippi River (Denver). (St.
Louis would be marginally west of the Mississippi at best). I think this shows two
things — the regulations are largely driven by issues in Appalachia and not the West, and
while the West produces a significant amount of our US production, very little effort is
being made to hear from these larger operations.

The DSEIS and RI4 and incomplete — This is true specifically as they relate to Alaska.
In light of the background information presented above, Alaska was only analyzed with
two potential areas for coal development (Healy and the Matanuska Coal Field). This
does not even include the Beluga Coal Field, which has an ongoing SEIS and permit
applications on file to which OSM has tendered technical assistance in reviewing. Any
potential impacts of this proposed rule as it relates to Alaska are significantly under-
reported.

Effectively Removes local Regulatory Authorities granted in the 1977 Act — Section 101
of the original Act acknowledges diversity in regions across the US and instituted a
policy of granting states the local authority to “developing, authorizing, issuing and
enforcing regulations”. Section 503 goes on to state that “each state may assume and
retain exclusive jurisdiction over the regulation of surface coal mining and reclamation
activities in the state...”. With the details of the current proposed rule defining material
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damage, biological indicators, et al in a one-size-fits-all nationwide sweep is neither
practicable nor in keeping with the intent of the original Act.

Based on the above over-arching deficiencies, we herein ask that the rule be rescinded in its
entirety.

Provide Alaska Exemption

Short of a full rule retraction, we would, based on the information presented above, request that
Alaska and its regulatory program be provided an exemption from these rule changes,
recognizing its unique setting, abundant resources and the need, as provided for in the 1977 Act,
for primary authority for developing regulations should rest with the states.

Additional Comments

In addition to the comments outlined in this letter, ACA endorses the comments submitted by the State of
Alaska Department of Natural Resources (with a cover letter signed by the Governor of Alaska) and the
National Mining Association. The detailed technical analysis in these comments depict many of our
detailed concerns with the SPR as proposed.

We thank you for your consideration of these comments.

Sincerely,

) )

Daniel Graham, PE
President, Alaska Coal Association

Cc:  Honorable Senator Lisa Murkowski (AK)
Honorable Senator Daniel Sullivan (AK)
Honorable Representative Don Young (AK)
Honorable Governor Bill Walker (AK)
Russell Kirkham, Coal Program Manager, Alaska DNR
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October 26, 2015

Mr. Joseph Pizarchik, Director

Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
1951 Constitution Ave NW

Washington, DC 20240

Dear Mr. Pizarchik:

The Alaska Miners Association {AMA) writes today to submit comments on the proposed Stream
Protection Rule (SPR).

AMA is a non-profit membership organization established in 1939 to represent the mining industry in
Alaska. We are composed of more than 1,800 members that come from seven statewide branches:
Anchorage, Denali, Fairbanks, Juneau, Kenai, Ketchikan/Prince of Wales, and Nome. Our members
include individual prospectors, geologists, engineers, vendors, suction dredge miners, small family mines,
junior mining companies, and major mining companies. We look for and produce gold, silver, platinum,
molybdenum, lead, zinc, copper, coal, limestone, sand and gravel, crushed stone, armor rock, and other
materials.

First, AMA is discouraged and disappointed by the inadequacy of the public comment period allowed for
this proposed rule. The over 3,000 pages of Environmental Impact Statement, Economic Analysis,
Regulatory Impact Analysis, and appendices are a product of a six-year undertaking by the Office of
Surface Mining (OSM). Now, stakeholders including the individual States, industry, and the general
public have been given only 91 days to review and evaluate major changes to coal mining regulations in
the United States. Itis impossible for stakeholders to be sure they have reviewed and understand every
implication imposed by the proposed rule. Such a brief comment period is not only unfair; it will
undoubtedly prevent the agency from obtaining the thorough, technical feedback needed to ensure the
rule is legitimate and in accordance with the Legislative intent behind the Surface Mining Control and
Reclamation Act (SMCRA).

Despite an impossibly short period to do so, AMA has reviewed the proposed rule to the best of its ability
and has identified the following issues of grave concern to Alaskans:

The Proposed SPR Violates SMCRA; Relinguishes State of Alaska Primacy

When passed in 1977, SMCRA included language that intended for the individual States in the union to
have primacy over their own coal regulatory programs. The State of Alaska has administered the Alaska
Surface Coal Mining Control and Reclamation Act (ASCMCRA) since 1983 and has a successful record of
stringent oversight of coal mining activity in the state. However, when crafting the SPR, OSM did not
consider ASCMCRA, nor did it consult with the State of Alaska at all. In fact, the proposed rule removes
the regional discretion grated by SMCRA and overthrows the State’s program, relinquishing the authority
provided for under SMCRA. Amazingly, it goes even one step further, allowing the United States Fish and
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Wildlife Service to have veto authority over State permits on coal mining associaTION

projects. The rule, plain and simple, is flagrant federal overreach and
violates the State of Alaska’s rights.

Applicability of the SPR to Alaska

In the SPR, OSM seems to clearly target coal mining activities in the Appalachian region; then, expanded it
to every coal region in the United States. Mining methods performed in the eastern U.S. are without
question much different than methods performed in Alaska, yet, the requirements in the SPR have been
developed with a one-size-fits-all approach as if all mining operations are the same. Not only is this
unfair to coal developers nationwide, but it also cheats environmental protection - coal mining
regulations should always be developed and overseen by requirements that are specific to the site and
operation.

Alaska, despite having immense coal reserves, does not appear to be considered in the Proposed Rule
documentation. No scientific studies relevant to Alaska are referenced, and no public meetings were held
in Alaska. The Alaska-specific details that would result from study and a request for comments would
have demonstrated the uniqueness of Alaska and the inappropriateness of the proposed regulations.

Our state extends from approximately 55 degrees to 75 degrees N Latitude, experiencing moderate to
severe arctic winter conditions and seasonal variations not common to the contiguous United States. The
SPR, with overly detailed and restrictive requirements, does not provide the flexibility needed to meet
cold climate operational challenges. A workable regulatory document needs to either address every
conceivable condition, which is impossible, or provide general guidelines that are achievable and
adjusted throughout the area of influence. The document would better serve its purpose if clear
guidelines and results were identified, leaving the methods of compliance to the operator and State
permitting agency.

Because the document fails to capture Alaska specific conditions, we will outline some of the technical
difficulties that will result in the State from the proposed SPR:

» Slope Stability: Freeze/thaw cycles and extended winter conditions with deeper penetration of the
active mining zone, sometimes combined with hydraulic pressure build-up, should be addressed.

* Compaction: Normal methods of testing and achieving soils compaction during winter and
transition months will not always work. Adjustment of these methods is needed to accommodate
year round operations.

* Permafrost Soils: Permanently frozen soils may require special treatment for stockpiling and
reuse depending on engineering properties and moisture content. Normailly this is addressed on
an individual basis due to the many variations in soil types, etc. that occur.

+ Seasonal Frost: The depth, temperatures and extent of seasonal frost penetration varies greatly
depending on solar exposure, groundwater conditions, geographic location such as interior or
coastal influences, local streams or drainage and many other factors. Concerns to be addressed
may include stability of structures, road or haulage ways and excavation techniques to name a
few. Individual engineering treatment is normally required to address these localized conditions.
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* Aufeis Occurrences; In colder climates, winter aufeis may occur in AssOGIATION
or adjacent to streams creating a damming effect and possible
interruption of adjacent excavation or road building activities and
spring runoff. When encountered these require special engineering and construction attention
using arctic techniques.

* Frost Riving: Frost riving problems exist in many south 48 states in addition to Alaska. The only
difference may be in the longer winters providing conditions for greater penetration of the
bedrock and more severe temperature extremes,

* Spring thaw: After the long winter, spring arrives and thaw begins, affecting road load restrictions,
runoff issues and related problems. Weather events and a relatively sudden warming trend of
spring affects the strength of near surface soil, requiring special engineering attention during this
time.

These and many other factors can affect roadway, culvert, drainage, restoration, slope stability and other
engineering aspects. We are fairly certain these concerns and others on over-regulation are not just
applicable to Alaska but are sbared in many of the other states as well. We should recognize that each
area has its own particular conditions that require individual treatment. One-size-fits all doesn't always
work where weather, rock and soil types, and terrain varies.

Permit Nullification

Our read of the SPR reveals the alarming ability of OSM to, at any time, invalidate an active mining permit
if the agency finds it to be inadequate. Meaning, if at any time a coal operation’s permit, which has been
subjected to a lengthy National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process and evaluated by multiple state
and federal agencies, is reviewed and for even a minor reason (through no fault of the operator) is found
to be insufficient, OSM can reassert its jurisdiction and invalidate the permit. Even more disturbing is
that this can be done in a retroactive manner, penalizing the operation for the time in which it operated
as if it never completed the permitting process and received approval. There is nothing fair about this
proposed action ~ it adds risk to project developers with no added benefit to the environment, and
ignores the current permitting process in which permits are thoroughly examined before issued, then
reviewed and renewed on a periodic basis, all the while requiring regulators to frequently perform site
inspections.

Reassertion of Jurisdiction After Reclamation

The SPR proposes for OSM to assume jurisdiction over a property after the site is reclaimed and the final
bond has been released, for any number of reasons. Again, the permitting process has been thoroughly
conducted by the State, a process that includes exploration all the way to reclamation, and for OSM to
enter in after the reclamation has been performed and approved upon is not only inappropriate, but
exposes the company to infinite liability - adding risk and uncertainty to any project.

Unworkable Changes to Bonding Requirements

Alaska’s Coal Regulatory Program, ASCMCRA, to repeat is authorized by and provided for in SMCRA,
allows for several different bonding mechanisms to be used for Alaska’s coal mines. These types of
bonding has resulted in 100% success in that the State of Alaska can be sure it has the appropriate and
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sufficient financial assurances in place. However, the SPR proposes ABEDEIATION

changes, with no problem needing correction, to bonding requirements,

eliminating mechanisms Alaska’s coal projects use. Mechanisms like self-

bonding, in which a company can use its assets to provide financial assurance, have been forbidden
although the State of Alaska has a regular audit system in place and no problems have resulted from this
agreement, By removing the ability to self-bond, OSM is adding additional cost to operations by requiring
alternative instruments such as surety bonds. Creating uncertainty over whether a coal project can
maintain permit coverage, when the permit coverage structure is entirely successful, is
incomprehensible.

New Definitions in the Proposed SPR

In the thousands of pages of the proposed SPR, many new terms are present, and many new definitions of
existing terms are described. AMA is certain we did not catch them all and fully understand their
implications, but the most disturbing definition we did review was a new definition of “material damage,”
previously defined by individual states as being most appropriate for their region. The SPR proposes a
new, nationwide definition, done by hard numeric criteria. A broad definition applied to the eastern
Appalachian region, through the Midwest, and up to Interior Alaska is nonsensical. Furthermore, AMA
believes the application of hard numeric data for the definition is a violation of the Clean Water Act.
Requiring the State of Alaska to administer and for companies to comply with regulations with said
definition, when it conflicts with statute, is not possible.

Economic Impact

Aside from the technical aspects of the SPR, AMA has reviewed economic analyses from nationwide firms
who have studied the negative economic impact that will come with the rule. An analysis prepared for
National Mining Association from Ramboll Environ shows disturbing figures, such as

» Total number of jobs at risk of loss, including mining and linked sector employment, is between
112,757 and 280,809 (30 percent to 75 percent of current employment levels).

¢ Direct mining jobs at risk of loss are predicted to range from 40,038 to 77,520, with both surface
and underground mining adversely affected.

¢ The overall decrease in recovery of demonstrated coal reserves is between 27 percent and 64
percent; both surface and underground mines will be significantly impacted.

* The annual value of coal lost to production restriction is between $14 billion and $29 biilion.

¢ Total annual federal and state tax revenue potentially foregone because of lost production is
estimated at $3.1 billion to $6.4 billion.

In Alaska specifically, the rule stands to impact Alaska’s only operating coal mine, which has successfully
operated since 1943 next to one of the Nation’s most visited national parks. It provides 115 full-time,
family-wage jobs; revenues to the local community, State, and nation; impressive revenues to Alaskan
supply businesses; and revenues to the Alaska Railroad Corporation. Furthermore, coal mined at the
operation supplies six in-state power plants that supply Interior Alaska with energy that has been studied
and proven to save Alaska residents at least $200 million per year, collectively, on energy costs. In
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addition, two major coal projects are on the horizon which would bring ABSOGIATIIN

hundreds of more jobs and revenues to the state and continue to
contribute to Alaska's energy supply. Attached as an Appendix to these
comments is a document outlining Alaska’s coal history, resources, and future potential.

Why, we ask, would OSM institute new regulations that do not correct any existing problems, knowing
the devastating economic and socioeconomic impact they are sure to have?

Justification for Rule Change

When releasing the SPR, OSM claimed the proposed rule is justified by new science. We ask that the
agency distribute that science and cite specific examples that coordinate the newly proposed regulations
with the science. On a similar note, when the agency began the new rule, it stated that the change was
motivated by the change in Administration in January 2009, insinuating the change is political and not
scientific. We request clarification on the justification for the proposed SPR.

In conclusion, the SPR proposes a solution to a problem that does not exist. It will regulate good
companies out of business and cause thousands of Americans to lose their jobs. AMA urges OSM to
discard the proposed SPR and continue with the intent of SMCRA, to allow individual states to administer
their own, regional-specific oversight of coal mining activity. Furthermore, if 0SM continues with this ill-
advised proposed SPR, AMA requests that Alaska be exempt.

To supplement the concerns outlined in this letter, AMA wishes to endorse the comments submitted by
the Interstate Mining Compact Commission and the National Mining Association. The detailed technical
analysis in these comments perfectly depict our concerns with the SPR.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on this important issue.

Sincerely,
H O

L
Deantha Crockett
Executive Committee
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October 26, 2015

Joseph G. Pizarchik, Director

Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
Administrative Record, Room 252 SIB

1951 Constitution Avenue NW.

Washington, DC 20240

Via regulations.gov

Re: Stream Protection Rule, Docket ID: 0SM-2010-0018

Dear Mr. Pizarchik:

The Resource Development Council for Alaska, inc. (RDC) is writing to comment on the

mxsoy(za o Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement {(OSMRE) proposed Stream
lopae Protection Rule (SPR), Docket 1D: 0SM-2010-0018.

Dave, Chiiout

RDC is an Alaskan business association comprised of individuals and companies from
Alaska’s oii and gas, mining, forest products, tourism and fisheries industries. RDC's
memtbership includes Alaska Native Corporations, local communities, organized labor, and
industry support firms. RDC's purpose is to encourage a strong, diversified private sector
in Alaska and expand the state’s economic base through the responsible development of
our natural resources.

9 VIoGH
Stephen Sobacki
- Dan Grdham

%é:;::?no; RDC urges OSMRE to abandon this rulemaking. We believe the rule is not attainable,
especially in Alaska, and is an unacceptable effort that would further hinder naturai
resource development in our state. If the process is not abandoned, at the least we
encourage OSMRE to start over, and allow participation in the process by stakeholders,

including states. We also press to have ample public and stakeholder review time.
inadequate Public Comment Period

The agency has proposed a 91-day comment period for a rule that took six years to
develop. This comment period is completely inadequate for the 3,000-page proposed SPR,
Draft Environmental Impact Statement (DEIS), and Regulatory Impact Analysis {RIA). As a
result, RDC is unable to provide a section-by-section analysis with suggested revisions and
justifications, Instead, RDC will provide only broad comments.

The proposed SPR, DEIS, and RIA bave far too many deficiencies to be revised, and
therefore, the rule should be abandoned.

s Misrkowskd
| Genatdr Dan Suilvan
Conurdsainan Do—: meg

{Fireweed Lane, Suite 280, Anchorage, Alaska 99503
276-3887 » Email: resources@akrde.org » Website: akrdc.ony
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Overreach of Proposed Rule

In the case of mining in Alaska, there are more than 60 major permits and many more from local, state, and
federal agencies that must be successfully obtained. Since 1983, coal mining has even more extensive
regulations under Alaska Surface Coal Mining Control and Reclamation Act (ASCMCRA), which has jurisdiction
over all coal mining activities occurring within the state, It is inappropriate for OSMRE to insert itself into the
state permitting process.

Moreover, such a significant rule should allow for the oppartunity to receive and incorporate the valuable
insight and experience of the primacy states and the best practices that they have developed and incorporated
into their programs over the years. Better yet, many of the specifics in the rule (i.e. defining material damage via
a single set of numeric criteria) should be left undefined and delegated to the individual local regulatory
authority to define for their region.

In Alaska, as well as other coal-producing states, regulatory protections and inter-agency coordination are
already in place, such as the Clean Water Act. RDC is concerned the proposed rule ignores these regulations and
the permitting process. A particular example of federal overreach is the new rule grants the U.S. Fish & Wildlife
Service essentially a veto authority over an approved state permit program.

OSMRE has not demonstrated that the SPR will in fact reflect the best available science or address any
compelling need to improve environmental protection from mining operations conducted in compliance with
the current rule. It is a rule in search of a problem.

Regulatory and Permitting Certainty

It is a policy of RDC to advocate for predictahle, timely, and efficient state and federal permitting processes
based on sound science and economic feasihility. The proposed SPR will not provide regulatory certainty to
industry. In fact, the DEIS appears to contradict the SPR. The DEIS seems to assume that only proposed mines
that will result in permanent adverse impacts will not be permitted. The SPR appears to preclude the
permitting of mines even where there are temporary impacts. Such discrepancies result in the agency
potentially underestimating impacts in the DEIS that do not reflect the actual text of the SPR.

Another example of permitting uncertainty that is of concern to RDC and it membership is the permit
nullification provisions that have been added to the regulations. A company and project that has gone through a
permit application, review and issuance process should be able to operate under permit coverage with clear
certainty. Adding the ability to retroactively nullify a permit post-process and mid-operation is absolutely
unacceptable, if not unconstitutional.

The State of Alaska depends on the responsible development of natural resources on its lands to diversify and
support its economy (Article VI of the Alaska Constitution). It is not in the public interest, nor is it in the
interest of Alaskans, for OSMRE to overstep its jurisdictional authority in local processes.

Comprehensive National Rule in Search of a Problem

The proposed rule is primarily focused on surface coal mining operations in Appalachia. Particularly, OSMRE's
proposed revisions of the definitions of “material damage to the hydrologic balance outside the permit area”
and “approximate original contour” are inappropriate and biatant attempts at nationwide implementation of
standards that are unique to different regions. The one-size-fits-all approach to material damage is
inappropriate.
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This rule does not present itself as an effort to protect streams, but instead a rule to reguiate the coal industry
out of business across the nation.

OSMRE itself has indicated the purpose of this process,

“On June 11, 2009, the Department of the Interior, the U.S, Environmental Protection Agency, and the
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers entered into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) implementing an
interagency action plan to reduce the harmful environmental consequences of surface coal mining
operations in six states in central and northern Appalachia.

Unregulated coal mining in Appalachia and elsewhere in the nation’s coal fields has bad devastating
impacts on the environment, land use, and society as a whole, While SMCRA has made significant strides
in regulating contemporary mining, an increasing number of studies have substantiated that adverse
environmental impacts may continue in certain situations long after the completion of reclamation.”

Similar issues found in Appalachia do not exist Alaska, and this rule essentially ignores existing practices. in
light of these statements, RDC fears this is a rule in search of a problem, and it is unnecessary and
counterproductive,

Conclusion

RDC urges OSMRE to abandon this Rawed rule. A one-size-fits-all approach does not work for Alaska, and only

further chills the investment climate. Thank you for the opportunity to comment.

Sincerely,

ATAT
Marleanna Hall
Executive Director
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September 27, 2016

Director Joseph Pizarchik

U.S. Department of the Interior

Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement
1951 Constitution Avenue NW

Washington, D.C. 20240

Dear Director Pizarchik,

On the behalf of the United States Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works, I am
notifying you that the record of the February 3, 2016 hearing entitled, “The Stream Protection
Rule: Impacts on the Environment and Implications for Endangered Species Aet and Clean
Water Act Implementation” will be closing without your responses. These responses were due
March 8, 2016 and after numerous attempts, we have still not received your submissions. It is
rare that the Committee must publish a hearing file that was left incomplete especially by a
federal witness, but you have left us no other choice.

The official record of the February 3, 2016 hearing will be closing this Friday September 30,
2016. The record will reflect your agency’s lack of participation and refusal to answer the
Committee’s questions. If you have any further questions regarding this record, please cottact
Elizabeth Olsen the Majority Director of Operations at (202) 224-6176.

PRATED DR SEDNOLEY PREED
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Department of Environmental Quality

To protect, conserve and enhance the quality of Wyorming's
environment for the benefit of curent and fuiure generations.

Todd Parfitt, Director

Matthew H. Mead, Governor

December 3, 2015

The Honorable Janice M. Schneider

Assistant Secretary for Land and Minerals Management
U.S. Department of the Interior

1849 C Street, NW.

Washington, DC 20240

RE:  Proposed Stream Protection Rule, Draft Environmental Impact Statement, and Regulatory
Impact Analysis

Dear Assistant Secretary Schneider:

Thank you for taking the time to discuss the Wyoming Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ)
comments on the proposed Stream Protection Rule, Draft Environmental Impact Statement, and the
Regulatory Impact Analysis. Your invitation to, and participation in, the video conference call on
Friday November 20, 2015 hopefully provided insight and clarification to the concerns Wyoming
has expressed regarding the aforementioned documents. We look forward to continuing that
dialogue, as agreed upon, within the next few weeks.

As much as | appreciate the opportunity for the current dialogue, I want to be clear, as I stated in
our conference call, it does not resolve or absolve the Office of Surface Mining and Reclamation
Enforcement’s (OSMRE}) failure to honor the Stream Protection Rule cooperating agency
Memorandum of Agreement or Secretary of Interior Ken Salazar April 15, 2011 commitment to the
Western Governor's that “All cooperating agencies will have an additional opportunity to review
and comment on a Preliminary Draft EIS before it is published for public review and comment”.
The failure of 0SMRE to engage Wyoming DEQ since January 2011 has resulted in Wyoming having
the significant concerns raised about the proposed rule. DEQ continues to believe that the
information and assumptions upon which the proposed rule is based are seriously flawed and
OSMRE should consider withdrawing the current proposal, re-engaging the states to re-write the
rule, and go out for new public review.

200 West 17th Sireet - Cheyenne, WY 82002 - hitpi/deq.wyoming.gov - Fax (307)635-1784

ADMIN/OUTREACH ABAMDONED MINES ~ AIR QUALITY  INOUSTRIAL SITING  LAND QUALITY  SOLID & HAZ, WASTE  WATER QUALITY
(307) 7777637 {307) 7776145 {307 777-7391 (307) 777-7358 (307) 7777756 (a07) 7777752 307} 7777781
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As I stated in the meeting, Wyoming DEQ remains committed to engage in a meaningful cooperating
agency process. in this manner we coutd work together to develop a rule that is practicable,
reasonable and could work in Wyoming. Ilook forward to our next video conference to complete
our discussion regarding the comments and concerns that Wyoming has with the proposed and
draft Stream Protection documents. My assistant, Connie Osborne will be in touch with your staff to
schedule the next video conference.

Sincerely,

Todd Parfitt
Director

Cc: Alan Edwards
Kyle Wendtland
Dave Ross
Andrew Kuhimann
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Department of Environmental Quality

To protect, conserve and enhance the quality of Wyoming's
environment for the benefit of current and future generations.

Todd Parfitt, Director

Matthew H. Mead, Governor

January 19, 2016

The Honerable janice M. Schneider

Assistant Secretary for Land and Minerals Management
U.S. Department of the Interior

1849 C Street, N.W.

Washington, DC 20240

RE: Proposed Stream Protection Rule, Draft Environmental Impact Statement, and Regulatory Impact
Analysis

Dear Assistant Secretary Schneider:

Thank you again taking the time to discuss the Wyoming Department of Environmental Quality's (DEQ)
comments on the proposed Stream Protection Rule, Draft Environmental Impact Statement, and the
Regulatory Impact Analysis. DEQ hopes that our discussions provided further insight and clarification of the
concerns Wyoming has expressed regarding the proposed documents.

The opportunity to discuss the proposed rule and related documents is greatly appreciated, but I find it
necessary to once again refterate that these conversations do not resolve or absolve the Office of Surface
Mining and Reclamation Enforcement’s {0SMRE) failure to honor our cooperating agency Memorandum af
Agreement. Furthermore, it dues not resolve the failure by OSMRE to honor the commitment to the Western
Governors Association by then-Secretary of the Interior Ken Salazar, by letter dated April 15, 2011, that "All
cooperatiug agencies will have an additional epportunity to review and comment on a Preliminary Draft EIS
before it is published for public review and comment.” Had OSMRE fulfiled these commitments, it would
have benefitted from the considerable regulatory expertise that Wyoming and other Western states have
developed over the past 43 years. DEQ maintains iis position that the information and assumptions
supporting the proposed rule are seripusly flawed and that GSMRE should withdraw the current proposal,
reengage the states to rewrite the rule, and ensure additional, robust public participation and review of ail of
the information that OSMRE has compiled in support of this multi-year effort. Be assured that Wyoming DEQ
is willing to commit ~ as it has been throughout this process ~ the resources and staff necessary to engageina
meaningful cooperating agency process.

Setting aside the procedural deficiencies in OSMRE's process to date, Wyoming's underlying substantive
concern about the proposed rule is that 0SMRE fails to recognize the critical distinction between Western and
Eastern issues and conditions, There are significant differences in terrain, moisture and mining activities in
the West compared to Appalachia; differences which often require distinct regulatory approaches. Taking
these differences into account would result in regulation that is more practical to administer aud comply with
while also ensuring that the regulation will result in protection of the environment. DEQ's comments identify
some of the instances where the proposed documents need to reflect regional distinctions to avoid arbitrary
and capricious regulatory action by OSMRE.

Pagelof3
200 West 17th Street - Cheyenne, WY 82002 - hitpi//deqwyoming.gov * Fax {307)635-1784

ACMIN/OUTREACH ABANDONED MINES ~ AIR QUALITY  INDUSTRIAL SITING  LAND QUALITY  SOLID & HAZ, WASTE  WATER QUALITY
130T 777-7937 {307 7776145 {307} FP7-¥301 (30717777368 (307) 77175 {B07) 7777752 (307) 7777784




174

You have stated that you are reaching out to all coal programs that provided comments on the proposed rule
and refated documents. DEQ requests that you include the Interstate Mining Compact Commission {IMCC} in
this outreach effort. Currently IMCC represents 23 ber states and 2 i ber states, with the
governor of each member state serving as that state’s delegate to the IMCC. IMCC's comments on the
proposed documents were the product of extensive collaboration by those memabers, and Wyoraing and other
states adopted and incorporated by reference all of IMCC's comments in the states’ own individual comment,
submissions, IMCC is therefore uniquely positioned to bring its ber states together to coordinate the
states’ assistance to OSMRE in developing meaningful and practicable amendments to the proposed Stream
Protection Rule, IMCL's involvement would facilitate a more efficient and effective diatogue with the states.

As we mentioned, it was surprising to see bonding provisions included in the proposed Stream Protection
Rule with no prior consultation with the states, or even an indication that bonding was to be addressed in the
proposed rule. Changes to regulatory bonding provisions should not be made without direct involvement
and engagement with the delegated regulatory authorities, including DEQ. During our meeting, DEQ was
informed that Interfor may be looking at the bonding rules, but to date has not initiated any process to change
the rules beyond the changes aiready in the propased Stream Protection Rule.

We fully expect the delegated states to be actively engaged in any process to change the bonding
program. IMCC continues take a leadership role with the states in this area, A working group of member
states has been established to examine all bonding, including the chalienges both to the minerals industry and
the financial sector. Wyoming will take a very active role in what we hope and expect to be a truly meaningful
rooperating agency process. On this same topic, I would ask that OSMRE engage in a cooperating agency
process for all proposed rulemaking activity, such as the blasting rules and the coal combustion residue rules
currently being developed by OSMRE,

Another important concern that we raised in our comments is related to the technical and related matertals
cited in the proposed rule, draft EIS, and draft RIA. The sheer number and size of the referenced documents
did not allow time to access and review those critical documents during the public comment period. Since
our conference call, DEQ staff has reviewed the accessibility of the cited materials, and remain concerned that
members of the public and the delegated states cannot adequately access the information. Some of the
scientlfic papers are not available without subscribing to the scientific journals that they were published in,
or without securing an inter-library loan. Several documents are cited with URL links that no longer exist.
And wost citations were not hyperlinked, as was implied during our conference call. Also, some of the

citations in the regulatory doc were to paper articles or information provided by NGO's that have
not been peer reviewed.

These deficiencies call into guestion the ad of the public participation process and compliance with
OSMRE’s obligati under the Administrative Procedure Act, and certainly underscore our continuing
concerns with the lack of ingful as cooperating i

We also noted during our review that there are very few references to Wyoming, much less the West, and the
majority of the citations were to either mid-continent or Appatachian concerns. We would fully expecta rule
of this magnitude to have been developed with appropriate, region-specific scientific and technical
information, which appears to be lacking. This raises significant compliance concerns with the
Administrative Procedure Act and OSMRE's substantive regulatory prograim authorities. I would request that
OSMRE identify any other reports or scientific information used for the development of these proposed
doruments that were not cited as references.

Given these multiple concerns with OSMRE's supporting materials, ] also respectfully request that an
electronic file containing all of the references in the proposed rule, the draft EIS, and the draft RIA be
provided to Wyoming. This information should have been provided to Wyoming as a cooperating agency
under NEPA, as a delegated program under SMCRA, as a state sovereign, and as an interested participant in
the rulemaking process, As we are sure this information has been assembled to support 0SMRE'’s rutemaking

Page20f3
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effort, we would assume providing it to Wyoming and the other states would not be a burden on the agency.
Wyoming will commit to reviewing the material expeditiously and will provide OSMRE with additional
comments regarding those materials as soon as practicable. Upon receipt of the referenced material and the
apportunity for a cursory review by DEQ, we will let you know how much time will be needed to conduct an
adequate full review of all materials. We would expect to complete that initial cursory review within 30 days
of receipt. We would expect OSMRE to delay publication of the final rule until this important material has
been provided, reviewed and additional comments fully considered and addressed by OSMRE. | alsa
encourage OSMRE to allow the public anather opportunity to review this information prior to finalizing the
vule. The additional time is especially important because we may have questions on the scientific data or may
find additional areas for which additional scientific research needs to be performed.

Again, { would like to thank you for taking the time ta speak with us about Wyoming's concerns. ! hope we
can move from here and engage in a meaningful process that will result in a beftter and more informed
regufation.

The DEQ has been, and cantinues to be, wiiling to work with OSMRE to address the regulatory challenges that
we mutuaily face.

Sincerely,

o

Todd Parfitt
Director

=4 Governor Matt Mead
Senator Mike Enzi
Senator John Barrasso
Congressman Cynthia Lummis
Joe Pizarchik
Greg Conrad

Page3of3
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National Endangered Species Act Reform Coalition

Statement for the Record
Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works Oversight Hearing

Y The Stream Protection Rule: Impacts on the Environment and Implications for Endangered
Species Act and Clean Water Act Implementation”

Hearing Date: February 3, 2016

The National Endangered Species Act Reform Coalition (NESARC) commends the Senate
Committee on Environment and Public Works for holding an oversight hearing to examine the
implications of the Office of Surface Mining’s (OSM) proposed Stream Protection Rule (SPR)
on implementation of the Endangered Species Act (ESA). NESARC submits this statement to
express its concerns with several provisions of the SPR that are inconsistent with existing ESA
requirements and that would impermissibly expand the authority of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service (FWS) over threatened and endangered species beyond the boundaries that Congress
intended.

The Proposed Rule Impermissibly Grants Veto Authority to FWS

As part of the permit application process, the proposed SPR would require that the “regulatory
authority” {(which is the state mining authority or, in non-delegated states, OSM) undertake a
review process for effects on threatened and endangered fish and wildlife resources. This review
process is fundamentally flawed and would go so far as to effectively grant FWS on mine
permitting decisions.

The proposed SPR would require the regulatory authority to provide FWS with certain
information on threatened and endangered {ish and wildlife resources for the proposed permit
and adjacent areas, and the applicant’s protection and enhancement plan. This submittal, by the
regulatory authority to FWS, would then trigger a review and comment process that must be
completed by a concurrence from FWS as to the protections afforded for fish and wildlife
resources. Notably, the proposed regulations prevent the regulatory authority from approving the
permit application until FWS provides “written documentation” of the resolution of all issues.
While the proposed SPR would include a dispute resolution process, conditioning permit
approval on FWS’ written documentation essentially provides FWS with veto authority over
state mining permits. The scope of this proposed veto authority has no parallel in the ESA, and
is not explicitly authorized under the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act (SMCRA).
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In its enactment of the ESA, Congress clearly delineated the scope of federal authority to impose
conditions on permitting or other activities for the purpose of conserving threatened or
endangered species. For example, pursuant to consultation under Section 7 of the ESA, FWS ha:
specific review requirements as to whether project will jeopardize the continued existence of a
listed species or adversely modify designated critical habitat. If FWS finds that jeopardy or
adverse modification may occur, it is statutorily directed to offer reasonable and prudent
alternatives to a proposed federal action. This process is not the carte blanche FWS review that
the SPR now proposes. The ESA also provides explicit deadlines for the completion of
consultation and the issuance of a biological opinion. Finally, the ESA consultation process has
well-defined procedures and delineated roles for FWS, the federal action agency, and permit
applicants. To the extent that the proposed SPR attempts to emulate the ESA consultation
process, it provides none of the procedures and safeguards necessary to make its proposed
construct workable in practice. Instead, the proposed SPR unnecessarily bootstraps FWS into a
state permitting regime and gives FWS unfettered discretion to impose endless requirements and
needless delays on the permit approval process. This is both contrary to the intent of the ESA,
and an impermissible attempt to expand the scope of the ESA through incorporation into another
statute by regulation.

The Proposed Rule Impermissibly Shifts Responsibility for Jeopardy Determination and
Conflates Listed and Proposed Species

Before approving a permit application, the proposed SPR would require that the regulatory
authority find that the operation is not likely to jeopardize the continued existence of species
listed or proposed for listing under the ESA. This proposal is problematic for two reasons. First,
as part of the ESA consultation process, and as recognized in the existing regulatory provision,
the action agency determines whether its action is likely to adversely affect a listed species. 1If
this threshold is reached, FWS, and not the action agency, determines whether the action is likely
to jeopardize a listed species or adversely modify its critical habitat. The proposed SPR
disregards these defined roles and impermissibly shifts the obligation for determining jeopardy
from FWS to the regulatory authority. Second, the requirement for a non-jeopardy finding on
proposed species has no basis in the ESA. While a federal agency is required to confer on
whether a discretionary federal action will jeopardize a species or adversely modify designated
critical habitat for a species that is proposed to be listed, the ESA imposes no substantive or
procedural prohibitions on actions that may affect these proposed species. The proposed SPR
ignores this distinction in listing status and, by conditioning the approval of a permit application
on avoiding the likelihood of jeopardy to a proposed species. In conditioning permit approval on
the basis of a no jeopardy decision for a proposed species, the proposed SPR would impose a
protective measure that is not required by the ESA.

On behalf of the farmers, ranchers, cities and counties, conservationists, rural irrigators, electric
utilities, energy producers, forest and paper companies, homebuilders, agricultural interests,
mining companies, and other businesses and individuals throughout the United States that
NESARC represents, we thank you for holding this important hearing and appreciate the
opportunity to provide NESARC’s input on this critical issue.
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Department of Environmental Quality

To protect, conserve and enhance the quality of Wyoming’s
environment jor the benefit of current and future generations.

d‘.’\

‘atthew H. Mead, Governor John Cora, Director

Written Testimony of John Corra, Director, Wyoming Department of
Environmental Quality before the House Energy and Mineral Resources
Subcommittee re OversightHearing on “Jobs at Risk: Community Impacts of
the Obama Administration’s Effort to Rewrite the Stream Buffer Zone Rule” .

~ September 26, 2011

My name is John Corra. I am the Director of the Wyoming Department of Environmental
Quality. I wish to thark the Subcommittee for inviting the State of Wyoming to testify at this
hearing today. Wyoming coal mines produced 442 million tons of coal in 2010, over 40% of the
nation’s total production. This was accomplished by 6,800 miners operating some the most
advanced equipment at 18 mines across the state. Production generates over $1.8 billion in taxes,
royalties and fees for use by federal, state and local govemnments. The economic impact to the
state is much greater. The industry has been recognized many times for both its superior safety
programs and its innovative reclamation efforts. We have primacy for the administration of the
Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act (SMCRA) in Wyoming, and year over year receive
high marks from the Office of Surface Mining (OSM) for our regulatory programs.

1 would like to talk with you today about how Wyoming protects its waters and why this
rule has little value for us. I will also speak to the disappointing process that has been followed
to date relative to the Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) for this rule.

The OSM has used a court order and an agreement with other federal agencies that were
aimed at tackling a problem in Appalachia as an excuse to impose un-necessary and costly over
regulation across all coal mining states. The action OSM is undertaking is a comprehensive
rewrite of regulations under SMCRA, not just a stream protection rule. The packaging of this
major revision to a law that has served the country well for over 40 ysars as a “stream protection
rule” is misleading. Some of the changes being contemplated have broad implications and

deserve thoughtful re-evaluation.

We are unaware of any objective data, scientific or otherwise, that supports this level of
change to SMCRA. The agency has not provided any objective data to support such
comprehensive regulatory changes. In fact, OSM’s most recent evaluation reports for 2010
strongly suggest otherwise. For example, the report for our state says that:”...the Wyoming
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program is being carried out in an effective manner.” The report also shows that we have gained
much ground in increasing the ratio of acres reclaimed to disturbed acres over the past 12 years.
The report also mentions no issues with regard to restoring mined land to approximate original
contour or reclamation bonding. The report goes on to say that: “this lack of additional
enforcement actions, despite increased inspection frequency, helps illustrate the effectiveness of
Wyoming’s regulatory program.” And, inspections increased during the reporting period by a
very significant 78%! While we are not perfect, and OSM does at times ask us to correct
deficiencies, there is significant evidence from the OSM’s own evaluation reports for Wyoming
and other western states that current regulatory programs are working. Wyoming sees no
justification for these significant rule changes or for the necessity of applying them nationwide.

OSM’s rush for completing the rulemaking is at the expense of thoughtful discourse as
required by National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). This undue haste is limiting the
thoughtful and reasonable “hard look™ as required under NEPA. Although OSM had earlier
identified an option to apply the regulations only to mountaintop removal and steep slope
operations in Appalachia, that alternative seems to have been dropped. One of the primary
justifications put forward by the agency in its Federal Register notice is a June 11, 2009
memorandum of understanding (MOU) between the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, the
U.S. Armmy Corps of Engineers and the Department of Interior. The MOU was specifically
targeted at “Appalachian Surface Coal Mining”, and Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (CWA)
in the states of Kentucky, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Tennessee, Virginia and West Virginia. Despite
this clear limitation in the MOU, the OSM rules are written to apply everywhere, including
Wyoming.

NEPA requires an EIS to examine all reasonable alternatives to the proposal. If OSM
proceeds with this rulemaking, it should be reminded not only of the MOU, but also its own
recognition of differences between east and west and thereby apply the proposed regulations only
east of the 100" Meridian. This approach would parallel SMCRA’s (30 CFR Chapter VII
785.19) current legal framework and guidance documents reflecting recognition of hydrologic
and reclamation changes at the 100" Meridian. For example, alluvial valley floor protection is
only applied west of the 100™ meridian. Likewise, the bond release clock is 5 years east of this
line and 10 years for the west, which is a recognition of the arid and semi-arid environment in the

western U.S.

The Clean Water Act also recognizes the unique differences between the arid west and
the eastern part of the U.S. as noted jn the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System
(NPDES) surface discharge regulatory program. This rulemaking may also conflict with state
authorities under both the state SMCRA programs and under the Clean Water Act (CWA). OSM
does not have the authority to attempt to broaden a state’s water quality standards by adding new
stream definitions, criteria, and restrictions such as “material damage to the hydrologic balance.”
There are no federal water quality standards in Wyoming and OSM lacks the authority to
establish any. OSM must work through the State rulemaking process since the authority to
establish water quality standards rests solely with the state. OSM cannot do an end run around
the prohibition against setting water quality standards by requiring state regulatory authorities to
establish more stringent “corrective action thresholds™ at the direction of OSM. In addition,
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“enhancement” concepts are likely to conflict with mitigation requirements under the Corps’ §
404 program. OSM’s proposals have serious potential to directly conflict with and/or duplicate
CWA requirements of the state and/or the Corps.

There are good reasons to make a distinction between the management and regulation of
water in the western U.S. as compared to the east. Recognizing differences in water uses, quality
and availability, Clean Water Act regulations have historically treated the area of the country
west of the 98™ meridian (arid west) differently than the eastern portions. We can’t help but
think that both the Corps and EPA had this historical perspective about the nation’s waters
outside of Appalachia in mind when they signed the MOU. If OSM insists upon a national
approach, we hope that the parties re-open the MOU and make it available for public comment.

The resource requirements and associated costs of implementing the proposed rules are of
particular concern to the states. Proposed concepts regarding stream definitions, expanded
biologic criteria, definition of material damage to the hydrologic balance and the replacement of
Post Mining Land Uses with “climax communities” as a reclamation requirement all trample on
effective and time-proven mining and reclamation efforts by the states, To elaborate on just one
of these changes, the use of climax communities as a standard, it is widely recognized that the
periodic drought conditions, grazing impacts, and other pre-mining land uses and climatic
variables make it nearly impossible to determine what the state of vegetation was, or might be,
let alone how to accurately measure it given the scale of variability that exists in the west.

Wyoming has the necessary regulations in place to assure stream protection and when
necessary, stream diversion and reclamation, as evidenced by successful efforts that have been
recognized by OSM over the years. T would like to review just a few examples.

North Tisdale Creek Stream Restoration, Caballo Coal Mine, Caballo Mining
Company. This area was mined in the 1990°s. The mine was required to record the pre-mining
conditions, preserve topsoil, and reclaim the mining area to an approved post mining land use.
As can be seen by the photo, restoration of a wetlands area has been successful. In fact the mire
received awards in 2003 and again in 2009 for the successful reclamation of the North Tisdale
Creek Wetlands, and the creation of wildlife habitat. Please see Exhibit 1.

Tongue River Stream Restoration, Big Horn Coal Mine, Big Horn Coal Company
(subsidiary of Kiewit Mining). This project won the OSM 2011 Excellence in Surface Coal
Mining Award. The Tongue River in northern Wyoming is a trout fishery at this location. As
can be seen in the following photos, the mining operation progressed through the intersection of
Goose Creek and the Tongue River. Note that the stream had to be relocated to accommodate
mining. Siream function was modestly impaired for a period of time until restoration. It is
unclear if this would be allowed under OSM’s proposed rules concerning material damage and
biologic thresholds for action. Note the reclaimed grasslands on both sides of the stream, and
how it is beginning to blend in with the pre-mining vegetation shown in the background. Please

see Exhibits 2a and 2b.
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Caballo Creek Restoration, Belle Ayr Mine, Alpha Resources. This project won the
2007 OSM Reclamation and Enforcement Director’s Award. Note the preservation of the stream
gradient to ensure against excess erosion. Additionally, rock weirs were incorporated in the
reclaimed channel to mimic the pre-mine riffle/pool structure of this intermittent prairie stream.
Please see Exhibits 3a and 3b.

Other projects worth noting, but with no exhibits are:

Wyodak Mine: ~ 1.7 miles of Donkey Creek reclaimed with water flows returned to
reclaimed channel in 2005. ]

Cordero-Rojo Mine: ~ 3.9 miles of Belle Fourche River reclaimed with water flows
scheduled to be returned to reclaimed channel in December, 2012. Cordero-Rojo Mine received
2006 Excellence in Surface Mining and Reclamation Award from the WDEQ for design of this
river channel reconstruction.

Eagle Butte Mine: ~ 2.0 miles of Little Rawhide Creek reclaimed.

Buckskin Mine: ~0.90 mile of Rawhide Creek; received the 1997 OSM Reclamation and
Enforcement Director's Award for successful reclamation.

Norih Antelope Rochelle Mine: ~ 2.1 miles of Porcupine Creek reclaimed with water
flows returned to two of the three reaches.

There are also cases where we refuse mining through important areas that, in our belief
have key hydrologic issues or would not be capable of restoration. For example, Wyoming
affords a high level of protection to alluvial valley floors, or stream valleys underlain by
unconsolidated streamn-laid deposits which have sufficient water availability to be important to

agriculture,

Each mine application is reviewed carefully and the applicants are required to accurately
describe the pre-mining conditions and land uses. An approvable mine permit application must
contain a reclamation plan that assures achievement of post mining land uses, and a return of the
land to a use equal to or better than before. We are proud of our regulatory efforts, and have had
a long history of mine regulation and restoration, even prior to the enactment of SMCRA. We
don’t believe we would be the nation’s largest coal supplier, as well as one of its most beautiful
places, without the commitment of both our regulators and our industry. We are perplexed that
the EIS process to date has been so distant from Wyoming,

OSM actions consistently appear to avoid or limit public and state comment throughout
this rulemaking. Initially the agency tried to avoid rulemaking altogether by asking a federal
court to allow it to revise the stream buffer zone rule through a guidance document. This request
was denied. Next, OSM denied multiple requests for additional time to comment on their
advanced notice of proposed rulemaking on this issue in December, 2009, providing the bare
bones minimum period of time required by law for one of the most complicated rulemaking
efforts in OSM’s history. The agency’s initial scoping notice was so deficient that OSM had to
issue a second notice providing more information in June 2010. Scoping meetings were a sham,
because the public was not even allowed to speak publicly at the agency’s public meetings. The
public open house meeting in Gillette, Wyoming, which is the center of 40 percent of the coal
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production in the US, was held the evening of July 29, 2010. The comment period ended July
30, 2010. This hardly represents time for thoughtful discourse.

The EIS documents provided by OSM have-been poorly written, unclear and sometimes
internally inconsistent. The unreasonably complex process of 5 alternatives with 11 items for
each alternative results in 55 options to evaluate. It has been difficult to follow.

Wyoming is a “cooperating agency” in preparation of the EIS. Yet, we do not believe we
have been given meaningful opportunity to comment and participate. Sections of the EIS with
25, 50, and even 100’s of pages were distributed to the States with only a few days to read,
review, and provide comment back to the agency. States were forced to withdraw staff from
permitting and other critical areas in order to have any opportunity to provide feedback to OSM
within the required timeframe. Even when states take such measures, meaningful comments
could not be provided in an appropriate manner.

OSM appears to be ignoring the resource implications for these proposed rules. We find
this particularly disturbing in light of the fact that OSM has a goal of significantly reducing their

share of funding for our regulatory program.

The proposed rules will result in massive increases of information and data collection that
may not even be useful or practical in improving environmental performance. Thisisa .
significant resource burden and suggests that OSM pay close attention to the cost/benefits of
forcing a solution to an eastern problem upon western states, such as Wyoming. We are hopeful,
now that OSM has retained a new contractor and pressed the pause button on the EIS process,
that it will comply with its obligations under NEPA and conduct a genuine EIS process where
States are engaged in real discussions of the regulatory options and EIS alternatives. They have
committed to do so, and I hope we get the chance to share Wyoming’s expertise.

1 also suggest that OSM extend its deadline so that it can re-examine the “purpose and
need” for these rules, provide appropriate scientific and factual information to support a rule
change of this magnitude on a national scale, and engage Wyoming and other states in a more
meaningful way. An extension would also allow enough time to thoroughly evaluate the
economic impacts of the rule. The analysis that we have seen so far is inadequate especially
given the complex decision making process that a customer using a given type of coal uses in
fuel-switching decisions. The myriad air and water rules that are either published or pending
regarding just the utility industry alone is enough to throw into question any simple assumptions
that coal production will simply shift around the country as a result of OSM’s proposal.
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il.oveMountains.org — The Human Cost — Study Summaries - £nd Mountaintop Removal Coal Mining

Mountaintop mining is the dominant form of coal mining and the largest driver of fand cover change in
the central Appalachians. The waste rock from these surface mines is disposed of in the adjacent river
valleys, feading to a burial of headwater streams and dramatic increases in salinity and trace metaf

ne jans i i downstream. In this synaptic study we document the cumutative impact of
more than 100 mining discharge outiets and approximately 2B km2 of active and reclaimed surface
coal mines on the Upper Mud River of West Virginia. We measured the concentrations of major and
trace elements within tha tributaries and the mainstem and found that upstream of the mines water
quality was equivalent to state reference sites. However, as pight separate mining-impacted tributaries
contributed their flow, conductivity and the concentrations of sefenium, suifate, magnesium, and other
inorganic solutes increased at a rate directly propartional to the upstream areal extent of mining, We
found strong linear correfations between the concentrations of these contaminants in the river and the
proportion of the contributing watershed in surface mines. Al tributaries draining mountaintop-mining-
jmpacted catchments were characterized by high conductivity and increased sulfate concentration,
white concentrations of some solutes such as Se, Sr, and N were lower in the two tributaries draining
reclaimed mines. Our results demonstrate the cumulative impact of multiple mines within a single
catchment and provide evidence that mines reclaimed nearly two decades ago continue to contribute
significantly ta water quality degradation within this watershed.

T, Ty Lindberg, Emily §. Bemhardt, Raven Bier, A. M. Helton, R. Brittany Merola, Avner Vengosh, and
Richard T. Di Giulio (2011} - Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of
America

2011 - Falling behind: life expectancy in US counties from 2000 to
2007 in an international context

In this study, an analysis of life expectancy on the county level showed that alf of the eight counties in
Kentucky where ICG and Frasure Creek operate mountaintop removal mines are amaong the hottorm
10% of UUS counties in terms of life expactancy, and all but two of these counties have seen a decrease
in life expectancy over the past 10 years, @ Two of the countiss, Perry and Pike, which happen to be
the two biggest coal producing counties in Kentucky, were both among the bottom 10 (out of 3,147
counties) for trends in life expectancy between 1997 and 2007. White nationwide life expectancy
increased by 1.5 years aver the decade, average life expectancy in these two counties actually
decreased by about a year, $1n West Virginia, Mingo, Logan, and McDowall counties (all of which are
heavily burdened by mauntaintop removal) are in the bottormn 1% in the nation. The surrounding
counties incfuding Lincaln, Boone, and Wyoming are in the bottom 10%.

Kuikarni, SC., A. Levin-Rectar, M. Ezzati and C. Murray. @Falling behind: life expectancy in US counties
from 2000 to 2007 in an international context§. Popuiation Health Metrics. 9{2011): 16,

2011 - Severe Occupational Pncumoceniosis Among West Virginia
Coal Miners: 138 Cases of Progressive Massive Fibrosis
Compensated Between 2000-2009

A study conducted by West Virginia University concluded that despite existing regulations on dust
levels, coal miners continue to die from black fung disease. In the details of the study, it was revealed
the black lung developed in 138 West Virginia coal miners at a mean age of 52.6 years after an
average of 30 years work tenure, In addition, overall fung function declined dramatically, especially
among individuals who were engaged in work tasks that put them in direct contact to dust exposure.
The authors state that §virtually all these minersé dust exposures occurred after the implementation
of current Federal dust regulations. @

Wade, AW., E.L. Petsonk, B, Young, and 1. Mogri. ¢ §S5evere Occupationat Preumoconiosis Amona
wast Virginia Coal Miners: 138 Cases of Progressive Massive Fibrosis Compensated Between 2000~
2009.¢ CHEST.. 139, 6 {2011}: 1458-1462.
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iLovehountains.org — The Human Cost

Study Sumparies -+ End Mountaistop Removal Coal Mining

2011 - Health-Related Quality of Life Among Central Appalachian
Residents in Mountaintop Mining Counties

coat-mining areas of
Appatachia
1n this study, residents in counties with mountaintop removal coal mining reported an average of 18
more unhealthy days (poor physical, mental, and activity limitation)ber year as compared to other
counties: §"..approximately 1,404 days, or aimost four years, of an average American

lifetinie. § € @ The authors state that these results contribute to the evidence base in support of the 2007 - Hospitatization N
i ¢ " ! 0 Patterns Assaciated wit
5 ion 1o make new mountair emaval coal mi ermits f > :
E\?!\s April 2010 decision to make new mountaintop removat coal mining permits more difficult to Aeaiathian Cost Hining
obrain,

Zultig, K3, and M. Hendryx.{2011) "Health-R;

ated Quality of Life Among Central Appalachian Residents
in Mountaintop Mining Counties."§American Journal of Pubiic Heaith. 101, 5 {2011): 848-53.

2011 - The association between mountaintop wining and birth
defects among Hve births in central Appalachia, 199662003

This study found thatgsix fypes of birth defects@#$ circulatery/respirstary, central nervous System,
rusculoskeletal, gastrointest

ai, urogenital and problems from gother types of defects § occurred
more frequently in areas near mountaintop removal mines. The results also showed & spatial

correistion that suggests that mountaintop removal in one county may cause birth defects in nearby
counties.
Anern, M., M. Hendeyx, J, Conley, E. Fedorko, A. Ducatman, snd K. Zullig. (2011)§The association

i

betwesn mountaintop mining and birth defects among five births in central Appalachia, 1996§2003."
Environmental Research: Articks in Press.

2011 - Full cost accounting for the life cycle of coal

This study found that the environmental demage caused by all the aspects of coalgs fife cycla,
including emissions and impact an climate change, cost the American public roughly $500 billion
annualiy and increased the true cost of coal by up to 80.17/kWH. The study included the more than
100,000 miners killed since 1900 and the federal funding nesded to cover medical costs associated
with black lung disease, which has ciaimed more than 200,00 fives. §The authors state that ¢ gthese
{externalities] are often not taken into arcount in dedision making and when they are not accounted
for, they can distort the decision-making procass and reduce the welfare of sociaty. ¢

Epstein, P., 3. Buonocore, K, Eckerle, M. Hendryx, B. M. Stout I, R, Heinberg, R, W. Clapp, B, May, N

L. Reinhart, M, M, Ahern, S, K, Doshl, and L. Glustrem. {2011} “Full cost accounting for the Jife cycle of
coal."gAnnals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 1219: 73-98.

2011 - Mountaintop Mining Valley Fills and Aquatic Ecosystems: A
Scientific Primer on Impacts and Mitigation Approaches

Southern Appatachian ferests are recognized as a biodiversity hot spot of global significance,

Btip /il
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particularly for endemic aguatic salamanders and mussels. The dominant driver of tand-cover and
fand-use change in this region is surface mining, with an ever-increasing proportion accurring as
mountaintop mining with valiey fill operations (MTVF} In MTVF, seams of coal are exposad using
explosives, and the resulting noncoal overburden is pushed into adjacent valleys to facilitate coat
extraction. To date, MTVF throughout the Appalachians have convertad 1.1 rrillion hectares of forest to
surface mines and buried more than 2,000 km of stream channel! bengath mining overburden. The
impacts of these lost forests and buried streams are propagated throughout the river networks of the
region as the resulting sediment and chemical pollutants are transmitted downstrearn. There is, to
date, na evidence to suggest that the extensive chemical and hydrologic alterations of streams by
MTVF can be offset or reversed by currently required reclamation and mitigation practices.

Margaret A, Palmer and Emily S. Bernhardt{2011} Annals Of The New York Acag

my OF Sciences

2011 - Poverty and Mortality Disparities in Central Appalachia:
Mountaintop Mining and Environmental Justice

Hendryx found that mountaintop removal coal mining areas had @significantly higher mortality rates,
total poverty rates and child poverty rates every year$ as compared to other counties. §He concludes
that people living in mountaintop removal coal mining areas exparience parsistently elevated poverty
and mortality rates and that efforts to reduce these disparities must focus on the Appalachian
coaifields,

Hendryx, M.© {2011) @Poverty and Mortality Disparities in Central Appalachia: Mountaintop Mining and
Envirenmental Justice . Journal of Health Disparities Research and Practice: Vol 4 (3) pp 44-53.

2011 - Chronic Cardiovascular Disease Mortality in Mountaintop
Mining Areas of Central Appalachian States

This study found that mountaintop removal coal mining.activity is §significantlyg assoctated with
vated chironic cardiovascular disease mortality rates and recommends more research on the
ioeconomic and environmentat impacts of mountaintop removal coal mining on public health,

5

Esch, L. and M. Hendryx. §{2011} €Chronic Cardiovascular Disease Mortality in Mountaintop Mining
Areas of Central Appalachian States. & Journal of Rural Health.

2011 - Self-Reported Cancer Rates in Two Rural Areas of West
Virginia with and without Mountaintop Coal Mining

This study focuses spacifically on the risks for residents living in communities with mountaintop
removal coal mining. ¢ Using data

from a health survey, the authors found that the incidence of se
reported cancer was much higher in mountaintop removal coal mining communities.§ The authors
state that $if the rates found in this study represent the region, & 5% higher cancer rate transiates to
an additional 60,000 people with cancer in central Appalachian mountaintop mining counties. ¢

Hendryx, M., L. Woife, J. Luo, and B. Webb.§ (2011} &Self-Reported Cancer Rates in Two Rural Areas
of West Virginia with and without Mountaintop Coal Mining. € € Journal of Community Health.
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2010 - Ecological Integrity of Streams Related to Human Cancer
Mortality Rates

This st

study linked the ecological inte
Vi

rity of st
ginia. §This study alse found significant lir

MS IO Cancer mor

lity in nearby communiti

ctween coal

as of West

ng, decreased ecological integrity,

and Increasing cancer mortality rates. These findings indicate that West Virginians living near streams
polivted by mine waste are more likely to die of ¢

ar.
Hitt, NP, {2010} “Ecological Integrity of Str
70 91-104,

red to Humen Cancer Mortality Rates.” EcoMealih.

2010 - Residence in Coal-Mining Areas and Low Birth Weight
Outeomes

This study found that after controlling for covariates {other influenc:
of West Virginia still had a higher risk of having a baby with a jow b

v

13 i coal mining areas
v weight. @ The authors state
ornes suggests an environmental
ion from mining activities, § and that
OF Mining Comimu

atr and water quality assessments are
Ahern, M., M. Mullett, K, MacKay and C, Ha

N {2010} $Residence in Coal-Mining Areas and Low
th Weight Gutcomes. 4 Maternal Chiid Health, Jan 2010,

2010 - A Geograplical Information System-Based Analysis of
Cancer Mortality and Population Exposure te Coal Mining
Activities in West Virginia

Ing industry contribute to
e of poputations to o

that

impoundments, and underground shum
coal mining poses environmental risks
He

iryx, M., B, Fedorko, and A, Anesetti-Rotherme. ¢ (2010) @A Geographical Information Systermn-
Based Analysis of Cancer Mortal

and Poputation Exposure toCoal Mining Activities in West
Virginia. € Geospatial Health 4(2), 2010
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2010 - A Comparative Analysis of Health-Related Quality of Life for
Residents of U.S.Counties with and without Coal Mining

The authars show that residents of coal mining counties both inside

and autside of Appalachia had
fewer healthy days for both physical and mental reasons. ¢ The disparities were greatest for people
residing in Appalachian coal mining areas.€ The authors conclude that residents living in coal mining
areas are gcharacterized by greater sccioeconomic disadvantage, riskier health behaviors, and
environmental degradationg which are all associated with a lower health-related quality of life.

Zullig, K., and M, Hendryx.¢ {2010) A Comparative Analysis of Health-Related Quality of Life for
Residents of U.5.Counties with and without Coal Mining. € Public Health Repaorts, Volume 125

2010 - Learning Outcomes among Students in Relation to West
Virginia Coal Mining: an Environmental Riskscape Approach

In this study, the authors examined the associations between coal mining and learning outcomes
among students in West Virginia public schools 2005-2008.¢ The authors found that @disparities in

educational performance in mining areasg reflected many different genvironmental riskscape
disadvantages for stude

living in coal mining areas.§ The authors recommend further research on
the finkages between mining pollution and learning outcomes in children.

Cain, L., and M. Hendryx.@ (2010)@ @learning Outcomes among Studsants in refation to West Virgina
Coal Mining: an Environmental Riskscape Approach. &4 Environmental Justice, Volume 3, Number 2,
2010,

2010 - Mountaintop Mining Consequences

In this tandmark article in Science magazine, 12 scientists conducted an independent study and
fiterature review on th

pacts of environmental contamination from mountaintop removal mining.
$Results included evidence of water pollution even on reclaimed sites, increased hospitalizations for
chrenic pulmonary disorders and hypertension, and increased incidents of lung cancer, chronic heart,

lung and kidney disease, and overall mortality rates. As a result of these findings, the paper calil
the halting of all new mountaintop removal mining permits,

s for

Palmer, M.%., E. $. Bernhardt, W. H. Schiesinger, K. N. Eshleman, E. Foufoula-Georgiou, M. S,
Hendryx, A. D. Lemly, G. E. Likens, O, L. Loucks, M. E. Fower,

P. 5. White, P. R, Wilcock. {2010}
“Mountaintop Mining Consequences."§Science, 3271 148-9.

2009 - Mortality from Heart, Respiratory, and Kidney Disease in
Coal Mining Areas of Appalachia

Hendryx found that chironic heart, respiratory, and kidney disease were significantly higher in coal
mining areas of Appalachia than in non-mining areas. He states that coal mining activities expose
residents to environmental contaminants like particulate matter and toxic chemicals, agants known to

roith
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cause chronic disease. §Hendryx states that it is @critical to address issues of environmental equity
and to reduce environmental and socioeconomic disparity through econermic and policy interventions. ¢

M. §(2009) "Mortality from heart, respiratory, and kidney disease in coal mining areas of
V@lnternational Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health. 82: 24349,

2009 - Mortality in Appalachian Coal Mining Regions: The Value of
Statistical Life Lost

An anelysis of the value of statistical life lost showed that the costs associated with ceal mining in
Appatachia cantinue to exceed the economic benefits gained from mining. The authors found that
“age-adjusted mortality rates were higher every year from 1979 & 2005 in Appatachian coal mining
arsas compared with other areas of Appalachia or the nation.§ Iiinesses seen in coal mining areas of
Appalachia gare consistent with a hypothesis of

a ties. ¢

exposure to water and air poliution from mining

Hendryx, M. {2009) "Mortality in Appatachian Coal Mining Reglons: The Value of Statistical Life
Lost."§Fuhlic Health Reports. 1241 541-50

2008 - Early Deaths: West Virginians Have Some of the Shortest
Life Expectancies in the United States

West Vi

nians for Affordable Health Care analyzed a 2008 report from Harvard which examined fife
expectancies in the U.S. ¢They found thatg Southern West Virginia has some of the fowest fife

expectancies in the country. McDowell, Logan and Mingo counties were rated among the lowest one
parcent for shortest life expectancy in the United States. § Ancther three counties — all in southarn
West Virginia — were rated among the lowest ten percent for life expectancy in the U.S,

A number of counties in West Virginia experienced a reduction in fife expectancy for both men and
wornen. §For women the reduction in life expectancy was far more pronounced. In Logan County Hfe
expactancy for womean drappad by more than 2 1/2 years from 1989 to 1999, In Boone County life

expectancy fell by almost 2 1/4 years between 1992 and 1999, In Taylor/Barbour counties life
expectancy for women fell by 2 1/4 vears between 1988 and 1999,

Bo powninad PDF

West Virginians for Affordable Health Care. (2008)&Farly Deaths: West Virginians Have Some of the
Shortest Life Expectandies in the United States.

2008 - Relations Between Health Indicators and Residential
Proximity to Coal Mining in West Virginia

This study compared data from a survey of 16,493 West Virginians with county-level coal production to
investigate the refations between heaith and residential proximity to coal mining.§The findings show
that people living near coal mining operations are maove fikely to suffer from a variety of diseases
including cardiopulmonary dissase, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, hypertension, lung disease,

http:itove taing org/the-k
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and kidney disease.

Hendryx, M. (2008} ¢ Relations Between Health Indicators and Residential Proximity to Coal Mining in
West Virginia."@American Journal of Public Health, 98: 668-71.

2008 - Lung cancer mortality is elevated in coal-mining areas of
Appalachia

This study tests whether residence in coal mining areas in Appalachia is a contributing factor to fung
cancer.© After adjusting for factors like smoking, poverty, education, age, sex, race, etc,, resuits show
higher rates of tlung cancer mortality from 2000 € 20004 in areas of heavy ceal mining.€ The authors
state that §the set of sociceconomic and health inequalities characteristic of coal-mining areas of
Appalachia highlights the need to develop more diverse, alternative iocal economies. ¢

Hendryx, M., K. O§Donrelt and K. Horn, {2008) "Lung cancer mortality is efevated in coal-mining areas
of Appalachia”. @tung Cancer. 62: 1-7.

2008 - Mortality Rates in Appalachian Coal Mining Counties: 24
Years Behind the Nation

Hendryx found that the miortality rate in ceal mining areas is equal to the nationwide mortatity rate 24
years ago: §emortality rates for coal mining areas in 2004 are about the same as those for counties
cutside Appalachia from 1980.@@After adiusting for a variety of factors (paverty, smoking, fevef of
education, and race-related effects), coal mining areas of Appalachia still showed significantty higher
age-adjusted mortality rates as compared to non-coal mining areas: @Appalachian coal mining areas
were characterized by 1,607 excess annual deaths over the period 1999-2004.&

Hendryx, M. (2008} "Mortality rates in Appalachian coal mining counties: 24 years behind the nation”.
Environmental Justice, 1, 11 5-11,

2007 - Hospitalization Patterns Associated with Appalachian Coal
Mining

In this stucly, the authers found that the volume of coal mining has a sig

ificant impact on
hospitalization risk, particularly for hypertension and chronic obstructive pulimonary disease {COPD).
The findings of this study showed the odds for hospitalization for COPD increased 1% for each 1462
tons of coal produced and the odds of hospitalization for hypertension increased 1% for every 1873
tons. Both of these conditions are related to exposure to particulates and other poilution associated
with coal mining. The authors alse point out other effects of the production and consumption of coal
including air poliution, occupaticnal hazards, and glebal climate change.

Hendryx, M., M. Ahern, and T. Nurkiewicz, {2011) “Hospitalization Patterns Associated with Appalachian
Coal Mining."§Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A, 70: 2064-7Q.
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